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CRISIS IN THE WORKPLACE: THE MISMATCH
OF JOBS AND SKILLS

TUESDAY, OCTOBER 31, 1989

CONGRESS oF THE UNITED STATES,
JoiNT EcoNoMic COMMITTEE,
Washington, DC.
The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:15 a.m., in room SD-
628, Dirksen Senave Office Building, Hon. Albert Gore, Jr. (member
of the committee), presiding.
Present: Senator Gore; and Representatives Obey arrd Scheuer.
Also present: William Buechner, professional staff member.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR GORE, PRESIDING

Senator Gore. The hearing will come to order.

I want to welcome all of you this morning to the Joint Economic
Committee’s hearing on Crisis in the Workplac2: The Mismatch of
Jobs and Skills.

Congressman Lee Hamilton, the chairman of the Joint Ecunomic
Comumittee, has graciously afforded us the opportunity this morn-
ing to examine the growing gap between the skills of American
workers and the requirements of the workplace and also to explore
avenues that both the public and private sectors can take to pre-
pare our work force better for the jobs of today and tomorrow.

Those of you who are closely involved in the critical area of job
training know the challenge we're foring. American industry has
told us and report after report has confirined that there is a grow-
ing skills gap between the work force and the workplace in the
United State; of America.

To put it simply: many of our people are simply not being edu-
cated and trained to meet the demands of the jobs we need filled.
From basic entry-level positions to technicians to enginzers and to
scientists, workers who can do the job are becoming increasingly
hard to find. And in the face of current demographic trends and
rapid technological change, this skills crisis is becoming a menace
to our nation’s economic ruture.

This hearing is not just about job training. It's about giving
Americans the power to take control of their own economic desti-
ny. Our standard of living, our national goals and aspirations, our
hopes and dreams, all of these depend upon our work force. Human
capital is the key to our future productivity and economic growth.

The goal of the hearing is to find out wl{ere we are in terms of
training, what we’re doing right, what we're not doing and how we
can do better. Hopefully, we can learn what it is we must do in

)
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order to enable us once again to arm the American worker with
the right tools, the right skills, and the right training so that we
can once again outproduce, outcompete, and outthink the people of
any other nation on Earik.

We will hear from some expert witnesses today who can provide
some insight into current training efforts, the abilities and limita-
tions of our work force at present, and strategies we might consider
to effectively address the job skills crisis.

We will also look forward a little bit later this morning to hear-
ing from the chairman of the House Subcommittee on Employment
Opportunities, Congressman Matthew Martinez. He has k.een
deeply involved, in the Employment Opportunities Subcommittee,
in developing legislation to combat the job skills problem.

I know there have been many discussions over the years about
this subject, but it is time we get down to business and really solve
the enormous problems which now confrorn* us. I sincerely hope
that today’s hearing will move us closer toward that day.

Now, before recognizing our first witness, let me say it's a dis-
tinct pleasure to acknowledge and introduce the Congressman from
New York, Jim Scheuer, who has chaired numerous hearings on
this and related issues and 'm honored to have his help this morn-
ing in today’s hearing.

OPENING STATEMENT OF REPRESENTATIVE SCHEUER

Representative Scuzuer. Thank you, Senator. I congratulate you
for having shown the wisdorrand leadership to convene this hear-
ing. The time couldn’t be more right. We’ve had hearings and re-
ports ad infinitum over the past; now is the time to do something
about it.

We know what the problem is. If you don’t know, come to New
York City. New York City is thriving as an economic entity as we
move into the postindustrial era. And w ’re the center of communi.
cations; we're the center of the think industries; we’re the center of
insurance, finance, telecommunications of all kinds.

There are lots of jobs out there waiting to be filled. Jobs that re-
quire young people who are computer literate, who can read, write,
count and, avove all, process information; that means making judg-
ments with the facts at their fingertips.

Yet, at the same tine we have a large pool of unemployed, of
young people who are out of school, out of work and out of hope.
And }’ihis is a tragic and dramatic example of this Jjob skills mis-
maftch.

We have a typical rate of dropoutism in our schools of 25 or 30
percent or more. These are young people who cannot make it in
the pestindustrial society, who do not have literacy skills, who do
not have numeracy skills, and, above all, who cannot process infor-
mation and mak. logical judgments during the course of a working
dlf\y or a working life based on the information that’s available to
them.

To me, it’s a pitiful indication of a gross failure in our society:
the failure to make the capital investment in our most precious re-
source, our youth. It’s pitiful. It’s a terrible indictment of the Con-
gress and the administration. There’s enough blame to go around




F__

for all of us. And what we need are answers and what we need are
action programs now and we’re looking to you for guidance.

Thank you.

Thank you very much, Senator.

Senator GOrE. Thank you, Congressman Scheuer.

Our first witness is Roberts 'T. Jones, Assistant Secretary for Em-
ployment and Training in the U.S. Department of Labor.

Secretary Jones, without objection, your full prepared statement
will be included in the record and if you could summarize the ta-
lient points in 5 to 7 minutes, we would appreciate that.

Please proceed.

STATEMENT™ OF ROBERTS T. JONES, ASSISTANT SECRETARY OF
LABOR FOR EMPLOYMENT AND TRAINING, U.S. DEPARTMENT
OF LABOR

Mr. Jones. Thank you, Senator. We appreciate the opportunity
to be here before you today and to continue a discussion which, as
both you and Congressman Scheuer have pointed out, has become
an issue of national imperative to this country.

This is a timely hearing. Last week Secretary Dole announced
that we are embarking on a new agenda, a work force quality
agenda, a series of initiatives which addresses many of the most
compelling work force issues that we think are now before us and
I'll highlight these over the next few minutes.

As America approaches the final decade of the 20th century, sev-
eral critical tactors are conver.ing which must elevate the quality
of our work force on the domestic policy agenda.

You all know, and the rest of the country is fast becoming aware,
that our laber force is growing slower and we are entering a period
not only of a skills gap but a numbers gap for workers themselves.

The restructuring of the American economy will continue with a
resultant need for 2 higher level, wider range of basic skills in the
work force. Rapid technology change and the fundamental shifts in
the nature of work require a work force that is both highly skiiled
and highly adaptive. Workers need basic literacy skills which in-
clude cognitive skills thut enable an individual to continue to learn
and adjust to work situations.

The productivity of the American work force will rely largely on
the quality of our human capital and will be a decisive factor in
our competitiveness in the global marketplace. Within this market-
place are countries whose industries are technologically advanced,
whose workers are well educated and highly skilled. Thus, Ameri-
can industries must continue to upgrade their processes and their
work ioree in order to maintain a competitive position in the world
market.

An increasing portion o: labor market entrants will move into
the market unprepared for the job opportunities, as Congressman
Scheuer has jusi pointed out; 25 percent or about a million ttu-
dents drop out of high schools annually. Of the 2.4 million who do
graduate, approximately 25 percent are functionally illiterate—
unable to read or write at the eighth grade level. The average high
schoo) student in Japan outperforins the top 5 percent of America’s
students in a test of math and science skills.
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Indeed, we may be witnessing a new population of disadvantaged
young people, those unable to step up to the career starting line,
not solely because of proverty backgrounds but rather due to a seri-
ous lack of skills and a lack of motivation needed for the demands
of entry-level industrial and service jobs.

The skills of a large number of current workers are now obsolete
or soon will be made obsolete-by changes in technology. Additional-
ly, at least 20 million, possibly as many as 40 million adults experi-
ence substantial illiteracy problems.

The subject of this hearing, “Crisis in.the Workplace,” is very ap-
propniate, for unfortunately our society—business, labor, education,
government, and the community at large—has not yet responded
meaningfully to the problems I have cited and to the work force
quality challenge of the future.

Business Week magazine stated: “* * * after years of neglect,
the problem of human capital has become a crisis.” It is not an ex-
aggeration to state that America’s economic future is imperiled by
the inadequacy of the basic literacy of our workers.

The task before us is both urgent and massive. We must assure
that within the next few years each youngster entering our schools
will have the opportunity to master the basic skills he or she will
need to function.

The Department’s plan for action announced by the Secretary
last week is designed to deal with the complex and multifaceted
task of bringing America’s work force to the level and quality
which will be needed in the 1990’s. Let me highlight the major
points:

One, norms for work force readiness.

The recent education summit in Charlottesville marked an im-
portant milestone on the road to building a quality work force
through a national education strategy. The Department of Labor
has a special commitment to increasing the levels and quality of
basic literacy and educational achievement of youth entering the
labor market, in part through examining academic standards and
curricula to ensure that they meet the needs of today’s workplace.
We are considering the need of achievement norms which will be
an expression of the critical elements needed to assure work readi-
ness. Students who have reached the competency levels required by
those norms would generally be ready to enter the work force.

Secretary Dole will establish a high-level commission of business,
labor, and education leaders to consider the achievement norms
employers require as a minimum level for entry-level work. This
advice could be used to tailor v2ading, math, diagnostic skills, and
other curriculums to the needs of local business and industrs.

Two, credentialing.

Increasing evidence points to work-based learning as the most ef-
fective method of skill acquisition because this method of experien-
tial learning generally works best for individual learners because
the training can be tailored to the employer’s needs.

We propose a two-tiered strategy for raising the skill level of
America’s work force: First, to strengthen the current apprentice-
ship system; second, to encourage expansion of structured work-
based training which incorporates successful features of the ap-
prenticeship system.
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There are a number of industries that have outstanding training
programs based on these cheses. Workers receive training and in-
struction which are widely accepted and which serve as portable
credentials.

We believe this principle should be extended i. other industries,
particularly many in the rapidly expanding service sector. Secre-
tary Dole will apmeint a high-level commission on workplace train-
ing with representation from industry, labor, and education to ex-
amine the value of such a structured training system in the work-
place.

Third, school-to-work transition.

The Department of Labor is very much concerned with what
happens to students after they leave schools, especially the 50 per-
cent of young people who do not go on to higher education. These
are the youngsters traditionally known as the forgotten half. The
United States is one of the few Western nations without a formal-
ized school-to-work transition system. With our work force growing
at its slowest rate ip 40 years, we can no longer afford such a loss.

We will fund a series of demonstration programs to test the inno-
vative models which assist the school-to-work population. Next
spring, we will convene a national conference of employers and
union and educators and trainiug professionals to review and dis-
cuss such a system and to share programs. We will examine ways
to improve the assistance to the noncollege youth in their transi-
tion to work.

Fourth, work-based training.

Over two-thirds of America’s work force in the year 2000 are cur-
rently working today. We will have to move beyond programs for
future workers and devote needed attention to upgrading the skills
of current workers. America’s employers only spend about 13 per-
cent of payruil expenses on formal training programs. Given the
demographics of the labor force of the future, business must in-
crease this proportion.

In the United States, we have traditionally locked to employers
to provide the job-specific skills needed in our economy. While eru-
ployers spend about $30 billion per year for formal training and
anywhere from $90 billion to $180 billion for informal training,
they may have to greatly expand that level of expenditure to meet
the competitive pressure of the global marketplace.

There muy be ways that the Federal Government can assist em-
ployers and workers to increase the investment in training, primar-
ily because such investments in the development of human capital
will yield tangible economic returns, as do investments in physical
capital. With the assistance of management and labor, we will ex-
amine the incantives to employers to invest in the education and
training of ‘their workers.

And finally, this yea: the Labor Department has introduced
amendments in the Job Training Partnership Act, which is the
most successful training program ever undertaken. It can be im-
proved. The disadvantaged and underprivileged people of this
nation who need to take advantage of the opportunities in this
workplace can be better served by improving the programs that we
are successfully using today to reach this population.
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Legislation amending JTPA was submitted by the Department to
the Congress earlier this year. Within the framework of that
public-private partnership and local flexibility, we would propose to
better target, enhance the program quality, increase program ac-
countability and achieve a more comprehensive, coordinated
system to ensure a higher level standard of outcome.

Senator Gore, we think that these initiatives are imperative in
order to improve the overall quality of our work force and to
ensure that young people coming into school today can effectively
assume that they can succeed in the wurkplace when they enter it
and graduate from school.

At this time I would be pleased to take any questions that you
may have.

{(I'he prepared statement of Mr. Jones follows:]
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PFEPARED STATICMENT OF ROBERTS T. JONES

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Commit’.ee:

I am pleased to have the opportunity to testify before you
today on the challenges tn our economic future brought on by
expanding worldwide competition, technological change, and
siynificant demograpl.ic shifts in the compoaition of our work
force.

This hearing is vary timely. As your letter of invitation
notes, October §-14 was Naticnal Job Skills Week. This was an
official opportunity for all us to examine and renew our
connitment to developing and maintaining a competitive and
productive work force. Secretary Dole las ‘just, announced that we
are embarking on a Workforca Quality Agenda -- a series of
initiatives which address many of the most compelling workforce
{ssues now before us. I will highlight these in my testimony.

As Ames;iva approaches the final decade of the 20th century,
several critical factors are converging which must elevate the
quality of our work force on the domestic policy agenda.

First, we are woving from a labor surplus to a labor
shortage jcb market. The labor .force is gyowing much more slowly
as a result of declining birth ’ates and changes in immigration
policies. The pool of youny workers is shrinking thereby

requiring employers to look bayond their traditional sources for
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requiring exployers tc look beyond their traditional sources for
entry level workers. While, in absolute numbezs, the supply of
labor ir. projected to be adequate to meet enploynent demands,
grester percentages of tha labor force will be comprised of thoge
groups which have traditionally faced the greatest barriers to
full participation in the labor force.

The restructuring of the Awmarican economy will continua with
a resultant need for a higher level and wider range of basic
skills in the work force. Rapid technological change and the
fundarental shifts in the native of work require a work rorce
that is both highly skilled and highly adaptiva. wWorkers need
basic literacy skills which include cognitive skills that enable
an individual ro contir“e to learn and adjust to work situations.
Fox exazple, studies estimate that the "occupational halg-lite,"™
tha time it takes for one-half of workers' skills to become
obgolete, has declined from 7-14 years to 3-5 years (National
Research Council, 1986). For some tompanies this period is much
shorter.

The productivity of the American work force will rely
largely on the quality of our human capital and will be a
decisive factor in our competitiveness in the global marketpluce.
Within this marketplace are countries whose industries are
technologically advanced and whose workers are well-sducated and
highly skilled. Thus, American industries must continue to
upgrade their processzes and their work force in order to maintain

a conmpetitive position in the world market.
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an increasing proportion of labor market entrants will move

into the job market unprepared for the available job
opportunities. Twenty-five percent, or about a million students
drop out of our high schools annually. Of the 2.4 million who do
graduate, approximately 25% are ‘functionally illiterzte -- unable
to read or write at the eightb grade level. The avarazqe high
school student in Japan outperforms the top 5% of America's
students in tests of math and science skills.
Indeed, we may be witnessing a new population of

disadvantaged young people, those unable to step up to the career

/ starting line, not solely becausé of poverty backgrounds, but

{ rather due to a serious lack of skills and lack of motivaticn

/ nceded for the demands of entry-level industrial and service

{ndustry jobs.

The skills of a large number of current workers are now
obsolete or seon will be made obsolete by changes in technology.
Additionally, at least 20 million, and possibly as many as 40
aillion adults experience substantial literacy problems.

The subject of this hearing, "Crisis in Workplace: The
Mismatch of Jobs and Skills,™ is very appropriate, for
unfortunately our society -- business. labor, education,
government, the community at-large -- has not yet responded
@meaningfully to the problems I have cited and to the work fcrce
qu=iity challenge of the future. Or, as Business Week magazine
has stated, "after years of neglect, the problem o“ human capital

has bacome a cr. }is.” It is not an exaggeration to ttate that
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Azerica’s economic future is imperiied by the inadequacy of the
basic litzracy, rathematical and critical thinking skills of our
workers.

The task before us is both urgont and massive in scope; we
Bust assvze that, within the next few years, each youngster
entering our schools will have the opportunity to master the
basic skills he or she will need to function effectively in
tomorrow’s job market.

The Department of Labor’s plan of action announced by
Secretary Dole last week is designed to deal with the complex and
nultifaceted task of bringing America's work force to the level
and quality which °'I be nea2ded in the 1990s. I want to
highlight some of the key features of the plan.

I bt ess

The recent Education surmit in charloctesville parked an
important zilestcne on the road to building a quality workforce
through a national education strategy. wWhile the Department of
Education is working with the States and localities on reform of
the educational system, there are initiatives that can be
undertaken by the Labor Department to complement this effort --
particularly in the area of building on the connection between
educational excellence and business success.

The Department of Labor has a special commitment to
increasing the levels and quality of basic literacy and
educational zchievement of youth entering the labor market, in

part through examining acadenmic standards and curricula to assure
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that they meet the Reeds of today's workplace. We are
considering the need for achisvement morms which will be an
expression of the critical elements reeded to assure work
readiness. Studemts who have reached the competency levels
required by those noras would generally be ready for entry into
the workplace.

Secretary Dole will establish a high level commission of
business, labor and education leaders to consider the achievement
norms employers requiri as as a minimal level for entry to work.
The advice could be used to tailor reading, math and diagnostic
skills to the needs of local business and industry.
Credentjaling

Inecreasing evidence points to work-based learning as the
most effective method of skill acquisition because this method of
experiential learning generally works best for individual
learners and because the training can be tailored to the
employer's heeds. We propose a two-tiercd strategy for raising
the skill level of Anerica'’s work force: first, to strengthen the
current apprenticeship system, and second to encourage expansion
of structured work-based training which incorporates successful
features of apprenticeship.

There are a number of industries that have outstanding
training programs Lased on apprenticeship. Workers receive
training and instruction which are widely accepted and which
serve as "portable credentials." Employers throughout the

industry know precisely what skills are possessed by those who
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emp}oyers is greatly expedited.

industries -- particularly many in the rapidly expanding service
sector,
advisory board on workplace training with cepresentation from

indvatry, labor, education and government to examine the value of

structured training in the workplace.

School to ¥nrk Traneition

happens to students after they leave school ~-- especially the 50%
of our young people who do not go on to higher education.
are the youngsters, who tragically, have become kiown as "The

Forgotten Half."

We believe this principle should be extended to other

Secretary Dole will appoint a Li 1-level national

The Department of Labor is very much concerned with what

The United States is one of the few western

nations without a formalized school-to-work transition.

vorkforce growing 2t its slowest rate in 40 years, we can't

afford this.

innovative models which assist tha scl.ool-to-work population.
One example might be a work-based »2 + 2¢ Progran, where students
spend their last two years in high school, and two years in a
community college, pursuing an integrated curriculum both in the
classroom and the workplace.

2 program through a partnership with education, and Ly hiring and

We will fund a series of derncnstration projects to test

Enployers would participate in such

training the students during the learning process.
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Next spring, we will convene a national conference of
employers, unions, educators, and training professionels to
review and discuss the school-to-work issues and e :hare
effective programs. We will also examfne ways to imp e
assistance to non-college youth in their transition to wock.
Work-Based Training

Since over two-thirds of America's workforca in the year
2000 are currently working today, we will also move beyond
programs for future workers, and davote needed attention to
upgrading the skills of our current workers. Currently,
America's employars only spend 1.3% of payroll expenses on formal
training programs. ¢iven the demcgraphics of the labor force of
the future, business may need tv ancrease this propertion.

in the United States, ve have traditionally looked to
employers to provide the job-specific skills nceded in our
econony. While employers spend about $30 billion per year for
formal training an¢ anywhere from $90 billion to $180 billion for
informal %raining, cthey mav have to greatly expand that level of
expenditure tc maet the competitive pressures of the global
marketplace.

Thare may be ways that the federal governuent can assist
employers and workers to increas. their iavestmenis in training,
primarily because such investr.ents in the dev ~lopzent of “human
cari+al will yield tangible economjc returns, as .'o investments
in physical capital. Hith the asslstance of managerant and laior

we will examine the incentives to employers to invest in the
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education and training of their workers.

Job Training Partnership "act
The Labor Department's Job Traiming Partnership Act is the

most successful training program ever undertaken, but we believe

we can use this program even more effectively to address a

changing work place and work force. Kany disadvantaged youth and

adults have an urgent need for basic skills training, such as
literacy and remedial education.

Legislation amending JTPA was submitted by the Department of
Labor to the Congress earlier this year. Within the framework of
maintaining the public-private partnership and local flexibility
that are the cornerstones of the current JTPA program we seek to:
o better target JTFA programe on youth and adults most at-risk

of failure in the job market:

o enhance prcgram quality through individual assessments,
service strategies, and addrossing basic skills
deficiencies’

o increase program accountability by enhancing performance
standards and establishing achievement objectives tor‘
program participants; and

[ achieve a more comprehensive, coordinated human resource
systenm.

We believe these amendments will improve the JTPA progran
and make it rasponsive to the labor market of the 1950s. We hope
that the Congress will complete action on the legislation in the

near future.
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Mr. chairman, this concludes my prepared remarks. At this
time I would be pleased to answer any questions that you or othes

committee manbers may have.
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Senator Gore. Well, thank you very much for your statement,
Mr. Jones, we appreciate that very much.

On October 18 the Secretary of Commerce, Mr. Mosbacher, testi-
fied before another committee in the Senate that the United States
has obtained all the mileage possible from the lowered dollar and
will now need to con ‘entrate on improving the quality of its prod-
ucts in order to make any further progress on the trade deficit.

Is it your testimony here today that poor educat’un and inad-
equate job skills are currently l.arting the cc.apetitiveness of
American industry, or is this mereiy a prospective problem?

Mr. JonEs. No, I think it’s absolutely the case that the education,
training, and skill level of our work force across its full spectrum
distinctly impact our ability to compete and our ability to produce.

Not only do financial issues now cross international lines, but
technology crosses international lines, natural resources are no
longer a constraint, as we've seen in years past. The one single
issue over which we have the ability to control our contribution to
a marketplace edge is the quality of the work force and the process
that one uses to produce that material. .

This country has always kept itself on the leading edge of the
process for production ard can continue to do so with relative ease.
The main issue is the new emerging relationship of understanding
the investment in education and training as an absolute quality
contributor in product outcome.

Senator Gore. Do you happen to know what the total amount
spent on education today is? :

Mr. Jones. About §330 billion is the figure that’s generally used.
I think it’s very difficult to ascertain that in totaF in the public
education system. There are figures as high as about $30 or so bil-
lion in the private sector if one uses formal, infoimal, and higher
level manager training. The figures I use¢1 in my testimony are
more generally used.

There is also, Senator, a figure recently published showing about
a $268 billion cost of those who are failures in our education
system. It is interesting to note that we are spending almost as
much because of the failures in our system as we are for the educa-
tion of our work force itself.

Senator Gore. Well, that’s the point I was getting to. According
to recunt studies, American businesses, American employers are
having to spend almost as much to repair the damage and upgrade
the skills that were not acquired in our education system as was
spent to educate these individuals in the first place. Do you agree
with those numbers?

Mr. Jones. Absolutely. Absolutely. And will coninue, Senator,
for the next few years, no matter what changes we make. If we are
able to rise to the challenge, as the Nation seems to be ready to do,
right'now we must understand that it still takes 15 years to edu-
cate a young person coming through that school system today. So if
we are to succeed, you can’t solve it overnight, there’s a leadtime
here. And during that period of time industry, unfortunately, will
be faced with continuing to address its own work force and its abili-
ty to adapt to these changes.

Senator GoRE. It has become a cliche to point out that we’re in a
global marketplace now. That fact is abundan:ly obvious to all who
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have eyes to see. And in the past, entry in the world marketplace
has meant that many American industries were penalized by the
higher value in their finished products that comes from a higher
wage scale.

But the level of automation is now reaching the point in many
industries where that percentage of the final product’s value is low
enough, that percentage represented by labor costs is at a level
where it is less significant in determining the competitiveness of
U.S. products in the world market overall.

We are on tne threshold, therefore, of reentering many manufac-
turing fields where we used to be successful but -chen fell behind.
The key to taking advantage of this opportun.ty, however, is
having a work force capable of dealing with the increased levels of
automation and the new technology that make that automation
possible.

Can we acquire those skills in our work force in time to take ad-
vantage of this new opportunity?

Mr. Jones. Well, I think the answer is we must. I don’t think it’s
a question of can we. Obviously, we can, but more importantly we
must. If, in fact, it is the quality of the work force and educational
level needed to fill those particular jobs to maintain a quality
standard and a quality product, then that’s the answer and we
must set about doing it. The four or five points that we outlined we
think are important to that partictlar outcome.

Part of it is the school system, where we must set norms and
standards and begin to teach to those levels to ensure that those
people coming through the system don’t have to be remediated, but
can move effectively into the work force. And the second part is to
create a training system, both in the school to work and in the
workplace in this country that is an investment target, that moves
wne quality of that process up and ensures both worker and employ-
er that they have the necessary skills to succeed in that workplace.
It can be done. But it requires in effect making the 1990’s and
years beyond the age of human resources. This is the issue of in-
vestment.

Senator GOore. Why do you think it’s so hard to get people to
take this issue seriously?

Mr. Jones. I think one of the greatest prides in this country has
been our public education system and the ability in this country to
come through that education system, to move into the workplace
and the ultimate American dream of anyone who does that ard
works hard can work up to the top of the process.

We've changed the rules and we forgot to tell the American
people that that system: no longer gets you there. The education
syster ‘oes not today prepare most entry-level people for the work
force they’re about to enter and, second, you don’t get in the com-
pany and participate in an upwardl;’ mobile job growth opportuni-
ty without basic skills. It’s the ultimate of absolute discrimination.

Senator GoRE. So we're emerating o .he basis of an illusion that
we’ve carried with us from the pest: it used to be true but it’s no
longer true, is that basically it?

Mr. Jones. I think that’s it. It's not an illusion, it’s in fact the
primacy of the American dream and it will continue to be. But the
rules of how to actuate it have changed a: d it’s absolutely impera-
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tive that we s a society and a country adagt our systems to ensure
that evervone still has access to that dream.

Senator Gore. My children sometimes watch “Road Runner” car-
toons. And you may be famiiiar with the scenes in which Wylie
Coyote is racing at full speed and comes to the edge of the cliff and
keeps on racing and his feet keep on moving and only when he
looks down and realizes that thc sround is no longer underneath
him does he fall rapidly to the canyon floor.

It seems to me that we are in a similar position, assuming that
we still have the ground beneath our feet in the form of a good
solid educational system that will prepare us for the future, and
yet when we look down and see how it’s actually functioning, we
find that disoster looms unless we quickiy find a way to meet
this—to solve this problem.

Let me conclude my questions at this point. I want to welcome
Congressman Martinez.

Congressman Scheuer has questions for Secretary Jones. I'm in-
formed that Congressman Martinez has to chair a hearing. If it
will not be disconcerting, I might suggest that we will ask Con-
gressman Martinez to deliver his statement now, I'll then recognize
Clongress Scheuer for questions to Secretary Jones, if that’s amena-
ble.

Representative Scheuer nodding affirmatively.]

enator Gore. Congressman Martinez, you're my partner in
many of these efforts and we've worked on National Job Skills
Week together and a number of other matters and, of course, as
chairman of the subcommittee in the House, you've been an out-
standing leader in these fields and we're delighted to have you
here this morning.

Please proceed.

STATEMENT OF HON. MATTHEW G. MARTINEZ, A US REPRE-
SENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE 30TH CONGRESSIONAL
DISTRIC™ OF THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA

Representative MARTINEZ. Thank you very muck, Senator Gore.
Of course, like you say, we have collaborated on quite a few things
and it’s been enjoyable and rewarding.

Let me say before I start my statement that I alsec have had the
pleasure of working with Mr. Jones for over an 8-year period now
and I’ve found that he’s very cooperative and he's very intuitive
about the issues and situations that exist out there. What we both
need, Senator, is a lot -of cooperation from a lot of other people,
both in the House and in the administration, to work toward ac-
complishing some of the goals that we have.

Let me start. It’s my distinct pleasure, of course, to appear here
before gou. As the chairman of the House Emgloyment Opportuni-
ties Subcommittee, I have a deep concern for issues of employment
and productivity. In addition, I have had the honor of being the
joint sponsor with you, Senator Gore, of the annual resolution des-
ignating Job Skills Week to underscore need for job rkills training
in our nation.

Senator Gore, as President Kennedy once observed, if we as a
nation work together to invest in the future, then when the eco-
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nomic tide of wellbeing comes it will raise all the boats in the
water. If, however, we do not take those long-term measures to pro-
vide for the. market needs of the future, then, as a nation we will
fail to attain our global and economic destiny.

Let me begir with some observations, which I will present as the
bad news before I give you the good news.

We are in the midst of a war for the hearts and minds of vur
nation’s youth and, thus, for much of our natior’s future. Every
day local news accounts are filled with stories of teenage violence,
drug addiction and trafficking, teenagze and juvenile pregnancy,
and the school dropout crisis.

Our nation is one of the least literate countries in the world,
with minority student dropout rates in some cities reaching 75 per-
cent. In addition, older and displaced workers are finding their lack
of literacy an absolute bar to finding jobs in an increasingly serv-
ice-oriented economy.

Skilled industries, such as the emerging high-tech industries, are
finding it harder and harder to meet their labor needs.

Welfare dependency is becoming an intractable problem; severe
malaise and generational cycles of poverty and welfare dependency
ensure a permanent underclass society which is not being produc-
tive while siphoning away limited public resources.

The manufacturing and basic industry sector of our economy are
leaving the American shores sometimes never to return again
unless we do something and do something quickly. While the jobs
in the labor market are moving to service industries which, as I in-
dicated earlier, require greater leveis of education, our labor force
is growing older. More mature is another way to put it. By the year
2020,fagbnost one-third of our working population will be over the
age of 50.

We are also facing the feminization of pove:ty. By the year 2000,
}00 ;iercent of all families living in poverty will be headed by a
emale.

Finally, the critical question to be asked behind the surface issue
of how to focus policies is the age-old one: who pays for what ax2
how much?

The fortunate thing for us is that there are solutions to these
problems. Not because I have faith—which 1 certainly do, I have
faith in America’s innate resourcefulness and the pragmatic can-do
attitude typified by our nation—but because the key elements of
programs and resource bases are already in place.

There are some essential ingredients for tackling our work force
problems. First, as a society we must adhere to value systems of
personal, family, and local responsibility. Not surprisingly, Federal
interventions have not been entirely, and can never be, adequate to
instill values or work ethic, professional vesponsibility and commit-
ment to other members of family and society. Many, many innova-
tive programs on human resource development are generated at
the local levels which can be replicated elsewhere

Second, work force development must focus on ‘ong-term invest-
ment in long-term skills. Short-term fixes, except for some benefit
of accumulating job experience and mirimal work attachment, will
generally only get short-term results. On the whole, skills training
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needs to be augmented by cognitive quality skills training and sup-
port service assistunce to be successful.

Support assistance includes mundane but critical concerns such
as transportation, medical coverage for the family, child care and
career and other forms of counseling. It should be emphasized that
most studies show that the most flexible and beneficial long-term
skill that an individual can acquire is education, a good basic edu-
cation.

We have in the past, in different studies and hearings that we
have held in our subcommittee, found out that in the long term if a
person has a good basic education, they may change jobs often but
they will always be able to get work. In the long run, I believe that
it's easier to educate and motivate than to incarcerate.

Fourth, all approaches to job skill planning and implementation
must be accomplished in partnership between the public and pri-
vate sector. The private sector must be utilized for its direct vendor
and purchaser expertise, resource base and creativity. These part-
nerships are essential if we are to achieve full productivity and em-
ployment.

Fifth, we must use all current systems in a way which av« ’s du-
plication and ensures that various systems work with each  .er to
deliver the final workplace product, a preparcd worker.

We are all aware that various institutions such us education, job
training institutions, welfare and economic development, vocation-
al and adult education, and apprentice systems jealously guard
their turfs and moneys and never work with each other as part of
a whole unit. This must change.

Sixth, any on-going program or system or new programs must be
driven by the outcome and performance measures that reflect not
only the program goals but the needs of the business community.
While it is not a popular notion, government must take an agres-
sive leadership roﬁe in providing technical assistance and in moni-
toring and erforcing the efficiency of the public programs. This
notion of performance measures and outcomes should be tied to the
larger notion that as a nation we demand quality and competence
in any programmatic and personal endeavor that we engage in.

Seventh, in a similar vein ¢~ outcomes, all public rograms and
moneys must be tied to a system of accountability. We are spend-
ing tax dollars and must hold officials and programs accountable
for outcomes and assessability. While we want local flexibility, we
cannot condone fraud and lack of program accountability or direc-
tion. While cognizant of the general reaction against redtape, to
implement successful programs we still need relevant data. We
need to use data in a better way to square programs with desired
outcomes.

Eighth, knowledge must be institutionalized as a r2source base.
There is no reason that local and State, as well as private sector,
initiatives can’t be replicated elsewhere. There’s no reason to rein.
vent the wheel when so many successful and alternative methods
exist to accomplish the same labor resource objectives.

Finally, and very importantly, we must eradicate from our work-
place any and all vestiges of discrimination and artificial barriers
to employment cpportunities. As a nation, we can only be as pro-
ductive and healthy as our weakest and least productive link.
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As a nation of immigrants {from other cultures, our strength has
heen our diversity and our pursuit of the unified American dream.
Our elderly, our displaced, and our disabled all have a lifetime of
wisdom and experience as well as a talent to offer us. We must
harness all of our nation’s precious human resource in order to suc-
ceed in the coming millennium.

I will end my discussion at this point with the good news: That
our na‘’)n’s private sector and our public sector education and
training systems are more than capable of meeting the challenge of
work force 2000. The manner in which we approach the next
decade of challenges and accountability will restore America to the
forefront of the free world countries.

I began my statement by referring to the economic tide of well-
Leing that will raise all the boats when we as a country prosper.
On an individual level, I offer a parable frein the bible that is ap-
propriate: If you feed a hungry person, you merely feed him for one
day. But if you and I can somehow teach our nation’s citizens how
to fisi. for themselves, then we will have fed them for the vest of
their lives. This is the critical role of job skills and education train-
ing and what it means to our country.

Senator Gore, I commend you for your thoughtfulness and con-
cern on behalf of our nation for holding this hearing and trust that
in Congress we will emerge with a meaningful solution to this
crisis of the workplace.

I thank you again for inviting me.

Senator Gore. Thank you.

We're delighted to have uat statement and I want to again com-
mend you on the leadership you have for so long provided on this
issue

I don't have any questions and I know you have to get back to
chair that heari.ig, but I want to afford my colleagues any opportu-
nity they want to take to guestion you.

Representative ScHeurr. Well, I just want to congratulate Con-
gressman Martinez for nis insight and his leadership and his cour-
age in coming and saying some hard facts that have to be said. It
isn't easy for him, as a distinguished leader of a minority commu-
nity, the Hispanic community, to put the facts on the table. Yet, he
has done so fearless}iy. very thoughtfully and I congratulate him for
the outstanding leadership that you're contributing, Congressman.

Representative MaRrTINEZ. Congressman Scheuer, I thank you
very much for those kind words.

You know, as a Hispanic and a member of a minority comnuni-
ty, I'm concerned about them. But, I'm concerned about all Ameri-
cans.

You know, what we don't realize is that many of those ghetto
neighborhoods that we talked about, they're not only poor Hispan-
ics there that are suffering and they’re not only poor blacks and
not only poor Asians, there are a Jot of other people who are living
in those circumstances because they don’t have ¢ .y alternatives.
And we haven't done enough to provide the aj.ernatives.

And what we need to do is open our eyes—and it’s not that we
haven't opened cur eyes. As I said earlier, Mr. Jones, over at the
Department of Labor, as long as I've known him over the 8 years,
I've always known that he has intuitively known what the prob-
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lems are. But there's the restriction of money, there's the restric-
tion of control from different governme- . agencies and the admin-
sstration and Congress and what they can do.

But as Senator Gore said earlier, are we insensitive to the situa-
tion or why don't we know that it exists. I think there are a lot of
people that do know it exists. But I don’t think until the general
ggblic becomes aware of how much this is a factor to our well-

ing into the future will they start to react and create the politi-
cal pressure that needs to be created to cause us to do the things
we have to do.

Representative ScHEUER. Congressr an, let me respond to that.

I think you have done a marvelous job in alertiag the American
public. In fact, you have succeeded. The American public is so far
ahead of the Congress and the administration in their awareness of
the inadequacies, the gross failure of our American education
system, it's pathetic.

We in the administration and in the Congress are a bunch of
dumbbeils. The American public understands the situation far
better than we do. As a matter of fact, Lou Harris testified 2 years
ago at a hearing that I conducted—9 days of hearings on what we
have to do to achieve a competitive work force—he testified that he
questioned Americans, “Would you be willing to pay an extra 2
percent in taxes if it went to education purposes?” and something
like three-quarters of them said yes. They're aware of the provlem.

We have maybze 15 Governon. around the country, Democrats,
Republicans, the whole works, who have spent major funds, State
funds on education. And they have benefited—not only has their
State education benefited, but they've been rewarded at the polls
by their citizens who paid the extra taxes gladly to achieve a better
education sy ‘em.

So I feel that you have really done your job to a fare-thee-well.
The American pub’’: is well ahead of us on the loop and it's about
ame we caught up with the public's awareness of the desperate sit-
uation our American education system is in.

Representative MARTINEzZ. Amen. Thank you, Congressman
Scheuer.

Senator Gore. Congressman Obey, do you have any questions for
Congressman Martinez?

Representative Osey I don’t hav. any questions. I simply want
%9 a{)ologize for net being ..ere to hear your statement. I m sorry

m late.

I do want to say I disagree with Congressmun Scheuer, 1 don't
think we're dumbbells, dumbbells have weight. [Laughter.]

And in fact, this town has lost all weight because it isn't serious
any more on these issues. It attacks these piablems with all of the
determination of a featherweight.

Representative Mar7iNez. I agree with you. I get so frustrated so
many times because I can see the probieins there and I talk to
people like Mr. Joucs, Senator Gore, Congressman Scheuer. and
the west of you and still we don’t move.

I mean, it's obvious. Last year when we had an opportunity to
pass the English Proficiency Act, which would provide moneys for
community-bused organizations to instruct people to learn Eng-
lish—because without learning English you're not going to do we%l
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in school—those kids that are in school need more bilingual educa-
tion, and Pm not saying that bilingual education is for everyone,
there are some kids that overcome the languag> barrier without it.
But for those that do need it, we should provide it. And there are a
lot of programs like that that we don’t act quickly enough on.

And I guess I have to agree with you, Congressman Scheuer, the
plubl{c is aware of it and they're telling us but we're moving very
slowly.

And I agree with you, Congressman Obey, we’re moving too
slowly, and we ought to come to srips with that because if we don't
we’re going to have some real problems.

Thank you.

Senator Gore. Thank you, Congressman. We appreciate your ap-
pearance here.

Mr. Jones, thank you for your patience. We're going to resume
our questioning of you after your excellent statement.

Congressman Scheuer.

Representative SCHEUER. Well thank you, Senator.

Mr. Jones, I've never met you before and I don’t want you to
take any of my remarks in a personal way. But you're the guy
that’s here, you're the only guy I can kick around.

Two years ago I had your predecessor here——

Mr. Jones. Yes, sir.

Representative ScHEUER [continuing]. With the same title, Roger
Semerad. Republican in good standing. And I had his boss, the Sec-
retary of Labor, Bill Brock, a terrific guy. They gave brilliant testi-
mony on exactly, precisely the subject on which you testified today.

Yet here we are reinventing the wheel. I almost went into cardi-
ac arrest wuen I heard you say you're going to have a cunference
next spring on what to do about this problem. Mr. Jones, we don’t
have to reinvent the wheel.

I had a set of hearings over 9 days and we came up with a lot of
good answers. But there were hearings before tha! and hearings
after that. This subject has been so studied and mulled over and
thought over and raked over. We don’t need another study, we
don’t need ¢ nother conference next spring.

I suggest that you go back to your office, call former Secretary
Bill Brock, call former Assistant Secretary for Employment and
Training, the same title that you now hold, Roger Semerad, and
have lunch with them some day. And you’ll put together one hell
of an action program and you won't have to wait until next spring.

We had a variety of Governors, Governor Bill Clinton, represent-
ed the National Governors’ Association, Edward Dupree of Rhode
Island, Robert Orr of Indiana, Richard Wylie of South Carolina,
James Hunt of North Carolina.

Here are the corporations, the Fortune 500 corporations where
either their chief executive officer or somebody damned close to
CEO testified before us, urging us, appealing to us, cajoling us: Du
Pount, IBM, TRW, Motorola, Aetna Life Insurance Co., Proctor &
Gamble, and Telesys. .

What more do you want? What more do you want, Mr. Jones?
Why do we have to wait 8 months for you to convene yet another
group to put together a program that will probably take them 3 to
6 months. So we'll be here a year from now locking at yet another
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report. Why can’t you hit the deck running, come to us on the first
day of the second half of the 101st Congress and give us a legisla-
tive program?

Representative Martinez and the three of us up here will greet a
sound, well thought out program with joy and with enthusiasm and
with biprartisan support. :

As I said before, the American people are so far ahead of us, the
administration and the Congress, so far ahead on the loop it’s just
painful. We seem to be uncapable of governing. To govern, you
have to be sensitive and responsive to situations out there. And
this situation has been drummed into us time and time and time
again.

I don’t want to read you the conclusions from my report—I
could, it woul? take 5 minutes. They're the same conclusions you're
giving us now and the same conclusions your group next spring is
going to give us next fall. When are we going to get to the job of
doing it?

A very good start, I would suggest, is to fully fund the Head
Start program.

Right now our count: is so spoiled, so self-indulgent, so oblivious
to the future, so committed to a consumer binge in the present,
that while we’re borrowing $160 billion a year to buy consumer
electronics and cars from abroad we don’t have the guts and the
integrity and the caring about the future of this country to fund a
program, a proven program that helped kids who are at desperate
risk of education failure.

We don’t have the decency to spend $5,000 or $6,000 or $7,000 for
them over a 2-year period to help them make it. Giving them an
enriched preschool experience that can help kids from seriously de
prived homes: homes ./ithout a book, without a newspaper, without
a magazine, homes devoid of cerebral thought, kids that don’t hear
a cognitive sentence or paragraph at home, kids who don’t know
the days of the week when they come to school, don’t know how to
tell time, don’t know how to tell the difference betweek silk and
wool, kids who are out of it if they don’t get some help in the form
of an enriched preschool program.

F=ad Start; it’s a demonstrable success. It was the gem in the
crcwn of the poverty program. Why aren’t we fully funding Head
Start for the $7 or $8 or $9 billion that it would cost? I ._on’t have
an answer that I can accept. This is an investment. It is not an ex-
penditure, it is an investment in our most precious capital re-
source, our most precious capital, ¢ - human capital. Why cannot
the admin._tration come up here and say they want to fully fund
Head Start?

It’s not a matter of staffing, we could do it over a 2- or a 3-year
basis and we could pull in all kinds of school aids.

Many States are doing this. They’re saying to the bus drivers
and the maintenance people and the people who serve lunches: If
you want to help kids, come o1 in and we”ll give you a course for 2
or 3 or 4 or 5 months and then you'li help to man a Head Start
program.

After all, there are lots of mothers who manned a preschool en-
richment program. my mother did, your mother did, these mothers
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did, and they didn’t get a hell of a lot of specialized education. And
yet they raised kids who could make it.

Why can’t this administration come in to us next January with a
well thought out program for enriching our education system and
doing it now? And not force us to wait for a report that we'll get
maybe this time next year for a conference that you're calling next
spring.

It’s ridiculous that we have to reinvent the wheel like this every
year or two.

Senator Gore. Do you want that question repeated, or do you
want to [laughter]——

Mr. Jongs. Let me suggest, Congressman Scheuer, in the true es-
sence of the feeling that your comments are expressed, that I
would appreciate if we could go back just for 1 minute and focus on
what I said.

I disag:ee with you. We're not calling a conference next spring to
reinvent this wheel. We've been at the reart of this discussion for
some time and we're ready to move on, to talk about solutions.

I don't think those solutions come in any instant legislative pack-
age that somehow miraculously hasn’t been introduced up to this
point in time by a lot of people who are a lot smarter than I am. I
think it comes from some very difficult questions, and let me just
go back and name them.

If we are to change the products of the school system today,
whether it's the early group in Head Start or the later group in the
midyears or the high school failures that we having, then that’s
not going to happen in a legislative package. It's going to ha pen
from some fundamental changes in the education system.

And what we called for, which I think is at the heart of every
discussion we are having with every one of the people you just
mentioned—with whom we consult constantly—is a call for a meet-
ing of educators and business people to set national norms of what
it takes to work in today’s workplace and to begin to direct our
fcholol systems, as Serator Gore pointed out, to teach to those
evels.

That's a major fundamental change in the system that we have
but it's probably the one you're going to have to undertake if we .
want to change the outcome of the system in anything other than
just process ways.

And you can’t legislate it; it doesn’t exist today. We're going to
have to create what those norms are fiom the business world that’s
working in a new workplace and a new system. It's going to have
to be done with credibility and it’s going to have to ultimately be
done at the State and local levels. But there is a very significant
role of national leadership that can be played and I think that’s
what we have proposed and what we'rz about.

Second, I think the issue of school to work and the issue of how
we structure training in our workplace are absolutely at the heart
of how to improve the quality of workers that are currently in that
system, along with the incentives for business to begin to invest, as
well as the States and the Federal Government.

Those are fundamental issues of what it takes to change the
state of play that's out there today. It's entirely possible, I'm sure,
that once the products of some of those efforts come out that per-
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halps legislative changes will take place. We w1l propose some our-
selves.

But I would not stand in front of this committee and ever sug-
gest that anybody could walk in here today with the legislative an-
swers in those kinds of arenas that change the fundamental struc-
ture of our system in terms of its outcome .n sor.e instant way and
think thas it’s going to solve this problem.

Representative ScHEUER. Mr. Jones, I agree with your goals, we
do have to make structural changes in our education system at the
State level and some changes at the Nationai level. The vocational
education system, to take one, is a disaster.

But these problems have been discussed and discussed and dis-
cussed ad nauseam. Business leaders were in here from the For-
tune 500 at hearings that took place 2 years ago, from late Septem-
ber until early December of 1987. We published our report in 1988.
And here we are at the end of 1989 and you're raising the same
problems that they raised 2 years ago, that we have to have a
nexus between the school system and the worid of work.

We had all these corporate CEQ’s. I just read their corporations,
they testified to the same thing 2 years ago. There are programs in
New York City and elsewhere where there is a continuum between
the world of school and the world of work.

Why don’t we just put together the programs? We know what to
do. We don’t have to know everything before we do anything. And
we know a hell of a lot about things that State Governors and the
corporate CEO’s from major Fortune 500 corporations say will
work that are being done now. We're doing this in New York City.

Why do we have to wait for a year froin now for a report about
this conference you called for next spring? Why don’t we just work
on the accumulated evidence and wisdom that has already been ac-
crued, that’s part of the record?

If you sit down for lunch with Bill Brock and with Roger Se-
merad and with Admiral Jim Watkins who testified before us, who
is now our Secretary of Energy, in 2 hours they will sketch out a
programmatic design to vastly impiove the efficacy of our school-
work situation and bring people into the work force with reading,
writing, and counting skills and the ability to process information
and make judgments on the job, which is the most important thing.

It has all been there. It’s all there. Why don’t we just do it? Why
don’t you come in for a program of full funding for Head Start, the
indispensable precondition of education success for hundreds of
thousands of kids who are desperately at education risk?

These problems that you’ve addressed have been addressed
before. The problem of structural change in our school system has
been addressed before. There are people—these people that I men-
tioned to you—plus and expert from the Carnegie Foundation,
Mark Tucker, who is executive director of the Carnegie Foundation
on Education and the Economy—they’ve thought through this and
rethotugl?lt through this and formulated programs. Why can’t we
get at it?

Senator Gore. Do you want to respond?

Mr. Jongs. Well, I think the only thing I would suggest is in fact
the very people you have mentioned are the ones that we're work-
ing wi:lyl. who have, with us, agreed thet the agenda that we’ve out-
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lined here is the next step that ought to be taken in this process.
Every one of those people that you just mentioned has been work-
ing with us directly on these issues and we think these are the
steps that are necessary.

And I do not believe once again that there is an instant, immedi-
ate answer on school to work or credentialing or the norms in the
school system that any of the Governors or anyone else has put in
place—that’s why they called for it themselves in the National
Education Summit. I ti’xink we are now into what those next steps
are, I think they're imperative and I think they’re specific and I
think that changes will result from them.

Senator GoRE. We're going to have to move on to Congressman
Obey, but let me interject one question, if I might, just to put a
focus on one part of Congressman Scheuer’s question that I don’t
think you have resp.nded to:

Do you agree that Head Start is a successful part of any strategy
to upgrade the education levels and skills of our work force?

Mr. Jones. Indeed, I do.

Senator Gore. Why then do you not recommend full funding of
Head Start?

Mr. Jongs. Well, No. 1, that's not my job. But, No. 20—

Senator Gore. Well, would you recommend that here today?

hMr. Jones. 1 would recommend a whole series of chenges in
the——

Senator Gore. Would you include that—would you recommend
full funding of Head Start?

Mr. JONES. Senator Gore, that decision, both in the administra-
tion and the Congress, has to be taken in context of the total in-
vestment in this discussion, not just one piece of it, whether it's
Head Start or whether it's——

Senator GoRE. So you're not sure whether you would recommend
full funding of Head Start?

Mr. JonEs. I would recommend funding of any prcgram that we
think is necessary in this discussion w the extent that we can
afford to do that.

Senator Gore. Well let me just say, with all due respect, Mr.
Jones, I do respect your knowledge and the excellent work that
you've done in this field and I think you're a resource for the ad-
ministration to draw on.

But it migh? be that one reason our country has not moved for-
ward more boldly and effectively is that there has been lack of pre-
cision in communicating exactly what needs to be done. It’s some-
times easier to simply describe the overwheiming urgency of the
problem than it is to really commit yourself to doing what's neces-
sary.

Everybody—with the exception of Rill Bennett, I think everybody
else agrees that Head Start has been a fabulous success, all the
studies indicate that. Everybody knows you get the biggest payoff
in early education. Yes, a lot of other things need to be dene, true.
But we've pinned that down, we kncw what needs to be done. We
know that it pays off handsomely many times over for each dollar
invested.

But for reasons that have to do wit: dhe large context of the
budget, you're unwilling to say here, after all of the fine state-
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ments about how serious the problem is and how our n tion’s desti-
ny depends upon resolving it, you're unwilling to say, even on the
one program where there’s no disagreement, we should fund that
program? You can’t even say that.

Do you feel constrained and hog-t ed by the fact that the Presi-
dent of the United States is willing to swear on a stack of Bibles
that we don’t need new taxes or significant structural changes on
the spending side, is that basically the reason why you're unwilling
to even recommend funding of Head Start?

Mr. JonEs. No, Senator Gore, [ don’t. And I think it's irresponsi-
ble for any of us to argue that the sole significant answer to this
issue should lie in whether we want to fund one program, any
more—

Senator GoRE. I just said that. Of course, there are other pro-
grams that are needed.

Mr. JonNEs [continuing]. Than the Congress itself has not ad-
dressed that same issue over the last 4 or 5 years, any more than
the administration has. Because they don’t balance it one-on-one; it
has to be balanced in the context of the other issues that are in the
education continuum.

Senator Gore. Well, let’s Just leave it in this big vague morass
and nothing will get done and we’ll centinue to just be dead in the
water on this. I mean, that’s the recommendation that comes after
the fine statements.

And I don’t want this to sound personal. I really do respect your
work on this issue. And I think I understand why you're reluctant
to recommend specific answers to it.

sut the problem is serious enough now that we have to get
beyond this impasse. And people like you, who know what needs to
be doné, have to be willing to stick their necks out a little bit and
say, look, I'm tired of going up to Congress and dancing around
this issue with vague pronouncements. I recommend publicly that
we do the following things, Mr. President, q, b, ¢ through z. And
then let the chips fall where they may.

But that’s obviously not going to happen this morning.

Congressman Obey.

Representative OBey. Senator Gore, I don’t want to take a lot of
t.ne; I'd prefer to hear the panels. Let me simply ask Mr. Jones
two questions:

What do you think we can expect the administration to do with
dJob Corps in the coming years?

The reason I ask that comes from wearing my other hat as a
member of the House Labor, Health, Education and Social Services
Appropriations Subcommittee—the titles get longer than the work
day on those subcommittees these days.

But, as you know, for a number of years we had to battle recom-
mendations to gut the Job Corps in the previous administration
and then, for the past 8 years, we've had a lot of problems simply
trying to get five new Job Corps centers constructed that the ad-
ministration was told to provide under that appropriation bill.

Where does the Job Corps fit in your plans and what can we
expec; to see happen with respect to its budgets in the next 2
years?
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Mr. Jongs. Well, as you know, we've suggested several times that
the Job Corps is an extremely successful program that continues’to
be at the heart of many of the discussions that we're having.

We announced earlier this year those six new Job Corps centfers
that were to be built and they are all in process at the moment.
That process will take some time. In some cases it's regional site
selection all the way through the engineering and the rest of that
process.

The only debate that we have between the committee and our-
selves constantly is the amount of money that it takes to run the
operations of the on-going 40,000 slots versus construction costs,
and to make sure that those are in the right categories and we con-
tinue to work with the committee on that issue. But it's not a
policy issue in any respect.

Representative OBEY. Last question: Most of the progress that
will be made with respect to improving the nature of our work
force, I'm convinced, will be made by people other than the Federal
Government—the private sector, local schools, et cetera.

Nonetheless, assuming the Feds don’t totally bug out on their re-
sponsibilities, if we had $3 billion mere to allocate next year, where
in your best professional judgment would that money best be put
between Head Start, JTPA, Job Corps, or any other programs you
want to name.

Mr. Jongs. Well I don’t knows, Congressman Obey. I think we
have to focus on—probably the most important set of issues here
continues to be, whether it’s Job Corps or it’s basic high school or
voc ed, any of those three, we continue to put people through the
system, whichever system it is, and not bring them out with a level
that allows them to believe successfully that they can enter that
workplace and be successful.

If you were to invest in JTPA, you and I know we can’t solve
that in a 6-month training program. Even Job Corps doesn’t bring
them to that full level in 7, 8, 9 months average length of stay.
And in high school you can’t solve it in the 12th grade, you have to
step back to a lower level in order to remediate people and you
have to invest in that issue.

I don’t know the amount of money. I don’t know whether that
amount would do it or not. And how far back you have to go to
remediate to bring people to that level.

I do know this: It’s more than an economic imperative. It's an
absolute national imperative that a young person today enter a
public school and be able to succeed when they graduate and not
fail because of the failure that’s in that system. And if $3 billion is
what it takes to do it, then that’s where you are.

Representative Opey. Oh, I'm not suggesting that that’s the right
number. I'm frankly just picking that number out of the air and
asking if we had that—which we undoubtedly won’t—where would
you put it.

That'’s all.

Mr. JonEs. And the answer to that is that the second chance sys-
tems, any of them, by themselves, are not priorities over the basic
education system.

Representative Osey. Thank you, Senator Gore.
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Senator Gozz Well, I don’t understand the answer. Does that
mean that you would then put most of it in Head Start and in the
basic cducaticns! part of it?

Mr. Jones. 1 think if you're trying to address the totality of the
issue, that’s clearly the major impact that you're going to have is
in the mainhne system. And second, to raise to those levels in our
second chance system is a major second investment. | mean, we
have very short-time access to those people.

Senator Gore. Would you do it two-thirds in the basic education,
one-third in the second chance systems?

Mr. Jones. Senator Gore, without understanding the impact of
the dollars, I wouldn’t know how to divide it. I've made the point of
where I suspect the greatest impact can be and the highest level of
achievement must be.

Let me make one other point though: in spite of all of our argue-
ments, the issue here can’t be money by itself. It has to be what
level it takes to work in this system. Wa need to articulate that in
the school system, in the family, in ine workplace. The biggest
issue today-~whether it’s money or not is unclear—is the fact that
we don’t test and we don’t remediate and we don't educate to a
levei that we understand is a successful work entrant. Until that
issue is addressed—money can disappear into the process faster
than anything in this world and still not meet. that standard.

Senator Gore. OK. Well, thank you very much.

I want you to understand, as I hope you do, that the frustration
we feel with the lack of progress after Congressman Scheuer’s
hearings 2 years ago, after the work Congressman Obey has done
on this question, Congressman Martinez and others, is not directed
at yor ~ ~sonally. I had hearings in the House of Representatives
some ago and I agree with Congressman Scheuer’s earlier
stateme...s that the nature of the problem has been clear for some
time. And yet the solutions have not been forthcoming.

And again the frustration that you hear in our voices is not di-
rected at you personally, it is directed at the lack of any progress
by this administration and by this country—and indeed the prob-
lem is more complicated than just getting more money. I think
that’s a-useful point to remember. But a lot of the solutions cannot
be implemented without more money.

If you would supply fr the record your listing of the other
things which should be done—you said in response to a question on
Head Start there are a lot of other things which should be done. I'd
like you to list those, if you could, for the record. Would you be
willing to do that?

Mr. JoNES. Yes.

Senator GorE. Thank you very much and we appreciate your tes-
timony here today.

[’I‘h;]following irformation was subsequently supplied for the
record:
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As I have indicated, I believe Head Start

is an importaznt program that should be supported. I also believe
that follow through with students in subsequent years is
necessary. A prevailing concern of the Department of Labor is
the challenge presented by youth who are not adequately educated
by the public schools. particularly in inner cities, there is a
problen of minority males losing interest in school quite early
in life. Ahssociated problems include juvenile delinquency, drug
abuse, idleness, and lack of educational achievement necessary
for participation in the labor market as an adult. Employment
and training programs are a wgecond chance" system that deals

with Youth who fail or are tailed by school systems.

I believe we need to address the problems of basic skills
deficiencies and lack of work readiness. Young people,
especially those at-risk, require clear awareness of the skills
they need to obtain to succeed in the labor market, and the means
for achieving them. To better define the skilis that are needed
in the workplace, Secretary Dole has announcs that she will.
establish a h.gh level Commission of busines;, labor and
education leaders to develop national conmpet.ency guidelines tnat
reflect work readiness, to be used at the State and local lavels
to aid in the development of curricula for both schc s and
training programs.

We also need to find ways to better assist noa-college bound
youth in making the transiticn from schesci to work., We may need
to develop new institutional arranjements for merging school and
work. As a first step, we will conduct a series of research and
deponstration projects, through pusiness and education
partnerships, that combine the learning of academic skills with
applied learning in workplace settings. These projects will
rosult in a series of models that may be adapted by educators and
enployers for building local school-to-work transition systems.
We also plan to convene & national confecrence of employers,
unions, educators and training professionals to review and
discuss projects that have worked, and to explore options for
fundamental reform of hovw wa assist non-college bound youth in
their transition to work.

We need to make sure that poor, at-risk youth don‘'t become the
victins of school reform. School reform has created stricter
acadenmic standards in our sznools. Measures such as school
dropout prevention are nee -d to ensure that at-risk youth are
not ignored.

#e need to consider restructuring schools which are of such size
that certain students cannot cope and are lost in the shuffle.
We need to recognize that different youth learn in different
ways. One promising approach, which we are testing, is to
provide education in alternative schools which give the personal
attention necessary for reaching youth with disadvantaged
backgrounds.
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Senator Gore. Let me call to the witness table our first panel of
witnesses: Mr. Anthony Carnevale, executive vice president and
chief economist for the American Society for Training and Develop-
ment; Mr. Badi Foster, president of Aetna Institute for Corporate
Education; Mr. Larry Hirschhorn, senior research manager, Whar-
ton Center for Applied Research; znd Thierry Noyelle, associate di-
rector, Conservation of Human Resources at Columbia University.

Gentlemen, without objection your entire prepared statements
will be included in the record in full. We invite you to zcoceed with
a summary of 5 to 7 minutes. We’ll start with you, Mr. Carnevale.

Let me say that by prearrangement I'm going to briefly turn
over the gavel to Congiessman Scheuer because I have to present
testimony in the Senate Foreign Relations Committee and, as soon
as that is over with, I will return.

So thank you very much and, Mr. Carnevale, if you could begin.

STATEMENT OF ANTHONY P. CARNEVALE, EXECUTIVE VICE
PRESIDENT AND CHIEF ECONOMIST, AMERICAN SOCIETY FOR
TRAINING AND DEVELOPMENT

Mr. CARNEVALE. What I'd like to do is try and ~ddress some of
the issues that have been raised in the prior testimony, at least
from tke point of view uf somebody who not only interacts in
Washington but in workplaces throughout the Nation.

I think what we're talking about here today are barriers to
change and there seem to be many of them. I think that the pri-
mary cne, however, is old habits that are dying very hard; dying
;:ls%ecially hard because at one point in time they were very good

abits.

There has been a fundamental shift in the way we compete in
this economy and :n the world economy. The old time religion is
really dead and in many cases we, as a nation, are having trouble
shifting to the next economy, tor the most part because we're so
good at the last one.

And what I mean by that is that for well over a hundred years
now, since the middle of the 19th century, we've been the world’s
productivity leader and we still are. Others are running faster and
will catch us by the end of this century: five nations, given current
trends, will do so, and the Japanese by 2003.

But we're still the master of the mass production productivity-
based economy. We're better than anybody else at making things
in lgreat quantity and at lower and lower prices.

nfortunately, that’s not the way the world competes any more,
at least not principally. We now compete not only on the basis of
productivity but on the basis of our ability to provide quality prod-
ucts, on the basis of our ability to provide variety in products and
services, on the basis of our ability to customize produvcts and serv-
ices for the consumer v: the user and on the basis of our ability to
provide convenience in the consumption or the product.

And while, over the past 20 years or so, we've made some fairly
decent gains in productivity and then finally a coiiapse in the mid-
1970’s with a fairly minor comeback in the 1980’s—it concerns
me that that comeback isn’t based z.Imost exclusively cn changes in
the overall costs of production; that is, we’ve decreased cost and in-
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creased productivity principally by firing people and by reducing
the overall commitment of resources required to make goods and
deliver serv_ces.

And I would agree with the remark attributed to Secretary Mos-
bacher here that we have obtained essentially al) we can on & re-
duced dollar value, out of downsizing, that we're more and more on
an equal playing field in competition in the world, but that the
next steps in competition will require much more profound changes
in the way we do business. The old time religion is not good enough
any more.

And one of the principal changes is the wuy in which we use
people. In the old days what was required was a very hierarchical
and large institution with white collar and tecnnical elites in-
stalled at the top of it who made very speciai purpose machines,
combined those with relatively unskifled workers and then pro-
duced at lower and lower cost and higher and higher quantity.

Nowadays a very different set of skills is required. In the old
days, if you were in the noncollege half of your high school class,
you got a bad education ar1 it didn't matter much, either to you or
to the economy itself. It matters a grest deal now, both in terms of
the earnings potential of individuals and the competitiveness of in-
stitutions.

In the old days when you went to work at an ‘American work-
place if you were a nonsupervisory worker you got very little train-
ing, you were essentially responrible for your work effort and for
your job assignment and it was a narrow one.

Now machinery has taken more and more of the redundant work
away and more and more of us operate like white collar and tech-
nical elite workers. More and more of us are required to take re-
sponsibility for the quality of the product, more than our work
effort, to interact with people up and down stream in the produc-
tion or the work process. And so we require interpersonal skills.

More and more of us are required to customize the product for
the customer or to provide convenience in its delivery, which
means we have to have a whole set of skills. We have to problem
solve, because more and more of us—like white collar and .hni-
cal elites—are dealing with exceptions all the time.

And when you're dealing with exceptions you need a set of skills
that are robust enough so that you can use them to do a variety of
things as they come up. Most of us, for instance, as managers don’t
hire or fire people very often, but when we do, we need to have the
skills to do so.

American workers need skills i.. reserve t~ do their jobs, more
skill than is raquired to do their job most of the time

And so 1 think the primary barrier we face is that we're in the
midst of a very profound change in the way we compete and that
we, as a nation that was so good, the past master of the old econo-
my, are having difficulty shifting o the next one. And our educa-
tion and training institutions—that fit quite well in the old econo-
my—no longer fit at all, I would argue.

A couple of other barriers I think that are reasonably clear; one
is that for a very long time, really since the Great Depression,
Americans were used to the notion that people are in oversupply
And it is still one law of economics that most of us still agree to
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that when things are in oversupply they generally are regarded as
cheap and we don’t pay much attention to them.

Demography is changing on us. What was once in oversupply is
now scarce and more valuable. And that is especially the case in
our 16- to 24-year-old population group, where the numbers of
people are declining and, what’s worse, where a higher and higher
proportion of the people in that age group are coming from popula-
tions in whom our prior investment: are woefully inadequate and
they are simply not prepared to take the jobs that are available to
them at higher and higher skill requirements.

Those being, I think, at least in terms of the more profound bar-
riers to change in the American system, the two most significant
ones.

And then there are the smaller barriers: in order to do> these
things on the public side, I think we do require money and there's
no money in the till. On the public side of the equation as well, we
have uuilt a system that focuses almost exclusively on those last in
line, America’s disadvantaged and disenfranchised.

And there is an open issue here for the Congress and other State
institutions as to whether we will move into concern about the skill
preparation of the vast majority of Americans who are not disad-
vantaged or dislocated workers, and we make that decision at a
time when there’s little enough money to do anything for those
who are last in line.

I think those barriers are there. I think in many, many cases
they are being worked on with some success. We have a crazy quilt
of successes and failures out there.

And if there’s one thing I think we could do that is reasonably
cheap and it would do us some advantage is we could begin to
make more of the successes. That is, we can begin to find best prac-
tices and show them to others. That is essentially an R&D or a dis-
semination function, it's reasonably cheap, scmething I think in
the short haul we can afford to do.

I woul argue that that R&D needs to be done more in the area
of workplace learning than in education. We're already doing $130
to $150 million in research on teaching in school rooms; we're
Acing virtually nothing in terms of trying to maintain and push
the state of the art on the training of adults or of disadvantaged
workers in the workplace or in public programs.

Thank you.

[Thje following arti~le was attached to Mr. Carnevale's state-
ment:




35

The Learning Enterprise

By Anthom P Ceoevale

The Leasning Enterprise: an Introduction

Three yoars 380 we published the
first comprehensive national data
on the size, 5¢00c, and impots
wnce of work-related Jeaming
activities in the United States. W
Labelied that larpe but shadowy
system the learning entcrprisc.

Since then, the kdea of work-
place keanung has come cut of
the shadows 10 tike 2 prominent
place in the thinking of husiness
Seaders, educators, ans Congress.
Although thete is sull no national
policy on humin resources, there
is rouch more awarcoess that the
nation must 60 something dchb-
et and damatic 3. ot e
leasning potential of is
workforce.
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Nk believe i I8 2 critieal thne w0
update our peture of the leamning
enterprise, What we sc¢ most
cleasly Is that even though the
country biltioas on Jearn-
ing activitics, it docan't spend
enough. Even though cvery third
person In the Unied Sttes 83
student of trUNce, ROt ENOVEh
work-related leaming is taking

As 3 12000 W aren’t yet
using our kearning entecrprise 0
prepare eVenonc pankipawc
fully in the cconomy.

A word about out numbers. X
belicve, quite stmply, that they are
the most comprehensive avad
able. Oug rescarch, conduced
over the last two years In
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conjunction with the US. Depart-
ment of Labor, draws on data
from dozens of sources, Including
the 1987 US. Census Bureau sur-
vey of participation in adult
cducation.

We emphasize the quality of
our data 2nd its scope and reli-
abality to make the polnt that this
is o shot In the dark. X fecl
confident in calling fot 3 greawer
commitment 10 training and
development because we know
for sure how much is being done.
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States. Research reveals who gots
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How learning flils the punc
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Yo may be surprised w bearn that
employers deliver learming 1o mare
feuple than docs the entite 'S
highereducation system See Tobke |
for 2 breakdomn of hem learming cx
peaditures are dnided o (ONR A\ JriOUS
providers including chools, employ

€15, and the xOve iment, and how Institutions

many people cach cnrolls
The € SCRTS many
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of the most comprehensive survey of training cver
-year study on work-related Iraining in the United
trained, who does the traiming, and how
oS place in different industrips,

oaly toulitrun ntons have nunaged
10 be both fint rate miliary powers
and xecond fate economics
The ink between skaits and oor

waly for ndinidual Amencans i
powetfuland growing SLds tnfluene
bistyle. the kind of work nc dJocs,
nd where one docs 1t Skalls affect
s hatone eams On Tverage sSout half
of the change in what a person catns
(the dutference bepween the kwest 2nd
highest salaries 10 2 person s working
k%) will be detesmined by karming in
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schooland on the job The other haf
will be determined by 2 max of chance,
opportunity, chosen career, and loca
ton A person may trade carning
power for 3 preferred locaton. 0CCu-
pauon, or employer. but people with
poor skills do not have much to bar-
gain with. Theur choices will be umted
and their carnings lows

Most studies show that, among
Americans, 10 percent of the duffer:
ences in carningsover 2 hfeume canbe
attnbuted 10 preemployment kearning
1n school. But that small figure masks
big differences in the 1mporunce of
education in determining ctning po-
tentul, For mnstance, cducation 1S more
important in Setermining earnings
high tech industnes than clscwhere. In
high+tech industrics, the earmngs ofa
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Education also improves carnings
because it keverages fusther learmng on
the job. Skills lcarned in school and
skills lkearned on the job are comple-

much as 2 colicge degree
Although educauonal atuina ent
certnly influences earmungs, kamng
on the job has the most powerful and
b ) effecton Studics

menury. Forinstance, compared with
persons who have only high-school
diplomas, those withtwn years of for
mal education beyond high school
have 3 20 percent greater chance of

by Lillard and Tan, Bishop. and others
consistently show that people whore-
cenve formal traming on the job enjoy
an earnungs advantage of 23 percent of
more over those ™ ho ¢) NoL receive

People with poor skills do
not have much to bargain
with. Their choices will
be limited and their
carnings low

high school graduate are texe th {
2 dropout; canings of 3 college
graduate are twice those of 2 high-
school graduate; and earmings of some-
one with 2 postgraduate education are
30 percent higher than those of 2 col-
lege graduate.

In high-tech industries, education is
2 parucularly good nvestment because
1t prepares employees [or the highly
skilled jobs those industnes 3cnerate,
and because it produces ~hpable em-
ployces whocancope npidtech:
nical change.

getung traning on the job. College
graduates have 2 v percent geeaier
chance of getur.g training on the job
than high school graduates. And 1n
most Amesican industries, workers
with education beyond four years of
college have 2 30 percent greater
chance of geting trainung on the job
than college graduates. In high techin
dustres, postgraduate education in-
creascs the probability of receving
traunng on the job by almost twiceas

Tible2

T

Formal Training By Sex
and Race of Trainee

formal ing in the workplace
Teanung in the workple hase ~cts
on product.vity and carnings beyond
the cusrent job. Most people, after all
use what they learn on their current
jobs to get new and betier Jobs. Ac-
cording to Lillard and Tan, employees
who have had some formal training at
2 pnior job can 18 percent more 19
their cusrent job than those who have
not Those who have had informal
(raining at 3 prior job cam 20 percent
more than those who have not.
Workplace training also seems 0
have 2 more Jurabie influence on cam:
ings than education andtrinng from
other sources. The positive effect of
e oncamings ks 1

years, compared with 8 yea's in the
case of learning in schools.

How (raining 3ffects carnings
depends on the subjectmatter as well
as the provider. Management truning
and profess:onal and techracal training

27,55
HSPANCS

Q

LRIC

Soute US Coreut Bureey (19873 Survey of Psconson n 04 £aLcaton,
28 Witwgon, OC U'S Comrmert Prtng Orice

Training & Development Joutnal Februaty 1989




Q

RIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

E

inCrease catnings more than other
kinds of tralnng (16 percent and 14
petcent mote, respectively)

Skills and competitiveness
Education and training are cnucal
not only to indvrdual opporturuty, but
to the productivity and competiive
advanuge of companics and the whole
naton Leacning in schoot and learn
1ng on the job ace by far the most im-
porunt factors behind American eco-
normxc growthand productis ity in this
century, and wall deteemine the na-
1:0NS €CONOMIC PrOSPECLs in the next
In fxct both formal education and
lcarung on the job have been con.
swtently morte important than machine
capial in expanding the nation’s pro-
ductive capacity throughout this cen-
tury Betaeen 1929 and 1982, educa-
tion prios to work was responsible for
26 percent of the expansion in the na-
tion’s productive capacity Leaming on
the job contnbuted more than half,
about $5 peccent, of ali improvements
in the nation’s productuve capacuty
Machine capial conteibuted a respec-
table but disappointing 20 peccent
Furthet. the economic impottance
of leaming on the job is increasing
The economic history of the modern
world shows acquired human shills in-
exorbly replacing natural and ma-
chinc fesources as the basic buslding
blocks of production and service. In
1890, resouices from the carth, in-
<luding minerals, energy, and food, ac-
vounted for 50 percent of the gross r
uonal product. Today. those resources
account for bess than 10 percent of pro-
duction and services. In contrast,
human resources now account for
mote than 80 percent of the nation’s
total cconomic outpat. The acquired
skills and abshues of the population
have become the pivotl esource.
Inthe last century, economusts rou-
tinely histed land, 12bot. and capital as
the factors essential fot economic pro-
ducron, but in the postindusteal
cconomy; Lind s no longer 2 pame fac.
tor of producton. Available data sug-
gestthat land played o partin the pro-
ducnvity fi.creases between 1948 and
1966 and had 2 negative impac on
productivity between 1966 ard 1978
In today’s world economy, high-
skllled, technology-intensive produc.
tion and servies are concentrated in
deveioped nations, and low-skilled,
technology-poot production and see-
vices ate concentcated in less-
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developed nanions. The compettive
advantage of the lcss-acvclopcd
nations lies with theis low-wage, low-
skilled tabor pool. The competiuve
d 8¢ of & ped nations lics in
the apphication of 1echnological ad.
vances in combinaton wath an increas-
wngly skilled and adupablke work force.
As the baby boom moves towazd re-
utement and birth rates say low o
dechine, the United States wall findit in
creasingly difficult to maich sweat
equity wath the millions of new work
ers who wall come of age over the next
quanter-century in underdeveloped na
tions Consequenntly, the nation canno
longet compete on the bass of low

Table 3
—

Formal Training
By Age of Trainee

Trinng & Development Journal. Februssy 1989

wagelow-skill produ.tion. but must
shift w0 2 services and informaticn-

-ased economy 10w hich fughly skalled
P ple and large doses of technology
are wi¢ entical factors of production

A closer look at workplace
learning

Learming on the job s nothing new.
Mg tpeopie keam theie jobs on the job
M getahead by keveraging w hat they
icam inthe current job into a new and
better job. Moreover, for many people,
2jobisthe best teacher Relauvely few
people excel in academuc setungs, but
almost everyone s able 1o kam onthe

38.75  Share of training

29




30

Q

E

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

RIC

job. exther by doing the job. by being
coached by peers of bosses, of by at-
tending formal Courses provided by
the employer Applied learning. done
1 the context of 2 sk, has inherent
advantages 2s a pedagogy for bothem-
ployers and employees. Appliedlearn
ing 15, by nature, more flcuble than th~
academic format. Individuals canlearn
atthear own paces on the job Apphed
learning encourages the learnet ousc,
rather than lose, new knowledge Fre
nally. indmiduals ate movated o kam
on the job because increased profi
ciency bungs immeduate rewards, 1n
ter.ns Of achievement, status, and
carnings

The employer’s interest 1n learnung
wlored for the wotkplace, in contrast
to more general academic prepanaton
stems from the fact that on the job
fearmung duectly supports the employ
ers ) culture and R
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ficiencies. Quality improvements, and
1nnovalions

The nanonal interest 1n emolover-
Dbased trming stems from the fact that
lcarning systems tn the workplace ate
the first line of defense aganst €co-
nomx and technical changes The abil
ity o} uc nation’s employers andem
pioyees to fespond expedinously to
such changes largely determines how
adapuble and compenitve the nation
will be

Although employces have always
teamned on the job, the tramng process
has changed substantially with a con
sistent shaft from informal toward for
mallearning As the paceof economic
and technical change has accekrated in
the last half century, employers have
tned to ensure the efficiency and qual-
tty of learning by fermahzing learning
processes. Employers have managed to
the knk between leamning and

goals. Such training occurs in thecon
text of the employees working team
encoungng cfficiency 1n the work
group In addinon, employer based
tramning occurs in the context of the
cmployet s strategy, products, and mar-

teal jobs by applying a careful meth:
odology that translates real-wcrld
learning needs into structured learning
programs That methodology: catled
“tstructional systems design,” i an ap-
plied approach to learming. The

¥et nuche, thereby encouraging new cf-

gth of the appbed approach 1 that

1t strays as hutle s possible from the
workaday reshty of the j0b and the
emplovee. It begins with a careful anal-
ys1s of the gap between job require
ments and the cmployees skills, and
ends with an evaluation of the employ
cc’s performance on the ob.
Emplover based trining 15 not tack
ng 1n 1IMPOIANCE, $iz¢, Of SCOPS, but
1t lacks cohesiveness and presence and
15 fargely invisible 2820 educauon sy
tem This shadow system 1s dchvered
by no single nstitution, is the subject
of no faw or policy, and funcuons
quictly and efficicntly, groming ivis-
1bly, a Silent postscnpt 1o the employ
cc's formal educanon. Even now, exec
Wtives, managers, supernisors. and
others train without the 4. tion of
assistance of traniag professionals
Most people delivenng employer
based trining do not fecogmze tha
they are part of 2 ranng system They
scc themselves 28 Mmanagers, CARINCCIS.
marketers, chemists, Of $2Jcs MANACLs,
for cample. They tend to be rewarded
and recognized by thew: peers on the
basis of thewr professional experuse,
rather than their ability to rain and
develop cmployees Only rea ntly has

Training & Development Joutnal, February 1989
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traning tken its place 2s an institu-
tonal funcuon and professional disci-
pline In the consciousness of business
Ieaders, in business school curricu-
lums, inthe business press, and In the
hinkingof th & ists, and

politicuans.

Thecurrent organuzatton and delive
cry of karmning 1n the workplace re-
flects uts roots at the worksite, Most
learning on the job is still located as
closc as possible tothe job itself. Even
In large institutions, tramning depart.
ments tend to supply less than half of
the formal training and development
that employees recave. But ther= are
exceptions to that rule. Training in.
tended 0 provide skills beyond the
curcent job tends 1o be centralized at
the corporate or divisional fevel. Come
panies also centralize developmental
programs for ceruin OCCURANIONSe=
such 2s scienticts, engincers, and
axecutives—and the developmental s«
pects of the training of senior
managers.

Somekinds of training and develop-
ment are centralized because they are
new. A iew product, strategy, or teche
nology may requite training large
groups of employces as quickly and
consk y as possible. So employ
tend 1o provide centrally controlled
tralning in the first sages of innova-
uons. Once innovations are in place,

ing becomes dec Hzed 10 fit
the speafic purposes of divisions and
Indsvidual job categorics Some train-
ing ks organized around specific institus
tional purposes, product lines, or strate
cgres. The trauting of sales, masketing,
and custoner servie personnel, for ine
stance, tends to be organized around
specific products of strategic umts at
the cwision Jevel,

How much training and who
gets it

How do the nation's employers ap«
portion their triining investmeni?
Empoyers spend about $30 billion a
year in ditect costs for formal tzaining
courses tha? they provide themselves
or buy from outside supy ¢rs. The
<urrent average expendsture is about 1
percent of payroll, but =rendsturss of
2 percent of payroll are not uncom-
mon. Expenditures of 3 and 4 parcent
of payroll arc more rare, but uct un-
common among traini:g-intensive
cmployers.

Women receive 2¢uprepontionately
large share of formal training, although
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1t is less than men receive. Whites
feceive 2 dusproportionately Lrge share
compared with blacks and Hispanics
(scc Table 2) Most formal employer-
based training—G68 percent=1s Pro
vided 10 employces between the ages
of 25 and 44 (Table 3)

Employers provide 69 perceat of
thewr formal training themselves and
buy 31 percent of their formal training
from outside providers Table 4 out
lines the relauve imporunce of the
vatious outside providers

How extersively formal employer
base® waainung is used varics Signifi
¢ ly by ndustry (Table $) Industnes
that use formal training the most arc
those with lugh concentrations of the
personnel who ¢an benefit the most
from such trining—managers, profes-
sionals, technicians, and sales person-
nel Regulation and certification re-
quirements typical of industries such

41

as mining and heaith care also encour-
age formal training.

Small vs. large

Small employers operate in relatively
small markets and, therefore, have jobs
characierized by broad assignments of
responsibility. Technologies also are
Jess specialized than in larger busi-
nesses The lack of specialization
maxes both the employees and the em-
ployers fiexible and provides 2 gener:
ahzed learning expenience that ids in
career transitions, At the same tim&
small employcss do not have enough
exnployees 1o afford i ume away
from work that 18 fequired for training
duting working hours As 3 result,
employees in small businesses ge® less
traning than employees in larger
businesses. and the training they
receive 1s mofe concentrated in infor
mal categories
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Table 6
ce—
Sources of Qualif ying and
Upgrading Train ng All Employees
s’

According to 2 survey by the US -+
Small Business Administration, almost
half of employees in companies with
500 or mofe employces reccived some
kind of training from their current or }
former cmploycrs By compatison, |
onty 27 percent of employees n com
pamies wth fewer than 25 employees '
receved any hind of tramning fromcur.
tent o former employces A study by '
John Bishop showed that employcrs
with more than 500 employces pro-
vided almost three times s much for-
mal traiming 1n the first three months §
of employment as firms With fewer
than 500 employees. Peuple who work
for small cmployers get their traimng
off the job. Data from SBA show that
in figms with fcwer than 100 employ
ces 7% petcent of employees who
reccive training afe trainsd off the job,
comparedto 58 percent of employees
wn larger firms

Large employers 250 tend Lo pay for
more of the employee tralning donc
outside the workplace. Datz indicate
that employers with fewer than 100
workers pay for 23 percent of training
done outside the workpbe, while em:
ployers witli more than 100 werkers
pay for 32 pescent of that train'ng

The importance of
occupation

Training also vatics by oc-upation
Technwcal professionals are the most
highly traincd group, followed by non-
technical professionals, techmcians,
management support specialises (such
2s accounting managers and personnel
managers), general managers, mechan-
1cs and repaurers, precision production
workers, and craft workers (sec Table
6). In thase occupational categones, 61
percent 1o 94 percent of employecs get
traimng to quakify for thawr jobs, and 26
percent to 63 yercent are upgraded
once they are on he job

Among clerical wotkers sales em-
ployees, and extracu i wo.kers (such
as miners and oil workers), roughly 50
percent get qualifyng training and 33
percent feceive upgrading The Teast
educated and trained employees are
machine operaiors, service wWorkers,
transportation workes, and Laborers
In t} "¢ categorics, 18 pereent 10 37
percet of employees have qualifying
training and 14 percent to 25 percent
receve upgrading

Table 6 reveals mary of the generai
characteristics of job-related traning in
the United States

Tralning & Development Journal, February 1989
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# Preparation 10 qualify for a job is
more common than upgrading once
on theJob. While §5 percent of Amer.
fcans report some qualifying training,
only 35 percent repont any upgrading
once on the job

# Gualifying training more often in.
volves formal education and informal
Iearning on the job than formal leamn.
ing on the job Of those employees
who received qualifying training, 29
percent got some or aJl of the training
from schools, 10 percent got some or
alt of the trainiiag from formal courses
provided by their employers, and 26
pereeta got some or all of their qualic
fying training from informal coaching
on the job

® Forupgrading. the three sources of
traininy are of more ncarly equal im-
portance. Of employees who received
upgrading after they were on the job,
12 percent said they got some or all of
1t from schools, 11 peroent from formal
training on the job, and 14 percent
from informal traiming on the job

® Employer-based training—(formal
and informel cor ned—1s 2more im.
porunt source  qualifying training
and upgrading than s schooling More-
over, employers pay for a substantial
share of job-relatrd education. Among
Amenicans whe used education to
qualify for their jobs, about 8 percent
had their courses paid for by employ-
en; employers pad for the courses of
41 percent of those who used educa-
von for upgrading.

Still not enough

Whenone looks 2 the scope of job-
related education and trining in the
United States it is clear that there is not
encughofit Only $$ percent of Amer.
icans have preparation for thelr jobs,
and only 35 percent receive any up-
gradingonce they are on the job Data
about trzining also shows that human
cap.alinthe United States is unevenly
dist-‘buted among demographic
groups among industrice, and 2mong
12rge and small employers.

It is d:fficult 1o know how mucn job-
rela‘ed learning is enough or whot is
th~ proper distiibution But it is more
and more clear that the ability of the
nation’s kearning enterprise 2 achieve
its cconomic mission will be ested
over the next several decades. A grow.
ing and mutually reinforcing mix of
€conoms, technical, and hic
factors 1sbringing human czpiual to the
forefront of national concern,
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ployers increasingly depend on
the skalls of all thelr employ=es forim
provements in efficiency, quality, and
customer service, and for the develop-
ment of new applications for extit:ag
products and services. The Increasing
reliance on human 204t in the work-
place Is on 1 collision coure with the
emerging demographic reality 1: the
Unuted States' the quantity of human
resources avalable for entey-level jobs
1s declining. Moreover. the quality of

entry-level employees is declining as
more and more young workers are
drawn from populations unprepared
for work.

The United States may be facing 2
growing human-capital deficit that
threatens our competitiveness, our
abihity to provide work for every able-
bodied aitizen, and the nation’s secur-
v. The size and quality of the learning
enterprise wiil be decisive in our abil.
ity to meet and master the challenge.
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Representative SCHEUER [presiding]. Mr. Hirschhorn, please pro-
ceed.

STATEMENT OF LARRY HIRSCHHORN, SENIOR RESEARCH
MANAGER, WHARTON CENTER FOR APPLIED RESEARCH

Mr. Hizscuuorn. I'd like to talk to some of the issues that Con-
gressman Scheuer has raised of what’s in the way. We know a lot,
but what’s in the way?

To give you an example from my remarks, think of a factory in

‘hich there are some assembler~ who are assembling circuits, pri-
marily women. On the other side of the wall are some engineers
who are designing these circuits. The assemblers get the informa-
tion on assembling from blueprints that lie in baskets on bins.
What’s happening in that little microworld?

Well, what’s happening fundamentally is that the rate of change
in the circuit design is much, much faster now and people who
used to rely on the foremen to tell them what to do or who just
could operate from memory on how to put something together are
not able to do so. Instead, they have to start to read the blueprints
and to figure out how to translate from reading into hand work.

Surprisingly enough, this is a dilemma. We didn’t realize what
the obstacles were and how unprepared people were in these basic
ckilis. It’s not just that they have to learn to read and write bu’
the usecs of reading and writing and numeracy were less than we
imagined 1n the old industrial world that Mr. Carnevale was de-
scribing, because there were many other ways to s"~ceed.

Ironically enough, as we get to a computerized world, that’s
when we have to realize the deficits we have in the basic skills—
which is interesting to me, I hadn’t anticipated that.

Now that’s a context. You can also see in that setting that the
need for communication between engineers and supervisors, engi-
neers and workers, grows.

For example, in the setting I just described, they are going to be
putting in some computers that will link the two groups, which
means that an engineer will do a circuit drawing on the computer
and transmit that instantaneouslv to the assembler. Changes will
come more quickly and also communication between the two
groups will grow.

If they can grow. Because I think we’ze discovering there are
very significant educational, class, and cultural barriers that sepa-
rate those two groups.

Now that's a context I want to think concretely about. We've
heard everyone say that this world creates a need for more prob-
lemsolving ability, the basic skills, thinking more holistically,
taking a systems view. What's difficult about achieving that?

I think we're talking not just about an education problem, I
think we’re talking about a cultural problem and a cultural crisis
and I want to show that at several levels.

First, we are talking about the paraprofessionalization of the
work force. This means that people who had occupational identities
that they associated with vocational training, blue collar life, are
inadequately psychologically and culturally prepared to operate in
a paraprofessional environment. And this is more than just simply
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giving more programs, it involves some restructuring of family life
and school life to get people oriented so that they can take up dif-
ferent kinds of roles.

We've seen in many settings where very educated—actually well-
trained workers are still very shy and inhibited in communicating
aggressively to engineers. That gets in the way of doing productive
work. And engineers, of course, exhibit similar arrogance in relat-
ing to the people on the shop floor.

These are cultural barriers and class barriers and barriers that
have to do with occupational identity, not just training and skills. 1
think that’s one reason why it's so hard to get off the dime.

Second, to reinforce the comments that M+, Carnevale Jjust made,
the issues of workplace iearning are embedded in workplace design.
Tkat is, the way in which people learn at the workplace is not
through just formal training programs. More importantly, it's
through what kind of work they do. Do they get feedback on their
performance?

When they learn’ certain skills like examining data for variances
in production, what happens with what they see? If they tell a fore-
man that !’ ‘w've noticed a variance, is there any result; do they
see consequunces for that?

I've seer many programs in factories that begin teaching statisti-
cal skills to workers, sttistical process contrul, but these skills are
lost as quickly as they are acquired. The problem is not that they
can’t acquire them, it is that they're not reinforced. They're not
embedded in a work practice. They're not embedded in relation-
ships between the supervisors, the engineers, and the workers. This
is a cultural question.

We've learned a lot about how to design work settings to pro-
mote learning and give incentives for learning. Why don’t these
practices diffuse more, as Mr. Carnevale said? It's a cultural ques-
tion.

But is management prepared to actually give up some of its uni-
lateral power to take the risks entailed in involving people more in
varjous decision processes at work? I'm not so sure. I'm saying
that’s a kind of deeper question than simply skills.

I interviewed, for example, a worker Just last week, a woman in
her fifties who went through a very rigorous statistical process con-
trol program a couple of years ago. When I interviewed her about
what she had learned in the last few years, she never mentioned
that program at all because it had simply been unreinforced, it
meant nothing in the context of her actual work practice. So that’s
abarrier at a cultural Jeve).

Third, T think we've touched on the fundamental issues of basic
education. I'm not expert in the area, but I do know Jjust from
living in Philadelphia that behind all these questions is this ques-
tion of racism, the question of do voung black children 4 to 5 years
old feel that they're really being g.ven a place in America?

I can't imagine that, short of a cultural renewal that creates a
more multiracial climate, I can’t imagine any program is succeed-
ing in convincing them that it’s worth making the effort. There’s
Just too many day-by-day instances that tell them that it's not
worth making the effort.
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So it seems to me we’re talking about not just skills and training
and education in the narrow programmatic sense in which we dis-
cuss these things, but we're talking about some broader cultural
questions. And I'll just reiterate v.-»m just to mah¢ them clear:

We're talking about a new concept of professionalism and para-
professionalism in the work force which challenges educational,
cultural, and class distinctions which have shaped the way in
which people experience work in the workplace. That’s one very
important thing to remember.

And I've seen this to be a problem even among very educated
shop floor workers, technicians, mechanics, et cetera. The difficulty
they have engaging more broadly in problemsolving is not just a
question of their cognitive abilities; it's a context.

Second of all, we know that for learning and training to be rein-
forced at work it has to be built into the workplace design. This is
a question for management. It's a question of the culture of man-
agement and their willingness to take the risks entailed in involv-
ing peuple on the shop floor and in getting engineers to get down to
the shop floor to start to work together. This is a question for man-
agement and, again, it’s a cultural question.

And third, the question of skills for people of color, minorities,
black people, I firmly believe is the deepest cultural questivn and
relates to the broadest problem of whether or not we can construct
a multiracial society.

And short of addressing these questions at the cultural level, I'm
afraid we're going to be a little too technocratic and programmatic
about these things and find ourselves to be quite disappointed in
the results.

[The]a following report was attached to Mr. Hirschhorn’s state-
ment:
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The following report £z based on an exploratory study of the tachnical

treining divisions of three manufecturing firms, and one coxpany that
produces and sells training services. Based on the inicisl hypothasis
thet nev technologies and warket conditions ars reshaping the skills
vorkars nead, and the workers employexs vent, the report explores this
hypothesis end axaumines howv treining professionais zre responding to new
p oblezs and opportunitiss they consequently fece. Ths following tables

presents basic dete end information on the £irms examined here.

Pirms in Study *

*
Fim Product Revenues Esployses Technicel

Treining Steff

Engine, Inc Induscrial $570 27,000 70
Engines

Control, Inc. Contzol $660 10,000 25
Systens

Elevetor, Elevetors 1,9000 43,000 250

Inc. snd Repair

Training, Training 70 1000 50

Inc. Programs

* The numbars here are estimates of reavanuas end ezployses for the
flagship operstions of the first thraee coxpeniss, besed on both public
financial reports end estimetes provided by company persovnel. The
training steff nunmbers {nclude technical trainers only end exclude
personnel involved in mansgement end suparvisory training. Escimates for
Training, Inc. are for ths company as a vhole.

*y
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Teble II

Treining Division Activities

Engine, Inc.

Contrel, Inc.

Elevacor, Inc.

Training, Inc.

O E‘-} Z
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Activitios

Runs vocetional school for its
apprentices, trains entxy level
operstors on besic skills, devalops
courses for sanufacturing
sngineexs, treins perts-plenners (
vho creste flow charts for the
movement of perts through e
psrciculer production sequencs),
cresles videodiscs with the halp of
outside vendors.

Treins operators on besic skills,
both in machining end essezbling
circuits, develops and ~rt’ t3
courses for its engineszs u nev
control syateas.

Pearticipstes in indust: on
consortium, produces t¢ aicel
training materiels to update
techaicians and instellers, maneges
s system ¢f hmedquarters staff,
regional trainers end trsining
volunteers vho come from the line
side of the kouse.

Salls preblem solving training
course for tupervisors end
opsraters i manufecturing
settings. Also conducts specisl
treining audits and prevides
consulting on training sexvicas.

Is currently developing nev
products, e.g. s treining course on
int. el innovetion.
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Tha report iz organired {nto seven sections. The firsc :iection
examines the contextual forces that are reshaping the dsmand for
rrz’uing, the zecond examines how these contextusl changes specifically
reshipe gkill structures, the third showa how workers‘ changing
characteristics are changing their skills, attitudes cnd expectations,
the fourth assesses how trainars are responding to thess differenc
changes, the £1fth highlights the limirs of training as & instruzent of
organizationzl change snd skill forzmacion, the ai{xth sumzarzies the key
£indings of the study cud the seventh asseszses the policy implicarions of
these findings.

Fourgeen Hypothogoes

The following fourteen hypotheses present the key conclusions of the
study. As hypotheses, they sre presented t> help guide furcher study on
ths link. uetveen training, the new technologies, and emergiig market

conditions.

1. The nodernization of manufacturing sets the stage for the
trausformation of training. Managers modernize factories to meet
global comperition by upgrading quality, incrassing the variety of

goods they produce, and becoming more responsive to changing custozer

dezands.
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2. To modernize, managers undertaks two critical steps. They invest
in autozatad systems end machines and they recionslize the flow of
mrtorials, 30 thez the tha rhythmz of continuous and sustzineé flow of
zmaterials end perts begins to replece tha job shop cherecter of
production. In industries thar work with mecals and solids, this
enteils e major reorgenizetion of the work przocess. At Engina, Inc.
this mesns reples’ng e functional layout based on aachine types with a
product leyout bssed on the sinileritiee butween psrts. At the seme
tize the machines thenselves become mors rultifunctional es eutomacion
and the nicroprocessor enable e aingle machine to perform wany

funceions.

3. 0f£fices end sarvice serzings face similer chellenges end [ “easures.
For exazpls, facing the challenge of competition end changing
technologies the cell center st Elevetor, Inc. had ) more
systeracicslly uze ics date bees, trein its recepticnists to
under-stand elevators, end is curently oxgenizing tham into regionel

unics.

4. The need for manual end creft skills declines, though skilled
sechanics ere scill engeged {n the hand/brein directed production of
new tonls end percts. ur workers need three new mete-skills; they
xu3t have better besic reading end numerszcy skills, they must be eble
to think more sbstractly by examining relacionships, functions end
contexts rrther than objecrs end eitustions, and they cust teke o

polyvalent or holistic role es they do their werk.

[SEEN
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5. The basic skills become mors important as the rate of technical
chango makes "hand-me down" knowledge obsolete snd workers must read
ipstructions and Prints to know what to do. Abstract knovledge
becomes more important as workers monitor electrenically governed
machines, and are called upon to monitor production trends, solve
problenms and commmicata with engineers. For exsaple, the elevator
mechanics at Elevator, Inc. can no longer simply see and touch faulety
gears and vheels to assess and repair a tulfunctien. Insteed they have
to understand the more abstract logic of circuirs and controls.

Polyvalence anc holism emerge as the new technologies integrate design

and manufacturing, the dvafting room and the shop floor, so that
woriers, managers and engineers, cust have a deeper understanding of

one another’s roles.

6. Skill profiles and training arec affected by the qualifications of
the workers, the culture of careers, and the recalibration of the
links between internal job ladders and educational background. Where
technical colleges are linkad to industry, factories can nttain the
skilled vorkmen who have associates degrees to rspair and maintain
electronic and electro-mechanicel machinery. They face more obstacles
and must invest mors resources in developing the enginesring calent
they need at’ the top and the shop floor talent they need at the
vottom. Needing polyvalent engineers, that is, 3ngineers conversant
vith the different disciplines and specialities that shape the

manufacturing process, factory managers wust develop & new training
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system to retrain znd upgrade their current engineering ataff, vhile
st the sama tima linking these engineers more completely with the
designers who creats nev products and procsss. Similarly, operators
working at the shop floor have wesk basic reading zad sarithmetic
s!-d.lls. This can creazte chstacles to factory nodernization gi-
resding bacomes more irportant az instructions and bilueprints rcplace
hand-ze down Imowledge, and srithmetic becozea inportant as operators
aze asked £o acsess trends and deviations in the quality of the

output.

7. Educational qualificscion and continuous training nmay reduce the
significance of seniority in shaping intermal careers within a
coxpany. Thus, at Engine, Inc. an increasing proportion of the parts
planners come from four yesr colleges rather from the shop floor, the
saleszen for Elevator, Inc. come out of college rather than the
field,at the Rlevator, Inc. call center, an incressing nusber of
raceptioniscs gre going to college, the maintenance technicians at
Contrel, Inc. have two-yesr associate degrees, and the engineers ac
Control, Jac. are now taking company sponsored courses to become

faniliar vith the new technologles of control.

8. Operators anter the shop floor with a new relaticnship to
authority. They want to know vhy they must do somathing rather than
Just do vhat they are told, and they are less willing to work at the
saze job or machine for a large part of their work lives. They want a
piece of the action and yant to put thenmaelves into the picture.

Managers and supervisors remain ambivalent about this energing culture

O o
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of authority. Wanting to tap worker knovledge and win tleir
cooperation in rationalizing the shop floor they encourage
participation, but fesrful of the chsos that might result, they
vay tighten controls :f workers show too much initiative. It
seens thut first line supervisors and foremen come to express
aalagement's ambivalence, often feeling that training rastricts
their ability to get the product out the door. Finally, though
vorkers want to participate, they may lack the basic skill and the
problem solving skills to make themselvas effective. This
suggests that training’s function is not only to emable workers to
solve problems but to provide workers and mansgers with a shsred
framework or language for communicating with one another sbout
problems, 30 that the anxieties and discomfort associated with

communicating batween levels is reduced.

9. Az & result of changes in technology, labor supply, snd skill
profiles the training function is being upgraded sud is being
progressively linked into business unit planning. Trainers who once
lived in an organizational ghetto isolated both from one another, the
shop floor snd upper management, novw have increasingly public and
valued roles and are expected to contribute to the prefitability and
integrity of the manufacturing operation. As training’'s role is nore
visibly linked to the business units, trainers themselves need no
longer come up from the shop floor but can come from a rangs of
professions and disciplines. While expanding the opportunities open
to non-technical professionals and diversifying the skill base in

training divisions, this development may also block the upward

by

RIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

e




54

mebility. of. trainsrs whe, though lecking educacicm, have "shop

smayves.”

10. As tacbmologies changs repidly, the trainiag dejartmeur mustc
davelop methods f£or dalivaring "just in imc training” thac balances
the nesds to help worksrs master s nev t-chnology withove trsining
them too far in advance so that their sxille decay bscausu thsy hava

10 new machines to work with.

11. To sccomplizh its mors valusd mission, trsiners ars incressingly
using intersctive videodisc techmology. Suck programs mix video
segments with computer sacreens and questions, are str ictured to
provide immadiate feedback to students, aud enabls .thl student to
return to old ssgments or movs forwserd to nev cnes st will.
Intersctive vidsoprovidss jood returns on investusnt vhen treiness sre
disperssd and sre large in number. MNoreovar, since each student cen
go at his ¢r her own psce, sverage training tims psr student can {all
by as muzl as £ifty percenc. In the ionger rum, training wich
intersctive video will ba dslivered through vidso stations sdjscent to
the shop floor. Supsrvisors, often rsluctant to relesss groups of
vorkers for training, will £irg it essier to rslssss ons worker st a
time at frequent intervels to master s particular skill or reviev a

perticuler product.
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12. There are nonetheless limits to training's ability to improve
vorker competence gnd skills. As machine systems are automated,
wvorkers need to deepen gnd accelsrate their learnings from experience,
sincs they most frequently taks action {n novel or unexpscted
situacions. Work designs thar help integrats working and learning,
such es the application of Statistical Process Control, Just in Time
production systems, group technologies, znd the development of
semi-agutonomous teams, can help workers focus their attention on
anomalies, and understand tha production process as sz vhole.
Horeoser, such new work dssigns alio reorganize the vorking
relationships betveen managers, supervisors, Cperators and engineers.

To implement such ¢esigr.s managers must change plant culture.

13. Undsremphesizing learning, and confusing lesrning with treining,
zanagers often neglect the links between work designs and learming
vhile sometimes hoping that training can resolve vork design and
relationship problems on the shop floor. They alternavively

undervelue or overvalue treining.

14. Wozking es staff personnel with a limiied budgot, training
professionals cannot single-handedly link work designs to learning.
Insteed, they must work closely with those manegers interestad in

transforning plant process and culture.
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POLICY IMPLICATIONS .

This study highlighes four possible avenues for policy training

related to education and economy.

1. The problem of adult illiraracy and pecple’s deficicts in basic
skills may emerge &z an obstacle to sconomic dovelopment. Ironically,
the devclopment and spplication of high technology systéms stresses
the vorkforce's underdevelopsd basic skills not irs presumed insbilicy
zo work at high-tech professions. Reading, interpreting, snd problem
solving, become extremely important when informal methods of training

and vork organization give way to more formal omes.

2. The shift to abstract and conceptual skills rather than manual
and situstional skills, might lead educatora to expand their concept
of basic education. This study surgests that mathods of thinking &nd
relsting may becoms more imporrant than the skilled performance of &
parcicule: vask since the laccer changes with technology. Four

methode mCy omerge as key:

a. Problcm solving using the classical methods of scicatific
ressoning, that is, discovery by induction bssed on hypothesis

testing and the uxe of disconfirming evidence.

b. statistical reasoning to asaess the neaning of trends

variances, Probabilities snd frequoncies
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c. systems thinking to essese the links between e problem and its

context, and a role and its secting

d. the old but continued importence of thinking in ehspes end

geocnetries, end visualizing three dimensions.

3. The importance of two-yeer colleges, the obsoluscence of
psrt iculer manual gkills, the reletively poor preperetion ¢f students

whe go to vocetional schcols, indeed, the sbsence es Hoechlender

points out, of eny criticel difference in the courses teken by

vocational and non-vocetional students, suggest that et leest in the
U.S. the vocerional high schools cennot be expected to play e cricical
Zole in resheping technicel education. We seex to be developing
instead e deeper edult educetion system both outside end within
companiss in which edults, feced with cereer opportunitiesz or blocks,
sctively end freely choose to leern skills. This suggests that high
school should emphasize e generel educetion. But to prepare the new
operators they should focus increesingly on besic skills end core
zetlioda rathel then un perticular s .ills or simply the cesual

snattering of course work that often shepez curriculums today.

4. Government procurement policy cen shepe treining ectivicties. While
currently government sgents audit treining departments, procuring
svenuss in thi future might consider rewerding contractori who use job
dezigns ez learning and treining mechanisms. SPC not only improves
quality, it elso enables operarorsz to leerm when and vhy
arenufecturing process fails.' Other "learning at work" designs, such
as QC cirxcles, ceen systems gnd "pay for knowledge™ cozpensation

schemes night be rewverded.
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5. In developing s policy of treining and retreining ve should no
longer use the image of the "displeced worker” es the framevork for
policy thinking. Inc’iulingly, the employed, es well ez the
unemployed, must be retreined, and policy should focue not only on
those left our and lefr behind but elso on the nainstream compenies
and educational {nscitutions that will zhape the post-induscriel edule
education systems. In perticuler, we need to evaluate tha links
betveen the high schools, the community colleges, the technicel
colleges, the vocetional schools, the treining dspartments, end che
treining compsnies to see 1f cheir reletionships best serve our
retraining needs. What plenning and coordination mechanisms zhould be
developsd to more effectively integrets their different sfforts? How
can ¥A sllow these institution: to oparate within a spirit of
entrepreneurship vhile et the same time essuring thet their seperate

efforts edd up to a coherent ser of nactional inicistiver?
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Representative ScHeUER. Thank you very much, Mr. Hirschhorn.
And now, Mr. Noyelle.

STATEMENT OF THIERRY NOYELLE, ASSOC \TE DIRECTOR,
CONSERVATION OF HUMAN RESOURCES, COLUMBIA UNIVERSITY

Mr. NoyveLLE. Thank you, Congressman Scheuer.

Let me begin by pointing out that today over 83 million Ameri-
cans, or nearly 77 percent of this country's labor force, are em-
ployed in the services. And that, according to the Bureau of Eco-
nomic Analysis’ most recent estimates, well over 100 billion dol-
lar's worth of services will bc exported this year by U.S. service
firms contributing to a service trade surplus that may reach as
high as $30 billion.

Service exports have grown very fast and will continue to grow
v .y fast in the years to come. Despite ¢he mounting evidence of
the importance of services in the U.S. economy, both in the domes-
tic economy and in global markets, we pay only scant attention to
the changes going on in the U.S. service sector.

It's a pity, because I think we run the risk of drawing inferences
about the way in which the workpluce is being transformed in the
United States which are overly biased toward what's happening in
the inanufacturing sector and not always necessarily relevant to
some of the problems that service employers must face.

Taking a look at the service sector—which is what I was asked to
do for the purpose of this hearing—shows that those sectors have
come under the grip of the same basic forces of change that have
affected most other sectors of the U.S. economy during the seven-
ties and eighties, namely, an intensification of compe.ition and
very rapid technological change.

What I have chosen to do in my prepared statement is to focus
on two seztors of the services, namely, consumer banking and re-
tailing. Those are sectors that are typically seen as comprising
mostly low-skilled jobs with very litlle room or very little opportu-
mty or very little need for upscaling, upgrading, and transforma-
tion.

The record of what's happening in those sectors shows quite oth-
erwise, that those are secturs that also are undergoing tremendous
transformation with ve. undamental implications for the type of
work force that they en ploy.

Consumer banking and retail are sectors which, during the late
seventies and eighties, for reasons of their own, have been subject
to renewed competition. This has come about partly as a result of
market saturation—I mean, saturation of traditional markets, and
partly as a result of new entrants coming into the marketplace.

New competition has translated into enormous diversification of
firms' product offerings. In banks, as one banker once put it, we've
gone from 6 basic consumer banking products to over 100 today.
Consumer credit cards have multiplied; we have all kinds of new
ways of giving out luans to consumers, there are new forms of sav-
ings—-savings instruments have changed, developed partly as a
result of the tremendous explosion of the IRA’'s and the Keogh's;
we've invented the variable rate mortgage and so forth.
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In the retailing sector, just to give one example of a similar sort
of burst of diversity, the Food Marketing Institute estimates that
the average supermarket today carries twice more items on its
shelves than it did simply 10 years ago. The average supermarket
10 years ago carried about 12,000 items; today it’s up to 24,000
items or what the industry calls the SKU's, the stock keeping
units.

Combined with diversity, such sectors as banking and reuail have
been affected by a very rapid introduct.un of computerized systems,
with a tremendous impact on the way in which work gets carried
out and in terms of the skill emphasis that is now demanded from
workers in the workplace.

If T were to summarize ‘ne changes that have occurred in both
types of service workplaces, the first thing that has occurred is that
computerized systems ha.e come in to take over and automate
most of the routine functions that were once the basic nexus of the
work of clerks, be they service clerks in stores and other retail or-
ganizations, or bank clerks in consumer banking.

In the process, there has been a displacement of skills. There is
increasing pressure on clerks to come in and assist customers in-
creasingly in customer-assistance positions and also in sales posi
tions.

I think the nature of that transformation must be most familiar
to you. Every so often you must go to your local bank, and you, as
well as I, have noticrd that there’s been a ’.arp shift in emphasis
in our local consumer banks from what used to be the teller side of
the bank to what is called the platform side.

The number of tellers in banks has shrunk, in part because auto-
mated teller machines have allowed a substitution of capital for
labor. But the platform functious, thuse across the counter from
the tellers, have expanded.

Consumers can now go to the bank branch and ask for assistance
on how to invest their savings, on how to borrow money at a rate
which is advantageous, given their , srticular financial positions,
and so forth.

Combined with this transformation of skills at the lower clerical
levels, there has been a transformation of skills at the managerial
level—especially at the middle-level managerial level. What we
find across the service incustries is again a very similar transfor-
mation.

With the diffusion of these computerized systems, many of the
sort of recordkeeping, managerial tasks that were once associated
with managerial jobs in bank branches, supermarkets, and depart-
ment stores have been reduced, simplified, and largely automated.

What firms, however, are discovering is that managers must play
an increasingly important role in managing the firm's human re-
sources. The middle-level manager is emerging as the human re-
source manager of the corporation, with a very fundamental role to
play in the training of the workers and in the preparation of the
labor force.

This is happening because, at least among the most progressive
firms, there is an increasing understanding that improving produc-
tivity and improving quality of service—the two pillars of a firm's
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competitiveness—are not purely technical issues but, fundamental-
ly, human resources issues.

Now let me try to draw one or two policy implications. It’s clear
from what we've looked at in scme of our research that the pro-
gressive firms are out there and really trying to cnange the way in
which they are managing human resources and to change the em-
phasis of the training effort.

What's not ciear, however, is how much these new efforts by the
lead firms really carry over to other firms throughout the rest of
the economy.

The second issue which is not clear is whether or not there
might be biases in the way in which even those lead firms tend to
focus their renewed training efforts on particular groups of work-
ers. Do they, for instance, tend to discriminate among various
gender or racial groups? Or do they perhaps tend to increasingly
focus their training on what are called their core employeec, while
they only pay scant attention to the training of the increasingly
larze rumber of part-time workers, temporary workers, self-em-
ployed workers which they are hiring?

I suspect that taking a more detailed look at what the service
companies are doing would probably show that there’s a great deal
of unevenne¢ss—-—

Senator Gorr [presiding]l. Mr. Noyelle, we're going to need to
move on, if you could come to a conclusion.

Mr. NoveLre. I would suggest that we have to deal, in some of
the firm-based training efforts, with both an issue of diffusion—
how fast is firm-based training diffusing throughout the rest of the
economy—and an issue of distribution—how well is firm-based
training distributed among various groups in the labor force.

In this respect, I would suggest that this committee do some in-
vestigating into some of the policies that have been adopted by
some of our competitors; namely, in Sweden and France. These
countries have instituted policies whereby it is a legal requirement
for firms to invest a minimum amount of money--typically a per-
centage ranging from 1 to 1.5 percent of wages and salary—into
the annual training of their workers.

If those funds are not expended, they're turned over to the state
in the form of a tax which then gets reinvested into other training
programs carried out by the  Llic sector.

These policies, I think, hav shown to have invigorated the train-
ing efforts of firms, not only large firms whicii are often best posi-
tioned to do it, but others throughout the economy.

I would also suggest that if we start thinking about a solution in
that direction we would also need to have some kind of a require-
ment that firms can show that the training funde are expended
fairly and equally z"rcss the entire labor force of the company. If it
is the case that firm-based training is taking on a new importance
in the 1990’s, then we must be concerned that that effort be distrib-
uted equally so that no one gets left behind in the labor force.

Excuse me for taking a little too long.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Noyelle follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF THIERRY NOYELLE

SKILL NEEDS IN THE SERVICE SECTOR:
THE ROLE QF FIRM-BASED TRAINING.

Today over 83 million Americans, or nearly 77 percent of
this country's laborforce, are employed in the services.
According to the Bureau of Economic Analysis most recent
estimates, vell over $100 billions worth of services will be
exported this year (exclusive of factor payments), contributing
to a service trade surplus that may reach as high as $30 billions
for the whole of 1989. Service exports have growvn at a fast 15
percent per annun rate of increasec since 1986. They will likely
continue to grow as fast in the years ahead, possibly even
faster, particularly if a GATT Agreement on Trade in Services is
reached at the end of 1eci.

Despite mounting evidence of the growing importance of U.S.
sexvices, not only in the domestic economy, but in global markets
as well, so far only scant attention has been paid tc ongoing
changes in the U.S. service workplace. A review of what is
happening in the service sector sugges?s, however, that service
firms have come under the grip of the sape two basic forces of
change that has affected most other econonic secto.s during t?e
1980s: namely, the intensification of competition and rapid
tachrological changa. And as in othar sactors of the sconony,
these forces 0f change have had fundamsntal ipplicationg for the
skill needs and skill formation needs of service employers.

Mr. Chairman, I work for Conservation of Human Resources, a
40 plus some years old research department of Columbia University

in New York city. Conservation of Human Resources is one of the
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very few academic research institution in this country with a
steady track record of research on the U.S. service sector, going
back, in our case, to the mid 1960s. Since the mid 1980s, as part
of our ongoing work on the services, ws have focused congiderable
attention on analyzing the imppact of renewsd coppetition and
rapid technological change on jobs across a broad rarje of
servicea sectors. These include retailing, banking, insurancae,
telecornunications, health and medical services, governnment
services, and business services such as accounting, managenent
consulting, computer software and others.' Most of our work has
been carried out with funding from the U.S. Department of Labor,
the U.S. Department of Education, the Ford Foundation and the
0.E.C.D. With respect to the latter institution, it nmight be
useful if I mention that my work for the OECD has demanded that I
research ongoing changes in the service sector, not onlv the
United States, but in other countries as well, including France,
Japan, Germany and Sweden.

Mr. Chairman, I believe that we hava learned many valuable
lessons from our recent research on the services, many of which

are of direct relevance to some of the questions raised at the

!, See for example, Thic=ry Noyelle, Bavond Industriel
Dualism; Market ind -Zob Segmentation in the Naw Economv, Boulder,

Col.: Westview Press 1987; Thonas M. Stanback Jr.,

‘Hospitals and Universities, Boulder, Col.: Westview Press, 1987;
Olivier Bertrand and Thierry Moyelle, Eeso

mmgs_xn_mn_mmwm, Paris: OECD Press, 1988:
Thierry Noyslle, editor, Skills, Wages and Productivity ip the
Services, A report to the OECD, 1389.
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outset of these hearings. To shore with you a. ° your comnittee
sone of thesc “essons. Y will first attempt to illustrate,
through a few concrate sxarpplas, changes that are cccurring in
two services sectors: consumer banking and retailing. These two
sectors have been selected . ‘suze they continue to be viewsad as
large employers of low-skilled labor, with few opportunities or
needs for gkill charges and sgkill upgrading. My exanples, I hope,
will help contradict such a notion and will show sectors in the
nidst ol continuing, rapid transformation. I will then try to
draw some policy lessons. My c<aphasis throughout my presentation
will be on firms' response to the new skill needs in the form of

firn-based training.

Hew Skills in Two Servics § 5

Consurer Banking. .

The most recent .-ave of trensformation in U.S. consumer
banking goes back to tha late 1579s.

Until then, the banks' main strateyy for expanding thair
consuner banking business involved £inding new custoners for what
was then a rather limited range of "plain-vanilia” products:
sirple checiiing, passbook savings, and so on. Carrying out this
strategy involved mostly the building of a large distribution
network of branches through which a growing clientele could be
served. In the branches, rlatform clerks were added to fill out

the forms necessary to open the new accounts and large numbers of

O
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new tellers were hired to carry out the ever growing demand for
withdrawal and deposit iransactions. In the home office, back-
office clerks were added to process transactions.

By the late 1970s however, this phase of narket expansion
peaked, as the percantage of households and individuals with
traditional checking and savings account reached .sear satu.ation.

Saturation of traditional markets resulted in a sharp
intensification of competition, 2s firms increasingly vied for
the same customers. Helped by deregulation, the response to
market saturation came in the form of product diversification and
neoross-selling". Banks' growth strategy shifted from
“quantitacive" -- that is from simply building up the size of
their customer bas. -- to "gqualitative -- that is to developing
new consumer banking business by widening the range of products
and services that they offered to an existing base of custorers.
As one banker once put it to me, consumer banking went from "six
basic consumer banking product 15 years ago to over 100 today."
Credit card products went from relatively insignificant 15 years
ago to become a huge market today; savings accounts became tied
in a myriad different ways to regular checking accounts; savings
product nultiplied, helped in part by the development of IRA and
KEoGH accounts; variable rate mortgages were introduced as were
home equity credit lines; and so on.

In all of this, of course, new computerized technologies
have come handy as they have helped bankers reorganize production

processes, revamp old products, develop new ¢ nes ard, in the end,

&9
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New competiticn, new technolcy and product diversification
are factors that have all helped transforn profoundly the gkill
needs of consumer banking.

First, through increasing automation of traditional data
entry and processing tasks, panks have been able to do away with
most of their needs for lover-level clerical personnel. The few
remaining data-entry needs have been passed on to other workers
throughout the organization or simply to custonmers thenselves
through Automated Teller Machines, home banking and simjilar
systens.

Paralleling this transformation, remaining clerical
personnel in both back- and front-offices has increasingly been
called upon to work in either or both customer assistance or
sales positions. in the branches, this situation is illustrated
by the rapid growth of "platforn personnel", relative to tellers
whose numbers have tended to drop. But whereas bank platform
personnel was once enployed mostly in "order-taking" positions,
£illing out znd Processing forms needed to open new accounts,
today's platform staff is here primarily to solve problens
outside the range of those that are solved automatically by
computers, to assist customers in deciding what to do with their
money, and eventually to assist the bank in selling its products.
In the back offices, the same transformation has taken place, as
witnessed by the growing number of back-office personnel employed

in staffing "hot-lines" where, by definition, non-routine
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questiong or transactions are handled.

In texrms of skill preparation, this shift in skill needs has
translated in both a shift in recruiting patterns and an increase
in in-house trajining by banks among middle level clerical
personnel. At leust among the largest banks, there is an atteppt
by firms to recruit directly from the colleges-educated labor
parket (at a minimum, from the two-year college labor market) to
staff the new clerical/customer support positions. In additionm,
banks have increased considerably their firm-based training in
two principal directions: (1) product knowledge and (2)
behaviorzl skills. Banks are now spending large amount of
resources in training clerical employees in the knowledge of the
products that they need to explain and sale to customers. Thir,
of course, is taking place in a context in .hich the number of
new products never seem to stop growing. I addition, banks are
spending large resources on developing their employees'
situational skills: how to address a customer, how to deal with
an angry customer without loosing one's patience and caln, how to
sale.

In terms of their mantgeriul personnel, bank. have had to
acconmmodate three shifts: (1) a growing need for specirlists; (2)
a growing need for operating managers with a strong
entrepreneurship bend; and, (3) 2 growing need for managers with
puch stronger human resources ianagement skills.

The need for specialists, ranging from systems engineers and

systens analysts required to devcicp the new .omputer systems, to
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product developers and market research specialists needed to

develop new products, and to, yet, others, complement rather than

replace the need for operating managers. Howaver, in an industry

that had long pride jtself for Promoting from within, this neead
has forced firms to turn increasingly to outside recruitment,

mostly at the four-year collegz or above level, to find a growi‘.g

number of these new professionals. As for operating managers,

many banks have also come to the conclusion that the old

"internal promotion" system was not sufficient to staff

managerial positions and have increasingly tura to the -college
labor parket to staff junior managerial positions.

Complenmenting this shift in hiring practices, banks have

turned their attention to strengthening the skills of their

managerial labor force. As for lower level enployees, more

Tesources are now devoted to training managars in product

knowledse. Some attempts are also being made to strengthen

operating managers' entrepreneurial bend, postly by involving

thenm much nrore directly than in the past in the banks' on~going

process of new business developrment. In addition, more resources

are spent on assisting panagers in their role as human raesources

managers, since it is perceived that improved productiv’ty and

improve quality of service depends not only on better or nawver

systems, but also on a better nanagement of people.
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Retailina

Retailing is of major importance in the American labor

market. Not only is it one of the largest employment Sector,
accounting for 17 percent of all nonagricultural jobs in 1987,
but it is the largest employer of youth (47 percent of 16-19 year
old workers in 1987) and also a major employer of women and
nminority workers.

There is a widely-held view that retailing is u largely
unprogressive and unproductive sector of the American econony.
Yet, as in the case of banking, our research provides a quite
different picture. The industry, as 2 whole, is rapidly being
moved through a combination of renewed competition and new
technology to a new set of rerchandising practices, new
organizational structures, and new employment recruitment,
promotional and training practices that are altering
significantly Ius characceristics.

Before turning to the isuue of skill changes, let me first
{1lustrate the context +ithin which some of these changes have
occurred. In tho area of general nerchandising, prior to the
1960s the traditional department store and a few department store
chains dominatel. this zegment of American retailing. Th2 large
department store, a long-established, highly-popular dowatown
institution thrived in the early days of burgeoning
suburbanization by establishing outlying branches, as did the few
existing chains -- 3ears, J.C. Penney and Montgomery Ward --

which also grew rapidly by adding look-alike branches.
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Beginning in the 19608, however, the discournt cdepartment
store chains took off. gy the late 1960s, their sales had
surpassed thnse of traditional department stores. Their sal . and
market share continued to grow throughout the 1970s, but by the
early 1980s, they began stabilizing. The reasons lie in part in
the failure or slow growth of a number of discounters. They lie
alzo n the emergence of the specialty chains. Largely a product
of che 1980s, the specialty chains have by now cut aggressively
into the business of both traditional and discount department
stores. The Linited, The Gap, Esprit, Toys "R" Us, Kiddie city,
Ccircuit city, Home Depot are a few arong some of the most
successful specialty chains that have emerged during the 1980s,
respectively in fields as varie: s apparel, toys, consumer
electronics, or maintenance and repair hardware.

The specialty chains incorporate strategies that emphasize
the deployment of large numbers of nearly identical stores
coupled with he. 'y centralization of merchandising, buying and
advertising functions. Within their product )ine, they offer a
auch wider range of goods than is possible for either the
discount or the traditional department store chains. They operate
with razor-thin margins and at prices which are c7ten competitive
even with those of the discount department stores.

As with general merchandising, food retailing has also beer
witnessed to maior changes during the 1980s.

The modern supermarket -~ncept -- low prices, self-service,

and cash-and-carry policy -~ ww.. introduced during the 19308 and
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quickly gzined popularity. During the 1950s and 1960s,
supermarkets burgeoned ;long with suburbanization anu lncreased
autorobile ownership. Beginning in the 1970s, various
organiJiations started experimenting with new store formats., Some
chains started experimenting with larger scale stores and with
using better their economic muscle to exert stronger leverage on
suppliers. All tried to effect greater scale econcmies through
more effective warehousing and distributionm.

During the 1980s, service and specialty departments
(delicatessen, flowers, pharmacies, fish counter, etc) have
increasingly been added to the supermarket, contributing to the
rapid growth in the number and diversity of products offered. The
Food Markucing Institute estimates that, batween 1979 and 1989,
the number of items carried by the average supermarket doubled
from 12,000 SKUs {of "Stock Keeping Units") to 24,000 SKUs. More
importantly, during the 1980s, the supermarket industry has
become increasingly segmented into two major groups of firms:
those emphasizing low prices and those emphasiziug quality foods
and services, partly at the expense .1 price. The first segment
is giving rise to new types of retailers, employing new
strategies to bring down costs and attract customers -- for
exanmple, .hypermarkets and warehouse clubs. The second has moved
into upscale supermarkets and broader product lines (Ralph's
Grocery i the 1Los Angeles arsa, Food Enmporium in the New York
area, Giant Food in the Washington D.C, area, and 8o on).

Successful retail orjanization of significant size have come

1) pme
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to raly heavily on cuomputerized systems to suppo~t buying,
inventory ccntrol, pricing anu reordering functions at the level
of headquarters, distribution centers and individual stores.
Distvribution is now synchronized with both reordering from the
stores and purchasing from the suppliers. Storec stockroom
inventories have been sharply reduced, if not virtually
eliminated, so that most large retailing organizations iowadays
operate with a "just-in-time" delivery system. Vendors are
rapidly being integrated into the firm “quick response™
computerized system, receiving reordering information as needed.

At the lower echelons of the retail organization, the
widening diversity of products, the incensification of
competition, the increasing attention to customer service as a
means to compete have all combined to piace new skill demands on
store personnel, including more extensiva training in (1) product
knowledge and more training in (2) service behaviors. product
training ranges broadly from that required by salesclerks in a
department store, say, to assist customers in mixing garments angd
colors according to current fashion or to inform clients in the
proper upkeep of new garments, to that needed by supermarket
clerks as they may be asked to advise on how to best prepare a
Particular cut of meat or fish, or even that needed by
supermarket baggers who must be taught how to best bag the
custonmer's groceries.

Paralleling product training, retailing organizations are

also placing a new emphasis on training their sales personnel for
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service behaviors, ranging from proper dress sode, to "role-
playing" training in the handling of difficult customer and other
crisis situations.

At the level of store manag~ment, store m2nagers have been
relieved of many of their tradizional responsibilities involving
oversight of inventories, purcilasing decisions and so forth,
thanks to the neu computerized systems. On the other .hand, their
role in managing and training ¢he store's human resources has
increased considerably, in line with the understanding that 2
store's capacity in continucasly improving its productivity and
the quality of its service -- in other words, its competitiveness
~- 1ies increasingly in the quality of its human resources.

Further up the hierarchy, the increasing erphasis on store
specialization has led to a great deal of centralization of
merchandising decisions at headquarters. It is there that high
level managers specialized in buying, markstiag, advaertising and
other functions assume a wide rang2 of responsibilities in
defining and promc: ing the firm's unique corporate image, to be
carried through consistent operation of virtually identical
stores taroughout the entire organizationm.

One disturbing finding from our resaarch on the retail
sector, one which is similar to that revealed by our research on
banking, is the tendency for the most successful orjanizations to
become increasingly demanding in terms of whom t"woy hire and
employ, especially at the lower echelons. Such .inding suggests

that the role that some of these largest service organizations




T4

once played in providing avenues for remedisl training for the

least skilled is dwindling, as competitive pressures make it
dncreasingly aifficuls for chen to write off or pass along to
“onsuners the costf of such investment.

Likewise among piddle level and upper level managers in the
retail sector, there is -rowing evidence, at least in the largest
organization, that the opportuniiy for internal mobility for
those with less than a college education are shrinking, in part
because the new manager ,1 responsibilities are seen as nore

denandi’ig thar in the past.

Policy Inplicati

Hopefully, these two examples will have helped illustrate/
the fact that, even in two areas of the services that have
traditionally been seen as celatively low-skill, there are new
pressures to upskill the workforce. As in other sectors of the
economy, these pressures are being met by firms partly through a
Teassessment of whom they hire and at what level, but partly also
through an upgrading uf firm-based training efforts.

Of course, I do not mean to trivialize the issue. How
successfully firms meet the new needs for work-place training
remains somewhat questionable. First, most of the case study
material, from which my observations on skill transformation are
drawn, comes from analyses of "lead" firms in each sector. While

lead firms are at the cutting-edge of change in their gector,

o e
ERIC {0

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:




75

their adoption of new n Aagerial practices tellg us little about
the speed at which some of the new training practices are
diffusing among other firms in those industries.

Sacond, sven in the case of the lead firms, thera renains
some questions as to how well the new training effort is being
distributed among workers in those firms. For example, do lead
tirms tend to discriminate by gender or by race? Or do <hey tend
to discriminate by employment status, tocusing their new training

efforts principally on their "core" employees, while giving only

minimal training attention to the growing numbers of part-tire
employees, temporary workers, self-employed consultants and other
ncontingent" workers that they employ? while lirnited evidence
from our case study work would seem to ruggest that lead firms do
not discriminate along either one of these two dimensions -- )
because they see consistency in the quality of their labor force
as their ultimate competitive weapon -- We are in no position to
generalize this tinding. To the contrary, the few available
sggregate data might suggest othervise.

Ir. 1983, *he Bureau of Labor Statistics conducted a special
survey of "How Workers Get their Training”. Notwithstanding the
fact that this survey is in dire need of beiny updated. the
survey shed new licht on the growing importance of firm-based
trainirg and on its distribution among the labor force. The
survey observed the growing importance of skill-improvement
¢raining (training needed to improve current job skills -- mostly

firn-based training) relative to gnn;ixigggign_;z;injng (training
\)4 L B
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needed to acquirs current job -~ mostly school-baged training).
The survey also observed that women and minority groups had
improved their access to qualification training relative to white
aen, reflecting a sharp improvement in those groups educatiqnal
attainment relative to white nen. But ti.e survey also observed
that women and minority groups lagged in their access to skill-
improvement training (mostly firmebs -=d training), suggesting
biases in the way in which firms distribute their training
efforts.?

There is no doubt in my mind that finding a way to address
through public policy the issues of diffusion and distribution of
firm-based training could serve some broad and important
objectives of both econonic competitiveness and social
development. As I have suggested in my opening remarks, even
sexrvices will come under increasing global competition during the
1990s.

In this respect then, I find it useful to look at several of
the policies that have been adopted by some of our competitors to
promote firm-basad tiaining. In Sweden a:2 France, for example,
tirps are required, by law, to spend a minimum amount of
corpurate resources on firm-based training: typically between one
and one and a half percent of total wages and salaries. If they

do nct, these resources are turned over to the State in the form

2, See Nevzer Stacey and puc~-le To, "Adult Education and
Training Markets", in
¢ op.cit.
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of a tax that is used to finance other educational and training
prograns nanaged by the‘public sector.

Needless to add that such policies have served As rather
powerful incentives for firms to invest in their human resources.
For it tukes little time for firms to diccovar that once ons is
stuck having to spend money on training, one might as well do its
best to spend it as wisely as porsible. In additic. such
policies have come at little or no cost to the public sector

In my view, the implications of the introduction of a
similar policy in this country deserved being debated. But in my
opinion, also, a similar policy for this country would need to be
coupled with a requirecment that firm based training resources be
distributed fairly among all, regardiess of gender, race or labor
force status. For if it ia true that firm-based trainiug is
growing to become an important dimension of workers' individual
development, then a concern as to whom will benefit from such
training must be central to the new policy. Short of this, this
nation's concern for equal employment opportunity, one that has
been written in its laws for over 20 years now, (till gradually

arode.
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Senator Gore. Thank you very much, Mr. Noyelle.

Our .nal witness on this paunel is Mr. Badi Foster, president of
the Aetra Institute for Corporate Education. Mr. Foster, please
proceed.

STATEMENT OF BADI G. FOSTER, PRESIDENT, AETNA INSTITUTE
FOR CORPORATE EDUCATION, AETNA LIFE & CASUALTY CO.

Mr. Foster. Thank you, Senator Gore. I'm glad to be here. And
Congressman Scheuer, it's gond to tee you again. After 2 years I
feel like I'm back in church or temple or moscue or whataver. I'm
going to try to move through rather quickly.

I've been spending the last 2 years back in the trenches. Aetna
has about 45,000 employees; we handle about 27,000 students a
year, offering everything from basic skills to  inagement educa-
tion. So it's nice to know that the folks back in Washington are be-
ginning to hang a lantern on this problem.

Very quick’y, I agree with almost everything that’s been said. I
would just underscore a couple of things.

First is the point on positive self-esteem. If you don’t like vour-
self, I don’t carc what kind of training vou receive, you're not going
to be very successful. So we nead to reflect on these questions of
who are ou and how do you feel about yourself because that goes
to the very heart of this notio managing change in your job. If
you are wﬁat you do, then whe 2 you when you cease to do what
you do? Most people find it difficult to manage that. Given the ra-
pidity of change in the workplace, increasing ; sitive s-..f-esteem is
critical to suaccessfully managing in such an environment.

Second is obvioucly learning to learn. We don't do that very well
in elementary, seccndary, or postsecoadary education. We should
spend a lot more time on learning to learn.

I'm willing to bet that 10 years from now the big eight firms,
when they do an audit to see whether a firm is bankrupt or insol-
vent —the first indicator is going to be the intellectual bankruptcy
of that organization. That at the very top of the organization
they've stopped thinking. From there it won't be long before those
manageirs make lousy decisions about human veings, which eventu-
ally leads to collapse.

go some attention necds to be focused on the quality of intellec-
tual capital in that organization and how do you measure that and
reward it and nurture it?

Education and training is more than a one-act drama. You used
the term “crisis” in the hearings. The etymology of crisis is separa-
tion. The point is that initially we can b:'dge such a gap but then
the crisis reappears.

So that education and training has to bi: more than a one act
drama. Unfortunately, the way we tend to think about it is a one-
act drama or a vaccination. It comes back to learning to learn.

We have a probler: with short-term thinking. Let me illustrate.
I'm in the insurance business. People loan me money by buying my
stock, in return for my making a promise to perform in the Juture
under certain circumstances.

When they loan me the money, they want 13 percent or 18 per-
cent or some acceptable rcturn on their investment. Those include
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the retired schoolteachers and the pension funds. I have to per-
form, otherwise they're going to take their money someplace else.

Well, if everybody wants 15 percent and they want it quarter by
quarter, it'’s awflly difficult to explain to the person that loaned
me the money tkat I'm going to have to invest some mc..cy in my
employee’s education and training and maybe I canr only return
you 14 percent. Nationwide we have to reach a point of saying
we're willing to sacrifice 1 percent for the greater good of develop-
ing American workers.

Now, I'm an African-American. I was born on the south side of
Chicago and educated in segregated schools. I couldn’t agree more,
I believe in the oneness of maniiind. But in terms of productivity,
in terms of justice, in terms of peiitical participation, until we
come to the issue of accepting people for their differences and judg-
ing them by the content of their character, until we do that we are
going to have a very difficult time largely because the nature of
the work we have today involves teamwork.

And if I can't find 2 way to connect with you because you happen
to come from Tennessee or New York or whautever, an accident of
birth, and that keeps getting in the way, I have a real problem.

I've just been honored to be appointed to the Governor’s Commis-
sion on Integrated Education for the State of Connecticut; 90 per-
cent of the peoplz who are poor and of color are segregated into 16
towns. And I really don't know what we are going to do to try to
overcome that. But I do know that if we don’t do it, the State of
Connecticut will suffer.

So what has Actna's response been? I think this goes to the
notion of how do you concretize these problems.

We've developed what we call an Aetna management process,
which is a set of seven quesitons which may appear to be very
simple but they're not simplistic. We are using these questions to
try to change the way in whizh our managers think about the busi-
ness. The first quostion is, why do you exist as a unit? What’s your
mission? 1a nicke: and dime words, why are you here?

No. 2, if you can tell me your mission, tell me the four things
thet have to go right every single day for you to achieve that mis-
sion. Or, turn it on its nead, if I wanted to destroy your mission,
what are the first four things I'd do?

If you know those critical success factors, then how Ao you scan
the environment to understand how that environmen? is having an
impact on those factors, thereby creating a gap.

And once you've analyzed that gap, how do you close the gap?
How do you set objectives, allocate your scarce resources and how
do you monitor how well you are doing? Simple questions but not
s:mplistic.

The point is that I can challenge a manager of a unit in 5 min-
utes to answer those questions. If that person hasr't mentioned
work force 2000 or issues of diversity are having an impact on his
critical success factors, I know that manager hasn't analyzed his
business that well. And therefore I can come back and force him or
her to concretizc or to groand these issues of the work force into
his or he. business plan. And based on how well he does that, I'll
compensate him or punish him.




Now, if we can get more organizations to do that kind of think-
ing, it's going to be a lot easier to find ways to coanect the issues of
this hearing to best practices. But most importantly, it will allow
us to tell our managers that you must be leaders in two things: se-
lecting and develo;ing your people. Once managers know that is
their obligation, it's going tn make it a little easier to drive things
down through the organization and to be sure that education and
training does connect and it’s not simply superficial.

As for directions in school reform perhaps out of the Charlottes-
ville Summit something will happen. Hopefully, each State could
do what Connecticut has done.

We have a common core of learning adopted by the State board
of education that describes the expected outcomes of a high school
education. No mystery. If you have those outcomes—and by the
way those outcomes are precisely the things that we would like to
have in new entrants to the work force—then in fact transform, re-
structure, do whatever you have to do according to those standards.
If each State had that, I think we’d move along.

In terms of the role of higher education. We can spend ancther
hour on this, but as a result of World War II the mission of higher
education increasingly has drifted away from the issues that we're
talking about. The people that you find in higher education wlo
might be able to bring scmething to the table, they operate at the
margins of those universities, for examn!~, continuing education.

Somehow or another, through Federal leadership, if we can get
higher education to refocus their energies on the constituents that
they’re serving, I think that would be helpful.

And I'm not pointing an accusatory finger, because there are
always three fingers pointing back; we're 2ll responsible. I under-
stand that.

Certainly we need more money for urban edua....1 tied to the
Igleaéional Assessment of Educational Progress standards. That can

one.

As for R&D, you have a study being conducted by the Office of
Technology Assessment. They're currently describing what other
countries are doing so that you have some comparisons available.
We need more of that.

You certainly need a clearinghouse for excellence znd best prac-
tices. I think ASTD has demonstrated how you can do it. I wouldn't
give the task to a university or to a trade association, but to some
nati%nal center where in fact you can find best practices (lissemi-
nated.

And then, of course, if yo* could find a way to get the account-
ants, the big eight firms, to .reate a category for measuring the in-
vestment in human capital, perhaps I could show that on the }Fack
page of the annual report, and tell the people who lsaned me the
money that I did invest it in people. That may lead %o tax policy
“hat would be helpful; that is, human resource accounting.

And I guess the last thing has to do with will and capacity. Two
weeks ago I was invited down here to have ‘breakfast, with two
other businessmen, with Senators Kennedy, Mikulski, Duren-
berger, and Simon. We spent 2 hours around a table talking. That
was the most encouraging discussion I have participated in a long
time, because we were unencumbered by the formality of this proc-
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ess but, more importantly, they were genuinely listening and they
were saying that we have to connect with Senator Gore and with
other people. I'm beginning to see at least in Congress some sort of
coalescing in terms of the will and the capacity to address the
issue. So I think that’s the good news, and on that point I'll close.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Foster, together with an adden-
dum, follows:]




82

PREPARED STATEMENT OF BADY G. FOSTER
Good moming, Mr. Chairman, and distinguished members of the
Committee. I'm pleased to Ue here. I have been invited by Senator
Gure to comment on human resource development in the service
industry from the perspective of an educator working within a major
corporation.
YWhile I welcome the opportunity to present a corporate viewpoint, I
should say that the views I express «re ray own, and do not

necessarily reflect the official views of the Aetna Life and Casualty

Company.

I am an educator by training, experience, and disposition. After
several years as a university profess s and administrator, I had the
good fortune to participate in the creation of the Aetna Institute for
Coaiporate Education-an institution, I ain proud to say, that is now
regarded as among the raost successful organizations of its type in

the private sector.

Briefly. the Jnstitute offers over 150 courses and programs in
executive, management, and supe:visory education; general skills

development; and information systems education. Each year, some
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25,000 Aetna employess - more than one-half of our total workforce
- take advantage of these offerings, either by participating in
traditional classroom irstruction in our Hartford home office facility,
by pursuing self-paced educaticn at their worksite, or by enrolling in
a direct broadcast telecourse. In addition, the Institute administers
the Company's employee tuition assistance and continuing
professional education programs. Last year, nearly 8,000 employ=es
took advantage of these opportunities. Finally, through special
arrangements with a number of area colleges and universities, our
home office employees can pursue studies leading to the Gersral
Equivalency Diplena, Associate and Bachelor of Arts Degrees, and the
Masters Degree in Business Administration during evening hours at

our facility.

I should note that the Institute is a corporate function. Each of our
major operating divisions maintain their own education and training
functions. They are responsible for career-related education in such
areas as underwriting, marketir.3, claim settlement, and engineering.
In total, the Aetna Life and Casualty invests about $45 million each
year in formal emp!:yee devclopment activities. This figure does not

include the compensation paid to employees while they are
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participating in these activities.

I would like to share some observations about the changing
employee skill requirements in our industry. While these
observations may not directly pertain (o circumstances common to
other U.S. industries, or even to smaller firms within the
insurance/financial services industry, there are likely to be enough

similarities to permit a meaningful cegree of generalizatson.

Specifically, I will di;ect my comments to three areas that I think
will be among the most crucial with respect tc the viability and
competitiveness of our industry. I will then suggest a number of
expectations we might properly establisk for each of our major
education and training irstitutions, i.e. elementarr and secondary
education, colieges and universities, and the corporate sector. I will
conclede with a small numbar of program and policy proposals that
might help these institutions contribute in a more significant way to
the resolution of the humar resources development i;sues before us.
I do not think we can talk about skill requirements without

mentioning the adult literacy issue.

8y
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It is interesting how this problem has surfaced among the handful of
tor items on the social welfare and "human capital” agendas. We all
know that it has been a "back burner” issue from sometime, so I
think it would be instructive to very briefly consider why it has

finally moved to the forefront.

I am sure the explanation lies, at least in part, in the very significant
changes in the labor market that have occurred during this period of ‘
economic growth. Through I realize this prosperity has been
somewhat uneven regionally, many areas of this country are

experiencing virtual "full employment” situations.

In the late 1970's and early {.30Q's, the modest growth in the net
demand for unskiiled or semi-skilled workers was met largely by

mature women who were cither entering or re-entering the labor

terce. We never roally recruited from the ranks of the so-called

"marginal” or "contingent” labor force, which includes the less
educatea male adults and inexperienced youth. During this
recovery, of course, comparies like Aetna are recruiting from these

very labor pools. And what we are finding in terms of "presenting

o 89
ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:




O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

86

skills" has been discouraging, if not alarming. This is especially true
of young adults from urban areas who as teens spent much of their
time cither unemployed .or out of the labor force. In certain
respects, I guess we are now reaping what we have sown; those of
us who thought that the "youth-unemployment problem’ would
disappear when the economy improved werc clearly wrong. It has
disappeared only in the ledgers of the statisticians who keep track
of such things. It is all too apparent in the recruiting offices of

major firms across America.

The secund factor that helps to explain why the literacy issue has
moved into currency is that the nature and scope of the problem is
now being characterized in a way that can be readily understood.
Here I am referring, for exampl . to the study by the National
Assessment of Educational Progress on functional literacy skills
among 19-25 year olds. I strongly urge those of 3 >u who have not
yet reviewed the NAEP report, Literacy: Profiles of America's Young
Adults, to do so. The study takes the relatively abstract concept
"functional literacy” and operationalizes it in a meaningful way.
Thrz2e dimensions of literacy are iden. ied: document, prose, and

quantitative. The scales used to measure an individual's level of

gy
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functioning along each of these dimensions are drawn from everyday
experiences. When you note, for example, that 40 percent of the
high school graduates in the sample could not correctly ideatify
and/or accurately express the main idea in a newspaper article, you

can not readily mistake the message.

So the problem is a very real one. It especiaily affects companies
like Aetna where basic literacy is a rsquirement of competen
perforraance in the vast majority of jobs. Our productivity is
adversely affected and we must absorb the cost of remediation.
Moreover, the individuals who lack these basic skills will have few

real opportunities for advancement witlun the Co.apany.

The second area where we are experiencing changing skill
requirements is electronic data processing. This is an area that is of
a great co'icern to those of us in the insurance and financial services

industries.

The vast majority of the basic produ. and service. marleted by the

thousands of diffcrent insurance and financial services companies

are, in essence, quue siinilar to one another. Add to that the fact that

we all operate in the same regulatory environments. Civen this

. ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:




88

reality, some of us have chosen to differentiate our products on the
basis of customer services. Two of the key ingredients of customer
service are timeliness and accuracy: how quickly and accurately we
can do such things as provide a quote, add an endorsement, respond

to a claim, or answer a coverage or rate inquiry. All else equal, this

translates into a question of how well we can build, run, and

maintain our information Systems.

The general trend in our industry is to move many data processing
functions out of the home office computer centers, and into the. field
offices and agencies - closer to where the business itself is processed.
This trend has a2 number of important implications for both the
composition of the firm's workforce, and the characteristics of
individual jobs. But I think that we rust be very careful in
assessing these implications In particular, we must avoid
oversimplifying the skill requirements attending these changes. For
example, there is a very common tendency to overemphasize the
technical skills associated with task performance, e.g. manipulating a
computer keyboard, creating lines of code, using a given piece of
applications software, etc. Clearly, these are much .:c;:ded skills. But

these are also s'ills that are relatively easy to develop through well
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designed <company training programs.

Far more worrisome are the skills and abilities that arc not purely
technical in nature. These requirements were very capably outlined
in an article by Paul Adler that appeared in a recent edition of
Califorpia Management Review. Referring to the changing features of
clerical work in banks, Dr. Adler notes the following: (1.) the
traditional importance of "responsibility for effort” is being replaced
by "responsibility for results” - for the intergrity ot the process; (2.)
the relationship between tasks, and Estween tasks and goals is
becoming increasingly abstract; and (3) components of complex
systems are becoming more and more interdependent. The message
here is that our clerical and administrative emllloyccs, as well as the
"end-user", are going to have to be able to think critically, discern
relationships, solve abstract problems, and communicate effectively.
We are talking abou’ abilities that are quite different than the kind

of "conputer literacy” skills that we ofien hear about.

While on the subject of sc called "high tech” skills, I think it is
interesting to note that the central message of ore of teday's leading
automation experts, James Martin, has more to do with people skills

than technicel skills. And the latest approaches to systems analysis
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and desig> focus on the human rather than the techmical side of the
user/systems interface. The lesson here is that technical expertise is
becoming a necessary, but not sufficient requisite to our ability to

design, build, and maintain quality systems.

This notion of "people skills” leads to the third and final skill
requirement [ want to address here today.

There is a real need to upgrade the knowledge and skills of our
supervisors and first-line managers. Let me suggest three reasons

for this.

First, as our workforce becomes more diverse - not only in terms of
ethnicity and gender, but aiso with respect to work related values
and dispositions - the ability of our supervisors to accommodate the
needs and orientations of their subordinates will be increasingly
tested. But they will have to go beyond mere accommodation to full
enlistment of employees’ talents in the kinds of team-based work
projects that will be much more common in the future. In aC ition,
they will havc to mediate the impact of technological change by
managing the implications that I mentioned earlier. Truly competent

supervisors have always been in short supply. My concern is that
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without more systematic attention to the way we prepare
supervisors and provide for their on-going development, they will

become quite scarce.

In my judgement, we will be unable to adequately address the skitl
needs I've outlined kere - and I have made no mention of
requirements more common to other industries - without substantial
improvements in the productivity of our education and training
institutions. This includes elementary and secondary schools,
colleges and universities, and corporate training departments.

I believe this process ought to commence with efforts to identify a
set of common expectations for these institutions and organizations,
beginning with our public schools. We have started this process at
the state and local level in Connecticut. C i “Common Core of
Learning", drafted by a committee of distinguished leaders from
across the state, seis out what our citizens can rightly expect of our
students and schools with regard to demonstratable outcomes. The
State Board of Education is challenging local school board members,
parents, and concerned citizens to use th¢ Common Core to promote

and guide a new level of dia'~gue about education.
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I should add that included among the expected + comes identified
in the common core are the basic literary skills as well as the kinds
of reasoning, problem solving, and communication skills that I

sugsested will be so critical in the workplace of the future.

! think post-secondary institutions, for their part, can do more in the
area of entwing that their graduates arc prepared to meet changing
skill requirements, especially in the two areas 1 mentioned carlier;
technology and human resources management. For example,
community and four year colleges can begin to require that all
students pursuing a raajor in the applied sciences or technologies
complele course work in the humanities and social sciences. A
numbe: of institutions, ranging from Northwest Commuaity College
in Connecticut to the Massachusetts Institute of Technology, have
already reorganized their distribution requirement: o address this

need.  Others should follow their lead in this area.

Along the same lines, more institutions should review their busisness
manzgement curriculum.  All such programs should include required
coursewor- in technology, human relations, and human resources

management.

o>
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There is one other area v.hers I think our colleges and universities

could make a greater contribution to human resources devzlopment.
And perhaps this is an expectation that might pertain most directly
‘to our state college and university systems. Many of our
corporations are going to need help in their efforts to upgrade the
skills of their workforces. Companies that lack the resources to
support their own in-house programs are going to have to look to
their local post-secondary institutions to provide the education and
training their employees will need. Companies that arc able to
operate their own programs - and these are primarily, but not
exclusively, our Fortune 1000 companies - are also going to have to

look v these institutions for technical assistance ia the

areas of both training content and instructional method.

We have to ack ourselves whether corporate expectations are
reasonable. If the answer is "yes", and I would sub; it that it is, the
critical question is whether these institutions are really vp to the
challenge. It seems to me that many of these institutions have yet to
come to terms with the fact that their market is changirg in
significant ways. I make this claim not on the basis of what I read in

. . - A -
their promotional literature, but on the basis of how they are
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allocating their resources. More often than not, the entities
responsible for professionai and continuing education o'perate at the
margins of the institution in terms of faculty qualifications,
availabiiity of student support services, financial aid, and so forth. I
think a careful review of this matter ty all relevant parties,
including State Boards of Higher Education, would be well advised.
Similarly, we need to take a careful look at the extent to which the
information and expertise resident in these institutions is made
available to the private sector. As it now stands, both the higher
education "culture” and incentive systems work to inhibit this
transfer. Faculty, for example, are rewarded for their ability to
create new krowledge, not for their ability to synthesize and
communicate this knowledge in a way that would be immediately
applicable to those of us who are grappling with such matters as
adult learning, instructional design, program evaluation, and
organizational development. I think this need is too important to our

common interest to be left to isolated entrepreneurial activity.

Thus far, I have identified areas where we are experiencing the

greatest needs with regard to workforce skill requircments. I have

also suggested a number of policy and program initiatives which, if

O
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undertaken at the local and state levels, would help move us closer
to addressing these needs. In the time remaining, I would like to
outline a limited number of proposals fo.r federal leadership.

First, I think it would be appropriate for the federal government to
increase its support to those large urban school districts that are
prepared to commit themselves to improving the basic literacy skills
of their students. Such support should be contingent on the district’s
ability to identify target outcomes related to the kinds of functional
skills that are found in the National Assessment of Education
Progress study I mentioned earlier. The-National Institute of
Education's "Excellence in Education” activity could be expanded to

accommodate this program.

The U.S. Department of Education could also do more to encourage
irnovation in curriculum design at the post-secondary level. In
particular, they could provide special incentive grants - perhaps
through The Fund for the Improvement of Post-Secondary Education
- for institutions williug to integraie liberal arts subject matter into
their technology curriculum, and technolegy and human relations
subject matter into their business management curriculum.

Third, the U.S. Department of Education should create something

O ‘ gg .
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along the lines of a National Clearinghouse on Corporate Education
and Training. At last count, we have pine educational research
information clearinghouses, glesen national centers for excellence in
education, and six regional education laboratories. But even though
we spend at least as much on the education and training of adults in
the workplace as we do in the education of children and young adults
in our schools and colleges, we find ii.z existing clearinghouses,
centers, and laboratories largely unprepared to relate to the needs of
the corporate sector. Perhaps a dedicated resource would help b.ing

a more desirable balance to the system.

Fourth, the federal goverrment should encourage, through the
provision of seed money, siate and regional initiatives that would
increase the private sector’s access to higher education resources,
including their information and expertise. The model I have in mind
would be similar to Pennsylvania's Ben Franklin Partnership, except
that the missicn would focus on human resources development
rather than technology development. This entity would do two
things. First, it would broker both technical assista,nce and existing

educational courses and programs. Where necessary, it would also

produce and deliver new courses ard programs tailored to the needs
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of our industries. Delivery would be pattcrned after the highly
successful National Technical University - an organization that makes
quality telecourses available to businesses on a 24 hour a day, seven

day a week basis.

Finally, 1 think that Congress should seriously consider revisions to
the tax code which would create greater incentives for companies to
invest in employee education and training. One approach that is
frequently mentioned in this regard wouid be the granting of tax
credits to firms willing to increase their education and training
expenditure over some base year. I realize that there is an issue as
to whether this credit ought to apply to federal or state tax liability.
My personal concern with implementing this approach entirely at the
state level 1s that many firms that would stand to benefit most from
the: credit are located in states that, almost be definition, may be
least able to forgo the revenue. This matter certainly -deserves

further study.

In any event, larger {irms could use the retained funds to establish,
among other things, adult literacy programs for their employees. 1
think this waould be a very desirable outcome, since this type of

education could probably be carried out much more efficiently by

!
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private companies than by peblic adult education organizations.
After all, one of the key tenets cf adult learning theory is that the
learner must perceive the personal relevance of instruction.
Requirements associated with job performance and advancement

would obviously provide this ingredieat.

Smaller firms could either purchase educatior and training services
frem public providers, or where appropriate, from oti.r companies.
The services of the "electronic training network” I proposed would
also be quite attractive here, since the unit cost of training would

likely be low.

One very worthwhile by-product of increasing the amouat of
employee education and training funds "in circulation” is that it
would probably bring about some nseded reform in the system. As
Marc Tucker and David Mundel of the Camegie }orum have pointed
out, colleges and universities would be elegible to provide services to
companies taking advantage of the tax credit. But they would have
to compete for the privilege with a longer roster of potential
providers. Consequently, they would have to become both more

efficient and more responsive to the needs of business.
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In conclusion, let me say that I am optimistic about our collective
ability to address the challenge of upgrading the skills of our
workforce. And I find efforts - such as this important hearing - to
more fully understand the issues, and more carefully explore the
options, to be especially encouraging. Thank you for the opportunity

to contribute to your important work.
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1) Entry Level Recruiting

The selection and placemer: of qualified applicants is
a critical factor for success in business. But staff
selection and placement at the Aetna and other U.S.
financial service corporations is impeded by two disturbing
external trends: the predicted drop in the number of
entrants into the labor pool and their declining skill
levels. Internally, the trends are equally disturbing:
secretarial positions currently average 1.8 applicants per
open pasition vs. 5 applicants a few years ago: during the
past year, there has been a 27% drop in incoming
applications; and for skilled administrative jobs such as
those requixing typing and word processing, there are 44%
fewer applicants.

In response ta these trends, the Aetna has developed a
comprehensive staffing initiative that provides Aetna
management with the fluxibility to respond to the diverse,
changing needs of its workforce. Encompassing a host of
programs that in~lude alternate staffing options, the
initiative’s major emphasis is on recruiting and retention
strategies that encourage training and development for both
the current and futvre workforce. To that end, Aetna’s
Corporate Staffing Department has designed and implemented
two training and employment models: one for adults and one
for youth.

The key features of the Adult Model include an emphasis
on hiring, training, and retaining non-traditional
applicants from public and private communlty-based agencies;
on helping the applicants successfully make the transition
into the workplace; on working closely with the
community-based agencies to draw from their expertise; on
providing necessary technical, administrative, and human
resource skills for unskilled applicants; on counseling to
assist the applicants with personal concerns: on working
closely with the Aetna’s line operations to hire these
appli<aats for full-time, permanent positions: and on
expanding the number of public and private agencies that
refer applicants.

The Youth Model focuses on youths as an investment in
our future and purports that youths need to enter the
workforce as adults. Essentially, the mecdel links current
youth programs and fills in the gaps that exist to avoid
losing the youths along the way. For .xample, the Aetna
begins developing 7th grade youths through the Saturday
Academy Program, an enrichment program for youths and their
parents/guardians and continues developing 11th and 12th
grade youths through Project Step Up, an after school work
study progran.

Entry level requisitions require such technical and
human resource skills as keyboarding, typing, using a
calculator, proofreading, working independently and as part
of a team, analyzing problems, handling changing priorities,
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computing mathematlcal problems, and writing.
Unfortunately, most applicants fall belcw the desired
performance level of these skills. After applicants are
hired, they begin a developmental trainirg program th .t
consists of classroom courses, self-paced instruction,
rotational internships, and on the job training.
Ultimately, the training program may lead to opportunities
in such areas as secretarial/effice adcinistration,
financial/accounting, <omputex technology, and
administrative support servicen.

Critical to this process is the Aetna’s ahility to
maintaln continuity, track learning progress, evaluate
feedback from participants, supervisors, and mentors, and
respond immediately to emp): 2e concerns and problems; to
educate mentors, supervisors. and managers about current and
future labor narket issues and the cultural diversity of the
student population; and to collzborate in a variety of ways
with high schools, vocational and technical schools,
conmunity colleges, and community-based agencies.

2) Skill Upgrading

The upgrading of employee skills is also a zritical
factor for success in businass. As bezsic literacy is a
Yequirement of competent perfo.mance in the vast majority of
Actna jobs, productivicy is adversely affected and the Aetna
mtist absorb the cost of remediation. Moreover, the
enployees who lack these basic reading, writing, and
mathematical skills will have few real opportunities for
advancenent. FaYr more Worrisome are the skill requirements
outlined in an article by Paul Adler in a 1987 edition of

nagq view. Referring to the changing
features of clerical work in banks, Dr. Adler notes the
following: 1) the traditional importance of "responsibility
of effort" is being replaced by "responsibility for resultsit
- for the integrity of the process; 2) the relationship
between tasks, and between tasks and goals is becoming
increasingly abstract; and 3) components of complex systems
are becoming more and more interdetendent. The message here
is that our clerical and administrative enployees, as well
as the "end-user", are going to have to be able to think
critically, discern relationships, solve abstract problens,
and communicate effectively.

1n January, 1988, as part of the Aetna’s conprehensive
staffing initiative to close the gap between employee
qualifications and greater job demands, the Aetna’s
Institute for corporate Education formally opened the
Effective Business Skills School, a workplace basic skill
developnent program for current and prospective employees.
Sinply put, the School’s primary objective is to produce an
internal pool of candidates who qualify for jobs that
require high level skills. To accompl{sh this objective,
the School’s curriculum integrates skill development in
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learning, reasonirg, reading, writing, listening, speaking.
nathematics and computer operations within an individual and
functional context.

The School embraces a purely learner-centered
environment that draws from the students’ accunulated
knowledge base and experiences and respects their needs,
expectations, and values. Through a reiterative learning
process of dialogue, inquiry, application, and reflection,
the students generally follow 14 four step process.

First, the students strive to enhance their
self-concept by examining their reasons for learning; by
confronting theix learning anxieties; by exploring the
business of financial services; and by recognizing their
contribution as employees, options for growth, and maximum
potential. Second, the students determine their skill
levels by self-assessment, supervisory review, Aetna
criterion-referenced tests that measure competency in
reading, writing, and wathematics, and other tests that
neasure aptitude and potential. fhird, they create and
continually refine a learning plan that reflects individual
needs and access to a variety of learning moder including
classroom, small group workshops, self-paced courses,
independent study, collaborative learning, and tutorials.
Fourth, the students aprly tne basic skills skills to actual
job tasks and simulated business cases. Of critical
inportance, throughout the process, is the extent to which
the students learn hew to learn, i.e., the extent to which
they are able to identify their own needs, select strategies
to neet those needs, and monitor their progress on a
contiming basis.

3) The Role of Governnent and the Private Sector

In nmy judgenment, the country will be unable to
adcquately address the skill needs outlined above without
substantial improvements in the productivity of our
education and training institutions. fThis includes
involvement from elementary and secondary schools, colleges
and unlsersities, corporate training departments, and the
federal governnent.

I believe this process ought to commence with efforts
to identify a set of common expectancies. For example,
Connecticut’s "Conmon Core of Learning", drzfted by a
cormittee of distinguished leadevrs form across the state and
local levels, sets out what our citizens ¢an rightly expect
of our students and schools with regard to demonxtrable
outcomes. The State Board of Education is challenging local
school board members, parents, and concerned citizens to use
the Common Core to prormote and yuide a new level of dialugue
about education. I should add that included among the
expected outcomes in the Common Core are the basic literacy
skills as well as the kinds of reasoning, problem solving,
and comnmunication skills that I suggested are so critical in
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the workplace.

Post-secondary institutions, for their part, can do
more to ensure that their graduates are prepared to meet
changing skill requirements, especially in technology and
human resources. For example, a number of institutions,
ranging from Northwest Community College in Connecticut to
the Massachusetts Institute of Technology, already sequire
students pursuing a major in the applied sciences or
technoliogies complete coursework in the humanities and
sccial sciences.

Further, corporations that lack the resources to
support their own in-house skill devslopment programs are
going to have to look to their local postsecondary
institutions to provide the education and training their
employees need. Corporations that are able to operate their
own programs, and these are primarily, but not exclusively,
Fortune 1000 companies, are also going to have to look to
postsecondary in.titvtions for technical assistance in the
areas of both training content and instructional method.

In terms of federal leadership, the government should
increase its support to those large urban school districts
that are prepared to commit themselves to improving their
strdents’ basic literacy skills. The National Institute of
Educaticn’s "Excellence in Education" activity could be
expanded to accommodate this initiative. The U.S.
Department of Education could also do more to encourage
innovation. In particular, they could provide special
incentive grants, perhaps through the Fund for the
Improvement of Postsecondary Education, for institutions
willing to integrate liberal arts subject matter into their
technology curriculum and human relations subject matter
into their business management curriculum. In addition,
the Department should create something along the lines of a
National Clearinghouse on orporate Training and Education.
Although there are a number of clearinghouses already in
existence, they are largely unprepared to relate to the
needs of the corporate sector.

0 Fng
ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

o




E

Ronald E. Compton:

106

Underwriting Business

The p)'(:‘Sid(’ﬂl ofAe.‘na L{fe & CﬂSll(l[f_}' Ren Comprons firse tr2iung expen
tells how trc ming and education keep a
136-year-old company agle.
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including smoke from the fel'on s
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43UuNg program

Todn Renald B Compton s pross
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With Training

2 large, dramiat photograph of 2 forest
seen from the ar

Insurance and financial setyvices,
Actnas two mawn areas of busingss, are
i 2 volitile mode tight now as con
sumecrs challenge insurance rates
through suate reterenda, and hungry
new competitors jostie for market
share. Through this choppy sez Astnz
sctsasteady Course towzschits mission
of providing responsive, market
onented products and seov Kes to cus
tomers while simultancously giving
£00d value to i sharcholders.

Traung 2nd edu stion play 3 promi
nent 10k 2t Actna 23 K tnes 1O kever
2g¢ new technology. develop man
agers who can think on thar ket and
ench the 1abor pool from which it
il need to draw ever more flexibic
and smatter people.

TD} what do vou belicve 1s the valuc
of tramng and education in the insur
ance ndustry?

Compton Two fxtors make trasrung
«ntxcalin this industny One s thatde
mographics are aganst us. The babv
boonxrs had BMWS insiead of hav
ing babics. so wce face 2 shunking
workforce.

The other £act0¢ s that public educs
tion in the United States has many
shontcomings The fact that fener
aothers are coming out of an educa
tion system that necds to be more

P wob nceds p
2 tremendous challenge for 2 highly

By Patricia A, Galagan

A Smapshot of Actna

Actna Life & Casualty 1 & ined
10 be quxck, fieudle and nght. Inan
era when achptability 1s essentaal,
Actna s claim makes 2 ot of sense.
Buthving upto that claum takes a Jot
of determination and ingenusty
when you ar¢ 3 136-year-old com-
pany with 45,000 employees and
10,000 independent agents operat

tng all over the world. The Queen
Eliabeth docsat tum on 2 dime.

Ranked fourth 1 assets and first
10 revents s among the Fortune 500
servie cumpanies, Actna clearly 1s
doing 2 lot of things nght. But ltke
many large companics with tune-
encrusted culftures. it 18 sceking
more agility and speed in 2 fast
changing. competiuve, and some-
times turbulent masketplace. When
you arc 136 years old. fexibility
takes On new meaning,

Along wrh other insurance com-
panics, Acta faces Challenges from
states where vorers or politcians are
asking for sgnificant reductions in

rute for Cosp ares
idential leaming center across the
street from the headquarters in
Hantford The institute scrves
26.000 people 2 year. some on sitc
and an increasing number via
direct broadcast television to 75
sites around the country

Donna Schuberth. seruor admun
sstrator of plannung for the Actnaln
stitate, cstumates that the corporaie
cducation group alone delivers
60,000 student days of trasning an-
nually rn management, systems, andt
bustness skalls. Other trarung covers
technucal courses for agents, under
w fiters, and cliims handlers

Schuberth sees 2 trend at Actn2
toward MOLE integration of traning
with business goals. “Training here
is measused in relation to yob per
formance and outcomes on the
job™ Another trend is 10 eulor trane
ng o small work groups, givuig
them skills in planning. petfor
mance apprassal. comemunication,

nght now

The path to speed and flexubility
will ake Actnz much deeper into
wchnology Already rikh in auto-
mated systems for many partsof s

nsurance premiums andchangesin  and deasion-making

the Liws & g 2o il Low pl in the Hart
rates. And In its Other major linesof  ford area 2 few years back had Actna
bustness, including healthcareand  looking hard for entry level work-
investment mapagement. compe  cfS. especaally for clencal and main
titive mancuvenng 1s the norm  tenande jobs. To budd up the pool

of potential workers, Actna started
the Effective Business Sklls School,
offenng sevenal programs 0 read-
ing., writing, oral communication.
math, 2and computer literacy Actna

P cnrchment and mou

technrcal and complex org: n
suchasActna  Lookiag into the future,
1t s ckeas we have an awful kot of educa
uonal work tG do outselsves and with
schools and colleges

nsurance is 2 very technical bust
ness, espectally i such arcas as under
wiiting and ¢laims And cven though
actuanal scrence s ught a3 an xa
demx discpling, it s sarely Gught with
the pracucal application we require, 5o
we must do some further educationto

b the company ¢
educates stafl, including end users
and support people in new and
future applications of technology
Expansion into financlal services,
more rcliance on technology. and
efforts 10 find qualified people 10
hire at the entry leve thave put trin
ing permanenily into Actna s bust
ness planning Most of the need for

traning is filled by the Actna Insti

vauon programs for inncr-city
youth in many parts of the country

“We want to provide the skills
necessary for people to get jobs.”
5ays Richard A. McAloon. ice
president of corporatc human e
sources. “Were interested 1n clos
ing the gap between our country s
current performance nd e great
profmuse.”

Tramng & Development Journal. Octoder 1989
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getpeople rudymzpplydaekkmwl
edge to the work here.

Also, our company, like mg .ty insue-
anse companics, is very large, and that
frequires some highly developed mar-
agement alent.

TDJ: Is your concesnt about demo-
graphks that there are fewer prople
avaihble overall, of that there are fewer
of the particular type your Industry
needs?

compton I don't think the Lawer Is
true, We need almost y Inour
society we keep raising the floos.
When 1 i3t cacat 10 WOk at Actna
there were jobs for clevator Operators,
and those jobs could lead somewhere.
Toczy tr ¢ jobs are gone, and you
have o come in as something clse,
W& don't require labor dow . 10 the

108

Jevel of the keast skilled, bt wr: are not
abusiness exclusively of codege 3tad-
uates or MBAs. Scarcity is everywhere
inour snectrum We were cardy and 23+
piessive [n managing » diverse work»
force. We're comforably prepared for
recruiiing and hiting women, minorl-
ties, and immigrants, and we don’t
have problems finding people to hire
now But If you read the tea feaves it's
ceruain shat scarcity will be a real prob-
km ln:bou( fiveyears. Weplan to u.se
our: and
:mnlhgwoxmdzs:mmo{m
Ing our people better than employees
of our competitors.

TDJ. What about the technology you
use at Actna and the skill changes that
has caused?

Compton. We've been using soghistt

cated information systems for the
designand delivery of our peoducts for
along time, so we'reused to that Just
about the only technology problem
we've had s getung “entor executives
10 learn how to type 5o they can use
the computer te:minals Cn thelr desks.

TDJ: Do you agree with claims that i
financle <ervices the wechnology of Li-
formath  eystems enables one person
10 do 0. Ut Ince requared many
people?

Compion | don'tthink that's true. We
uscd to quip that computerizatuon
meanit thay you displaced 50 clenical
pecple and hired 200 sentor analysts
anC *=chnicians

Having developed aJor of informa-
bon technolozy, can we expect a 23-
yesz-old with cighteen months of ex-

Aetna Wins 1989 ASTD Corporate Award

For its excellence In cducadon,
tralalng, and development pro-
grams, Actna Life & Casualty re-
celved the Corporate Award for
1989 from the American Socxety for
Trainlng and Development The
awitd Is presented annually by

clal services [ndustry, are sooted &
the successful development and
trzlning of the eraployees on whom
we rely 0 serve our customers
We've made major [nvestments n
these cfforis because weknow that
0 do otherwise would be 10 limit

ASTDto 2 company thathasshown  our atality to grow and prosper.”
gahzmdmoonunlmmx 10 work.
education and employee de-

velopment, Previous reciplents  The Actna {nstitune
havelncluded the Ford Motor Com:  Actna's commitment to educatio”. s
pany, the Dayton-Hudson Corpora  most visible In the Actna Insntute
tion, Motorola, and IBM. foc Corporae Education. Founded

Actna training not only reaches 2l hl98|zndopamdzs:mld'mhl
levels of the Acti.a workforce, but ,ccnmfor ployees and
extends [nto th ywotain  ind agents since

and develop potentizl cmployces
The company Invests more than
$40 million annually [n educatng
cmployccs Indcpendent agents,
and poum employees.
Actna make, Peavy use of tech.
nology 10 deliver training 1o 2
workforce spread 2¢ross the Unined
States 2nd throughout Burope and
the Far East. Computer-based train.
Ing, expert systems, and 2 directe
broadeast satcllite elevision net-
wotk are some of the technologies
Actna has chosen.
mzccepdnsthccorpom: 2¢720d
for Actnz, Richard A. McAlocn, vice.
president for corporaie human re+
sources, sald, “We are coavinced
that productivity and businczs
groath at Actna, and fo5 the finan:

1984, the institute trains mos than

26,000 people annuclly [n subjects
ranging from management 10 basic
i

teracy
Actna’s tramning and development
programs are described below,

TLe Actna Manigement Process
This system trains managers In
techniques for d Ining busis

of situations “Its purpose s whelp
us think more clearty™

Office of the Chaltman Educa-
tonal Scries

This new effort, devek ped by the
Aema lnmmte. compri.m 3set of

managers and executives 3 core of
specific managenal competencies.
T‘xcy include ten skills and abilities

that Actna believes are critical to suce
cessful performance, use of the
Actna Management Process, leader-
ship, selection of people, develop-
ment of people, management of re
lources, communication skills,
computer savvy and systems busld-
ing, business and orgnizational
knowledge, building teamwork, and
Yapubity

Lechnical Training

A Actna, technical tralning refers
0 insurance disciplines such as un-
derwriting, marketing, claims, and
the use of information systems. This
ps keep Jztna employ.

ness objectives and mapplng out
crideal factors for achieving success
In those objectives. Known as AMB
i I3 training instiative duectly from
the Office of the Chairman. Prcel-
dent Ronald Compton characte rizes
the company-wide cffort 2s 2 way of
thinking that is not new but that
should be applxed 10 2 great varicty

cesup® 1speed in the fast-changing
insurarn..c environment,

The Effective Business Skills
Schoo!l

This trains 1,500 employees each
year in reading, wnitlng, mathemat
ics. verbal communications, and
computer skills

Training & Development Joutnal, Octoder 1989
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perience 1o make the same decisions
thai used 10 be made by several peo-

ple? The answer Is absolutely not. FOR TEN YEARS, WE’V E PROVEN

‘There's 2 combination of things we

do that generates a higher level of des »
welopment in such peopc bt e COMPANIES CAR ACCOMFLiSH

oy e nove s capavaris || ANYTHING, GIVEN THE RIGHT TGOLS.

The theory you mzntion could
prove true in the future. One part of
technulogy for us involves managinga
vast amount of information—about
cates and clalms and other aspects of

thebusiness. But we are also like a faz-
tory 10 that we use iechnology 1o gen- Building a betier, Ken bartard
erate products meare secure P
Another way we use technology future for your Vwer
at Actna is for education We neced compan) usnt Momer
10 Increase our capadility 10 deliver nearly as difficuls . .
comf uer-based education and 0 astt sounds Al : Leaderop B
make better Use of knowledge based you need are the
nght tools,
Oser the past
decade. Blanchard
Training and
’I(ho;:l:amlns Design Process Desclopment has
Thismodel, of specul incerest o h?"’"d ‘"‘r’“““‘“ »
traunets, hetps develop new traimng of successful org 74 skills. Ethies and
methods that are time'y, cost effec- become evdn morc successiul Values Performance manage
tve, and geared to strengthening ' 8; teaching them proven, ment. And Customer Servuce
competence of all employees more effectine ways 16 meet What's iwore. these dalls will
therr goale pay long-term dinidends No
matter how your company's
Stepping Up MAIMITE YOUR biecuises b v
This drcc.paprogram addiess CORPINTSROTENTIAL ) e
Z;?&ngmﬁ:‘:’g;‘: At Blanchard Tramng, we about the dramatc difference
m"“"hf( M?:;;.::\u Swpping Up teach people the best wavs 10 Blanchaid Tmunl:lg.«anqmakc.
compnscs the followi3 progs treate an citronment that <all us a1 13008213332 or
® Sawrday Academy, 2n educa- enhances sour ;ganizations 619-43})-::005 Tn Canada.valy
tional enrichment program for * Jattrin pro notes higher S00-663-3023 i Manstoba, i
inner<ity Junior high school st ~sels of tntegnn, and unprores 204-477-4204).
dents and thedr parents in Hantford, . omer salufacion. “And discover the nightyocis 1o
Connccticut, and Washington, DC. Weaccomphs .usthreewass,  tnake vour compam ihevers
M Students at Wotk, providing By ongomng consultetion. By offer-  bestu canbe,
workstudy opportunltics for high- ing resultsonented seminars And
;Chool studcmss wdt:m at risk of b helpuig companies develop b
W'C‘Z’Pfgﬂ oml.ol::wi&h“ arc 3‘&’5‘:’, their oz n (orporate training Bloachord Trsialeg and
Comple e progmmigaous ||| 75 oo
from high school. The prograra A WEALTH OF RESQ"RCES Escondido, CA 920%5
now eperaies In Houson, Dalls. FOR ALL YOUR Net® 619480 5005
Seattle, and Walnut Crosk/Oakland in addion, Blanchard Tras 1.800-8.1-3332
® Hire and Trzin, almed at youth ing offers a spectrum of insights
and marginally employed or unem- ful, in-depth training :atenals
ployed adults idendfied by local that corer avast ranc of hey -
communlty and government agen- areas.
vles, People in this program receive 1 radership development.
training BilC.eu o prepare them fod ;
cmry kevel Jobs at Actna, Productunty improvement.
— 33
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Systems. When those systems are all in
place, they will help develop people
more completely and Quickly

TDJ How do you relaze the use of edu
cation at Actna 0 its corporate goals?
How do tnining and education sup-
port those goals?

Compion We haveasystem called the
Actna Management Process 1t's 2 um-
ple system for thinking about a prob-
lem and examining various aspects of
it. The fisst step ts 1o descnbe your mis-
sion The second sep is 10 examine
what the ¢ritical suceess factors are—
to ask what has to go nght tor you to
accomplish your mission

Then, obviously you need to 1rain
people to fulfill those ¢rtical success
factors. So1f we take any one of ourin.
surance operations, we find it has var.
10us ¢ ntical success factors for which
people canbe trained. such as under
wnting of prcing bonness, managng
claims, ging reseeves, ging

110

know how to do? The answers gave us
the capabilitics that 2 senivr level per-
son s going to need in this company
And we tr2in for that.

We've tried 1o find out in 2 system-
atic way what people need to know
how 10 do to be able to fulfill thus com-
pany’smission Then we bringthe cur-
nculum nto regster with those perfor-
mance needs.

TDJ- What about Actna’s strategic
goals?

Compton. Strategiaily we want this
company to be quick flexible, and
right We don't have 2 dealled strategsc
plan for the 2ist century—that
woudn't be flouble, But we have tiken
WO year and five-year fooks into our
future.

As [ think about the company and
about the future I'm convinced of only
one thing that the future is unknow-
able and mostly unpredicuabdle. So the

idle because the world is going to be
inconsistent And you're goingto have
to be right. Being wrong c2n cost you
moncy, but mostly it will cost you
time, and the one thing we cannot af-
ford to waste is time.

OQur strategic view I3 not tied 1o
market share or bigness. it’s ued to
being quick, flexible, and right. From
that starting point come other goals. |
want to have 2 company where people
dream into the fure

It was an enlightenment tome 25 2
young man to discover that Einstein
didno* conceive of the theoty of rela
tivity by saringat a picce of paper. He
closed his eyes and imagined himsel(
riding through the universe on the
point of 2 beam of light, Now that’s im-
agination, Imagination, and the ability
to imagine scenarios in the futuce
Anticipation

1 believe you can develop people »
abulity 10 be imaginative if you first te
down all the walls that prevent theen

1s what kind of comp do

invesunents, or whaever

We uke the same technique and
apply it omanagement W asked our
sclves what were the cntical success
facrors of being a senfor leved manager
in this company Whatdo you have 10

you need to build in order 10 achicve
our mussion in a largely unknowable
and mostly unpredictable environ

ment? Our answer is that you have to
be qui~k because you can’t take years
10 make decisions. You have to be flex-

productinly.

big resulis

CONFERENCES
ARE NOT
CONVENTIONS.

Our simp e premuse is small meetings are
predica>~ on simplicity. efficrency and

And we hwve the premises to prove it The
Boasuivom, 12 meeting rooms, A state.ol.the-ant
amphitheater seating 130

You get our full attention, so you don't get fost in
vast conventiona' premises

Come see us See how small differences make for

I

GREAT VALLEY HILTON
AND CONFERENCE CENTER

B S Rom ciag basm Bods o o Widar doomh was (2050 2969800

Cicie No. 130 on Readar Service Card

Tig

{rom ing You can encourage
creatavaty, first of 21 by not sumping it
out Qur trairung is aimed, not at tell.
ing people to be creative, but at min-
imizing the things that stamp out
Ceativity.

For example, the Office of the Chair.
man Serics of COUrses is not Intended
o teach people to do specific things
but to provide 2 forum In which to
discuss Issues.

Each fall we hold strategic-manage.
ment scminars for smalf groups of
high potential managers. We present a
topic such as using technology for
competitive advantage, They dream
about it, write about it, and talk about
it with their managers, and finally with
us—the Office of the Chairman. it’s 2
way for them o present Ideas without
being hammered on.

TDJ. Actna operates In Europe and
Latin America, and is expanding into
the Pacific Basin What will training
2dd to your intemational effons?

Compton. Actna doesn’t have to be an
intemational company, but we choose
10 be because the opportunities are
there in Insurance and In money
gement, our two big busi

Not having to be Internasional gves
us More uUme 10 educate ourselves
about it

Trining people in a classroom gives
only the rmallest taste of being an in-
ternational company You can give
people sets of facts that canonly be in-

Training & Dev ejopment Journal, October 1989
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wgrated into thag behavior by sending
them t0 Yive and do business in other
countries. It will take us a long. fong
tlme to put our company Into the i«
terrational sphere. A lot of that in-
volves our own scculturation
Among Amicrican busincsr neople,
the OppoOrtunty to trave:, espectally to
the Orient, IS often W00ked on as 2
Butif we were Japancse
we would be sending three times as
many people abroad for twice as long
and kooking at the photographs they
brought back. Other cultures come
here to take pxctures of us, whih is 2
cuphenusm for studying us.

TDJ Are you nvolved personally in
del g any traning programs?

Compton. I'm ivolved in the traning
for the Actma Manugement Process. Jim
Lynn, the chaitman. and 1 sarted with
the people who report to us and
worked down from there He's the
petfect partner for this because he be-
Licves so strongly in the value of educa.
tion in the company. He supports i
and presses hard,

When we started the Actna Manage-
ment Process traming we put every
division president. senior vice-
presdent, and vice president. and 2
fow assistant vie presidents, through

1

Strategically I think thae for ail
kinds of cducaton ne've absolutcly
80t to rely more on knowledge based
sysiems.

When I came here 35 years ago, |
Ieamed about underwnting by sitting
downstairs on the third floor with an
old guy who dripped cigar ash on his
tic all afternoon. The training
amounted w0 hum saying, “Now listen
This is the way you underpin a
buliting cotrectly™

Pre:ty soon we couldn’ afford o do
that any more, 50 we sat four people
with him. Then we couldn’t afford to
dothat cither, so we put himon asage
with 25 people In the audence, and
that was the invention of the Actn2
Underwriting School,

We still put people In rooms with ex-
perts. but wereat the point where we
need 10 unioad that expert mind into
2 flexsble system We v¢ putthe expert

our relationship with the corporate
cuucators at Actna. With Badi Foster
(president of the Actna Instiute for
Cotporate Educatlon) and Dick
McAloon (corporate vice-president for
human resources). 1 don't know If
they te suppottive of us or we're sup-
portveofthem Thatsthe kindofrela
tionship we have, and 1t's one 1 would
recommend

1 think that no one is going to suc
ceed in managing human development
with lip service from the 0p manage
ment. No one is going 10 succeed if
the 10p management just writes an 2n
nual leteer in suppont of corporate
education. -

There must be peopie at the top of
the corporation who genuinely bebeve
that there is no other way to run the
business They must be walling to
spend money on cducation They
must be passionate in thewr desite for

T want such a perfeat blend
berween education and
development that there will
be no demarcation. There
will be no end to education

high dards of devels actn-
ny in therr companices, They can't be
fukewarm about i1, They have tonsist
ontt

1 don' think America is losing ats
competitivencss 1 think we didnt
understand the causeand-effect rela-
nonship that got us where we are, Most
of our Competitors were wiped out by
the second world war, 2k we were
8 and strong endugh o rebudd

the program in about fuur weeks 1
spent an hour and 2 half with each
8r0Up t0 sct the stage.

1 als0 faciliate meetings at which
people want to discuss thewr mission
andcntical success factors. [ ulk with
them for scveral hours Its panly 2
quality-«ontrol device on my part.
panl/ trairung. and pantly a chance to
get to know people. Etther Jun or 1
speak at every session of the advanced
management course, and | take past in
N SAACKIC MINIBEMENT semunass, AS
the Office of the Chalrman traning
getsficshed out, Jum or 1 will play arole
n dlof 1.

TD). Looking at the tradstic N of educa
tion at Actna already, and the con-
ditlons in the nsurance and financial
services Induseis, it seems that the
commitment 1o training wall probably
increase. 'What are your plans for the
future?

Compton. Ouf immediate two-year
plan is to train managers for all of the
competencics spelled out inthe Actna
Management Process That's a2 huge
job, and we're about halfway there,

mind down on paper over the years,
but the index 15 50 pages long.

This kind of education has 1o move
into a quicker. more dynamic environ
ment That mezns computer based ed
ucaton in the basics, but also devetop-
ment for peopk who ve beenn therr
fobs for yearsof cven decades Thats
where [ want tis to go.

Twant such aperfect blend between
education and development that there
will be no demarcation. There will be
noend o educanon There will be the
expectation that when anything new
about our business is known, we will
drop i1 into our system and it will df-
fuse ftself throughout the minds of alt
the people who wortk for us. 1 don't see
that happening in 2n enviroament this
Large and complscated in any other way
than by using knowledge bused, on
line systems.

TDJ: Do you have any advxe 1o offer
0 people intraining and development
who are being cialienged 0 help thew
companies perform better and be
more competitive?

Compton. The first adveis based on
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thetr economxes without the fantest
idea that they were capable of compet
ing We behieved they were second-
class industrial powers. I'm 2 photog
rapher by avocation, and it was not
wittun my undesstanding thae the Get
mans would ever Jusc their gnp onihe
world market for lenses. They lostittn
acouple of years (0 a country thathad
been as devastated as they had

The number-one nced in terms of
America s COMPEtvencss is for cdia
10N to gve us breadth Of viston. espe
cially 1n our young people. We have
been snsulated, isolated, and cush
1oned from reality for wo long Weare
2 great peopke and yet we ool our-
selves. Those oceans are crossed inaa
instant,

As for the competinvencss of busi
Ness Ofg: you absolutely can
nOt run a great company withous hav.
ing exceptionally high standards for
peopie and providing them the oppor.
tunity to meet those sandards 1
beldieve that the job at the top kvel
ought 10 be 1o try to make people bet-
ter than eventhey belicve they canbe.
If every mamager a1 every kevel beleves
that. think what we can do. ¢}
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Senator Gore. Well, I really did enjoy that testimony. You dian’t
mince words there. We appreciate that.

We have a time problem on our secend panel, I'll say to my col-
leagues, and because of that I'm going to suggest that we have a
fairly strict time limit on questions.

I will wait to ask my first questions but let me suggest that we
go 5 minutes each on questions, and I'll recognize Congressman
Scheuer first.

Representative ScHEUER. Thank you ver' much, Senats: Uore.

Mr. Foster, I had intended to ask you and Mr. Carnevale a ques-
tion in my most strict and severe prosecutorial tones. Namely, Mr.
Foster, can you tell this room where you were on the morning of
October 5, 1987?

Mr. FosTeR. Yes, sir.

Representative SCHEUER. And Mr. Carnevale, can you tell this
room where you were on the morning of October 29, 1987?

And the answer is, of course, you were both right here. And you
were testifying, very much as you've testified this morning: bril-
liantly, thoughtfully, incisively, and creatively.

Now to me the big question that we have to face this morning is
how do we segue? Well, one of the things we have to figure out is
how do we segue from school, from the world of education to the
world of work?

And another question that we have to figure out is how we segue
from the world of congressional hearings to the world of action,
programs and policies presented by the administration to the Con-
gress?

There’s a tremendous gap here. I am almost embarrassed to see
you two brilliant gentlemen sitting here going through the same
exercise that we went through 2 years ago.

It seems to me there’s very little that we know today that we
didn’t know 2 years ago. If 'm wrong, please tell me.

It seems to me the key question was addressed by a very conserv-
ative Republican economist who was Chairman of the Council of
Economic Advisers to President Nixon, Herbert Stein. And he testi-
fied before this same committee about 50 days ago, on September
12 of this year, and he encapsulated the main problem that I think
we have to deal with:

It's time we started facing our real choices. We have to stop saying that we can't
afford to do this or that when all we mean is that we cannot afford it within the
rules of the game we have arbitrarily established and agreed to play.

What we should mean when we say that we cannot atford to spend a certain
amount of money for drug control or for education or for assistance to podr peuple
or fo. national security is that we prefer to spend the money on something else.
Then we could have a debate about whether one use of the money was more valua-
ble than some other, which is what rational budgeting is all about.

We would also see th:.t the alternative uses among which we have to choose are
not the different direcc government expenditures within the $1.1 trillion budget,
they are the direct uses of the $5 trillion that is the national output.

In other words, we have an enormous pot.of resources out there.
Not just the $1 trillion budget, but the $5 trillion national output.
And if we care about education, if we care about drug enforcement,
if we care about facing up to all of our unmet needs, we have that
total pool to look at.
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Now getting back to my question of how do we go from here to
there, how do we go from a congressional hearing that has consid-
ered these subjects ad nauseam, how do we get to specific practical
programs thct the administration recommends to the Congress and
which I think the Congress would react enthusiastically ¢o on a bi-
partisan basis, on a bicameral basis, the House, the Senate, the
Democrats, and the Republicans. We are all quite aware that the
public is way ahead of.us on this loop.

What do we do to move it ahead? To move to the point where the
Congress is consideiing specific, practical, tangible, and well
thought out proposals from the administration to the Co..gress for
policies and programs that we’re in business to enact.

And if you disagree, either of you, with what I said, please tell
?e where I'm wrong. It seems to me we have an enormous gap

ere.

Mr. Foster. Congressman Scheuer, I would answer the question
by posing a question—and you're in a much becter situation to
answer this: Do you think it's the absence of will or is it the ab-
sence ot capacity? And let me suggest that capacity would involve
knowledge, creativity, the ability to link with others, or identifying
the appropriate means.

Quite frankly, I'm puzzled. I dun’t know whether it's the absence
of will, that we don't want to do that, or in fact that there is an
ﬁbsence of capacity in translating hearings into action. 1 don't

now.

Representative SchEUER. Well, I think it's both. I think it's the
absence of leadership. Leadership would go to the question of ca-
pacity—and Herb Stein identificd the problem of capacity, which is
a nonproblem. He said look to the $5 trillion gross national prod-
uct. There is a richness of resources there that boggles the mind if
we have the will to use it and if we have the capacity to use it.

And we know we have the capacity. You gentlemen testified here
just this morning; two other very able witnesses testified here this
morning. You two guys gave us more or less a repeat of what you
said 2 years ago, that was just as valid then as it is now and it's
just as valid now as it was then.

How do we summon up the will and how do we summon up the
capacity? To me it's a question of national leadership. It's a ques-
tion of presidential leadership.

I believe the President could lead us into a new era, a new era
that would enrich our society, enrich our productivity, enrich the
quality of our citizenship, and the quality of our life. And it's to me
just a painful, tragic thing that that leadership so far is absent, on
both will and capacity.

My time ic p. Thank you, Senator Gore.

Senator Gorg. Thank you.

Congressman Obey.

Representative Osey. Well, Senator Gor.:, given the problem of
time that we have, I'd simply as" one ques!! n of any member of
the panel who would choose to aaswer it—and it's a very broad-
gauge question, somewhat related to the exchange you just ha’
with Congressman Scheuer.

With respect to this society, with respect to the Government,
with respect to the private sector, what would yo'1 say are the most
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ninportant things that we do not know about the causes of and the
techniques {or corvection of shortfall in workplace quality or work
force quality?

And would you say that our principal problem is lack of knowl-
edge, lack of a strafeaxy, lack of methods of implementing any strat-
egy, or the refusal to apply sufficient resources?

Mr. CARNEVALE. Let me at least hava my shot at that.

One of the problems that’s real clear in this business of making
people more productive or making them 1nore well educated is that
we don’t understand what we know. We know that if you invest in
human beings the return is really quite high, that is, the returns to
education in the past 25 years or so have heen—in terms of their
proportion of our productivity increases have run about 25 percent
as against capital, which is about 20 percent.

But we also know that everything seems to work somewhere and
nothing works everywhere, everything works sometimes, nothing
works all the time.

We do know more about education than we do about adult learn-
ing. And there we know that investments in people and connnect-
ing people more to the strategic change processes in institutions
makes them enormously more productive. It also increases their
earnings enormously, much more so incidentally than an addition-
al application of straight education.

Where we are missing knowledge in terms of practices is in adult
education, more so than in elementary, secondary, and higher edu-
cation. And most of those problems are really pretty practical.

Fifteen years ago we knew that CAD-CAM machinery was
coming. American employers in literally tens of thousands of dif-
ferent locations bought different equipment, applied it in different
institutions to different workers. There was a common experience
there that we could have learned from and expedited the installa-
tion of that machinery and its effective use.

There was nowhere for them to go, especially the middle-sized
and smaller employers, to find out how to do it. What tended to
work, what didr.’t, what was the quality of the equipment, what
training was required, how do you build the line.

The biggest vacuum in our understanding is in the workplace
itself, which, after all, we don’t make radios at Harvard, we make
them at Motorola, or at least we used to. The learning system that
is embedded in the economy is the one that competes, it is the first
line of competition for learning in vthe American society.

And there is a huge missing piece there, with a very substantial
investment, I would argue, on the public education side that sort of
falls off into a void. After somebody graduates from high school or
college the learning stops. Or at least the state of the art in under-
standing the processes of learning and what needs to be known,
stops.

Mr. HirscuhornN. If I could just add two things. Concerning what
we don’t know, we don’t*know enough about how to link training
efforts at the workplace to organizational processes of the work-
place. The two tend to be separated most of the time.

So we find that a lot of training efforts don’t add value because
they’re not intsrnalized by the different groups—managers, work-
ers, engineers, aau sales people—who have to collaborate to make
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the training real. That's a major piece of learning that has to be
done.

The other thing I think we don’t know how to do yet—and this is
much the questicn of technical knowledge—I don't think we know
how to create at this time in the United States stable and develop-
mental multiracial settings. I think we're discovering that multira-
cial settings are very fragile and are often decaying in some impor-
tant ways. We don't know how to do that and that requires a much
broader cultural study of ourselves to fird out what to do about
that.

Mr. NoveLLE. Let me reinforce that point and maybe add one
point o it.

I agree with both Tony Carnevale and Larry Hirschhorn and
think the least-known area is the area of firm-based training.

I also happen to disagree with the statement that was made this
morning by the Assistant Secretary of Labor to the effect that
firms are called on to pick up the slack of the educational system.
In a way they do, but in another way they don’t.

What we're finding from looking at what firm-based training is
increasingly transforming into is that firms are actually getting
out of the business of providing remedial training, as they might
have once done it in the past. Instead firms are increasingly focus-
ing on how to prepare people for the new technology, for the new
products, and for the new behaviors.

And, as Larry Hirschhorn just pointed out, the area that’s the
least understood is probably that last area. the new behaviors. It's
easy to train somebody to use CAD-CAM equipment, at least rela-
tively speaking.

What's much more difficult to do is to predict and to train people
for how the introduction of the CAD-CAM machine is going to
transform the nature of the work relations within the workplace,
the relationships between workers and supervisors, the relation-
ships between the firm and the outside environment.

This is what I've described in my earlier examples as the new
customer-assistance and sales behavior. I think those are areas
that need to be explored and understood better so that we can
focus better on how to help out firms improve those areas of their
training in ways that will increase their competitiveness.

Mr. Foster. May I just add something here, almost as a meta-
phor of what we don't know. We don't know how much we depend
on each other, and I'll give you a rather dramatic analogy, which
goes back to the point of the Assistant Secretary of Labor that
money alone is not going to do the trick, we're talking about trans-
formation in a variety of ways.

But here is the analogy. It has to do with the collection and dis-
tribution of blood, and I think I used the same example 2 years
ago—and really, I'm taking the idea fror Richard Titmus, who
wrote a little book on the gift relationship. And his point was this.

That when you give blood you are making a contribv.con, it's a
I unilateral transfer and you're more likely to be honest- you're not
looking for something immediately in return. You may say, “well,
gee one day I may be hurt and somebody would give me blood,” but
you actually give blood without expectation of immediate return.
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And so therefore if you're not feeling well—in effect, someone
says, well, how are you feeling, Senator, and you say, well, nat too
well? Well, come back £ weeks from now and we’ll take your blood.

Once you start comraercializing the collection and distribution of
blood, regardless of the technology, you run a risk now of having
contaminated blood. And these viruses are becoming trickier and
trickier.

So that when those individuals stopped giving blood because they
felt—they weren’t connected to a community, then sent a check in-
stead. The irony of it is that if they stepped outside and got hit by
a bus there’s no guarantee that when they got to the hospital and
theyd needed -blood they would in fact receive uncontaminated
blood.

Now, that's a rather dramatic example. We do not know or we
choose not to know that the well-being of our fellow citizen in their
work and in their community has a direct impact on the quality of
my life. Now, if I understood that a little bit more then perhaps I'd
be willing to make som¢ tradeoffs: postpone short-term gain for
long-term gain.

Representative Opgey. Thank you, Senator Gore.

Senator Gore. Well, thank you very much. And, indeed, th .
time constraints are frustrating and I'm sorry we can’t pursue that
moce fully.

Let me just, on my time, mention an example of success: In Ten-
nessee, 3 weeks ago, I had the opportunity to visit a plant which
was inaugurating a new production line making color television
sets for export to Japan; 80 percent of the parts are made in the
United States. The research and development takes place in the
United States, in New York as a matter of fact. The advanced engi-
neering takes place in Knoxville, the circuit boards and the caui-
nets and various parts are made throughout the southeastern
United States and principally in Greénville, Tennessee, where the
final product is assembled and then shipped to Japan. They're also
shipping sets to Korea. They're shipping sets to a number of other
locations as well.

I was quite impressed. The produrtion line had an interesting in-
novation. Perhaps these experts w_n’t see it as anything new; it
wus new to me.

I was familiar with the process by which a single worker can
stop the production line if things are not going well. They took it
one step further and told all 3,000 people at work there that after
they finished their task they had to then press a button affirming
that they had done it right and they were ready to proceed. So ir,
other words, the line automatically stopped and didn’t continue
unless all 3,000 people together said we’ve all dene it right, the line
can now continue. The quality control problems there are virtually
nonexistent.

Why can’t we have more success stories like that?

The company, while all the work is done in the United States, is
not an American company. It's North American Phiilips. It's locat-
ed here but the capital and the decisions about spending that cap-
ital are made in the Neiherlands. They were willing to invest for
10 years, with losses during each of those 10 years, before this pro-
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duction line was up and running. This past year is the first time in
that 10-year period tnat they have turned a profit.

But they zre now one of the three largest television plants in the
entire world. They're doing extremely well. They have offered ex-
tensive training to their work force. The level of automation is un-
precedented in the industry and, as I mentioned, the quality con-
trol procedures an” work force relationships are quitz well in hand
also.

I don’t think that it's a key factos that the company was Dutch
instead of American, but maybe it is.

Is the unwillingness of top management to accept losses for an
extended period of time in return for a payoff down the rozd a
major impediment to implementation of the modernization and
particula,ly the skills upgrade programs that we need in America’s
work force?

Mr. Caznevark. Well, American organizations have been ex-
tremely successful with the other model, which doesn’t use work
teams, which doesn’t rely on nonsupervisory wo.kers, wiach
doesn’t customize products, which doesn’t provide variety, which
provides products and services at low cost.

That transition in all of us who vork in individual institutions—
while it is obvious when you've seen it somewhere, then moving to
a second institution where it doesn't exist, you end up dealing with
very profound attitudinal problems, tradi.ions, practices, estab-
lished personnel and their needs, it is a set of changes that come
very hard to institutions, and wae larger they are the harder it
comes.

I might add, however, that in private institutions it con..< even-
tually and most of us are learning these practices and they are sort
of all of a piece, there's a package here, from foreign companies.

And we're either going to learn them the hard way in the United
States, by implanted productinn systems from other nations—and
that's guing on in most of our industries now, with some exceptions
like appliances and so on—or we're guing to learn them by our-
selves. But we will learn them. And I think that what we're talk-
ing about is a set of change processes and how difficult it is for us
to change.

One final point about that. Those change processes are even
more difficult in the public sector. At least in the private sector
you have the discipline of a market. If you don’t buiid a good TV
nobody will buy it.

In the public sector, in our schocls, for instance, we have
always—and in our courts and elsewhere, we've always guaranteed
due process, access tc a service. We don't guarantee outcomes, we
guarantee access. And much of the reform problem we're having
on the public side is our inability to begin to guaiantee outcomes,
to look at the quality of the product or the service rather than the
process that produces it.

Senator Gore. Anybody else?

Yes, Mr. Noyelle.

Mr. NoveiLe., I would suggest that maybe U.S. manufacturers
should also take a look at what U.S. service firms have been doing.
My research suggests that there’s quite a number of US. service
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firms that have been quite successful, partly e a result of making
the sort of long-term investment to which you ve referral.

To pick one example I will remind you of the experience of Citi-
bank’s consumer banking operation, which, I believe, lost money
for 5 or 6 years in a row in the midseventies partly to meet the
need for extensive investment in new systems an¢ in human re-
sources.

The result is that thz banl. transformed its consumer banking
operations into probably the most successful and profitable suzh
operation in the 1980's, while I'm not a sprkesperson for the bank,
there is nothing that Citibank has to feel ashamed shout when
comparing the quality of its consumer banking operatior to those
of it competitors.

Senator Gore. Thank you.

Mr. FosTer. Senator, I would simply say that in the material I
submitted there’s an article on Aetna’s president, Mr. Ron Comp-
ton, who describes why we invest so much in education and train-
ing and I think his explanation would speak directly to your ques-
tion.

Senator Gore. Very good.

Well, gentiemen, thank you all very much for your appearance
here. We are most grateful to you, you've gone to substantial trou-
ble to be here and you've made a great contridution. Thank you
very much.

Our final panel is made up of Mr. Robert Knight, president of
the National Association of Private Industry Councils; Mr. William
Kolberg, president of the National Alliance of Business; Ms. Rae
Linefsky, senior vice president of the Federation Employment and
Guidance Service; ...id Mr. Owen Peagler, chairman of the board of
the 70001 Training & Employment Institute.

Mr. Kolberg, I know t* ¢ you have some time constraints and we
will ask for your summary statement first. All of thz prepared
statements will be put into the record in full and if you could sum-
marize in 5 to 7 minutes, we would appreciate that.

Mr. Kolberg, please proceec.

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM H. KOLBERG, PRESIDENT, NATIONAL
ALLIANCE O°F BUSINESS

Mr. KoLBerG. Senator Gore, I appreciate your consideration. I
have appeared before you on this general subject in several years
past; certainly Congressman Scheuer will remind me that 1 ap-
peared before his fine hearing several years ago; and I certainly
have appeared before Congressman Obey seekiny funds many,
many times. It's good to be with vou all again.

I congratulate the committee for initiating th's hearing on the
Crisis in the Workplace. Today American businesses are operating
in a period of exc>ptionai change and challenge, resulting from
new technulogy, demographic shifts, increasing intern. tional com-
petition, and a host of rising social problems.

Business leaders are increasingly focusing greater attention on
the issues of education, training, and human resource investments
related to their productivity and to work force quality.
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Senator Gore, I was privileged to serve as a member of the Com-
mission on Workforce Quality and Labor Market Efficiency, ap-
pointed by the Secretary of Labor, over this past year. Our report,
which I have with me, “Investing in People: A Strategy To Address
America’s Workforce Crisis,” was delivered to the Secretary of
Labor and released last Labor Day. I trust the committee has
copies of this; if not, we can certainly arrange to have them deliv-
ered to you.

The report summarizes very well, we think, the vast numbers of
American students that cannot meet th2 educational requirements
of today’s workplace, much less those of the next century. We will
face labor shortages that will require the most efficient use of skills
that already exist within the population and it is important to our
long-term competitive posture to develop a coherent, reliable
system of lifetime education and training.

A few examples from companies begin to tell the story.

At the New York Telephone Co., only 20 percent of applicants
taking an operator’s test in basic skills pass that test. And, Senator
Gore, they're all high school graduates.

In Motorola, they find that only 20 percent of the applicants can
pass a simple seventh grade Eaglish comprehension or fifth grade
moath test.

«»nd the list could go on and on, and I know the committee has
heard this list many times before. It demonstrates why business
leaders are serious today about these issues. It is undeniable that
our competitive advantage increasingly depends on the skills, the
knowledge, and the flexibility of our work force.

Business and government must take action effectively on tk ce
fronts to meet this challenge. The first front you've talked about
this morning a great deal, workplace training, including basic liter-
acy. The second front, basic educativi: reform. And the third area
are second chance systems of job training and support for the dis-
advantaged.

Let me first talk for just a moment about the workplace literacy
and training. In onr Commission report we argue strongly that it is
important to creare a business environment that encourages em-
ployers to invest more in their workers.

According to the best information available, American firms now
spend about 1.5 percent of their payroll on training. The best and
most progressive corporations, however, in this country spend
somewhere between 3 to 4 percent on training.

Information we have from other countries is spotty—though
you've heard this morning, some of what the French do, what the
Canadians do, what the Swedes d=, what the Germans do. I recent-
ly traveled to Germany and had the opportunity to spend some
time at Mercedes-Benz. They spend somewhere around 5 to 6 per-
cent of payroll on training and retraining and upgrading and life-
time leacning.

There is no question in my mind that part of the work force
crisis referred to in our report is tied directly to the need for Amer-
ican firms to spend more on training, particularly on basic literacy
and on skill upgrading. We must invent new ways to provide incen-
tives to American firms to help them invest more in human re-
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so. e development, which we must do just to remain competitive
in the world market.

The Commission recommended that the United States, meaning
the Congress and the administration, take another look at tax
policy as a means of stimulating human resource investments.
Some of the means we recommend be considered are a corporate
income tax credit for education and training expenses, a personal
income tax exemption for all employer-provided education and
training benefits; and the encouragement of multiemployer train-
ing programs.

We in the Commission did not pretend to be expert about the
Tax Code or various implementation issues. The report expresses
some qualifications that we had about these recommendations that
we could already anticipate. However, the principal goal of moti-
vating business and g -ernment to invest in its work force is abso-
lutely sound.

Let me then go on to the second area: education reform.

There is no doubt among business leaders that fundamental
changes are needed in our public education system. The only solu-
tion seems to be totally restructuring the way that we manage and
that we provide aducation in thi. nation.

While it is the schools themselves that must change, we believe
thac business can and must help. We can no longer afford to tinker
at the margins and wait for modest changes. We are after genuine
restructuring.

Business-education partnerships of the past were largely what we
call “feel good” relationships with some community benefits, but
they don’t really get to the basic fundamental improvements.

We nezd to Initiate change that will affect curriculums, that will
change school management and administration, that wili upgrade
the teaching profession, that will improve the accountability, and
that will make social services more readily available to the increas-
ing number of young people who bring their troubles and their
problems to school.

We also have to pay more attention to programs and policies
that address early prevention and intervention strategies for at-
risk children.

As an ind cation, Senator Gore, of how seriously we in business
view the crisis in education, the major national business organiza-
tions have come together in what we call the Business Coalition {...
Education Reform. These organizations are my own, the National
Alliance of Business, the Committee for Economic Development,
the Business Round* ible, the U.S. Chamber " Commerce, the Con-
ference Board, the . lational Association of Manufacturers, the U.S.
}{ispanic Chamber of Commerce, and the American Business Con-
erence.

I can’t emphasize to the committee members enough this morn-
ing how serious we in business are about this issue. The only solu-
tion is to restructure the way we manage and provide education in
this nation. We need systemic changes in the fundamental relation-
ships within education and between education and society. If we
are to remain competitive, the schools must provide the knowledge
and the skills necessary for a lifetime opportunity of productive
employment.
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I'll just summarize the education discussion on this one note,
Senator Gore: The Business Roundtable, in their recent statement
on education reform, pledged to their members and to this country
that they would continue to be active in this area for at least a
decade. The rest of these organizations feel the same way.

We're in this for the long haul. We're as frustrated as Congress-
man Scheuer is about the progress, the slow progress we're
making. But we’re beginning to understand the problem and we're
beginning to address it, and we’re in it for the long haul.

Let me then talk for a few moments about the second chance sys-
tems.

Even if primary and secondary schools are improved, there are
individuals who leave schoc: without the basic skills needed to
function effectively in the workplace. Providing a second chance for
those who are disadvantaged has been a major role of Federal
training programs for some years. Increasingly, the focus of these
programs is changing from providing social services to providing
education and skills as an investment in national competitiveness.

The Job Training Partnership Act system has proven to be a
good vehicle, we believe it has succeeded and we believe it should
be built upon.

We believe the Federal Government needs to be a more responsi-
ble partner in its funding of this system. The Federal investment
has declined consistently over the lact decade. As a matter of fact,
since the JTPA program was passed, the Federal investment is now
worth 25 percent less than it was in 1982. We think that is unwise
policy in terms of the work force quality that we need in the
United States.

Increased investments in these second chance programs is impor-
tant over the long haul.

Let me then conclude, Senator Gore.

Life-long learning in the workplace, early childhood development
and education restructuring, and second chance systems for those
who are failed by traditional institutions comprise what we believe
are three critical elements of a long-term economic policy. If we ne-
glect these important responsibilities, we risk losing capacity to
compete in world markets.

The imp=rtant point is that more innovative partnerships must
be forged with government to achieve common human resource de-
velopment goals effectively. American businesses are investing
more and will continue to do so on basic literacy, skill upgrading,
and training just to survive. Our worry is that the level of invest-
ment may not be sufficient to keep pace with our competitors.
Business and government must work cooperatively to improve na-
tional policies that will motivate the criticai investment of public
and private resources.

The alternative, I believe, is an American work force that is un-
dereducated, undertrained, and ill equipped to compete in the 21st
century.

[The prevared statement of Mr. Kolberg follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF WILLIAM H. KOLBERG

R Mr. Chairman, I commend you for initiating this hearing to focus on the workplace

crisis that is being reflected in the mismatch between jobs end skills.

I am William H. Kolberg, President of the National Alliance of Business. The
Alliance has over two decades of experlence working in public/private partnerships on
Issues of workforce quality. I will try to distill some policy and program trends that |
believe are important today to long-term objectives in federal workforce investment

policy.

Today, American businesses are operating in a period of exceptional change and
challenge, resulting from new technology, demographlc shifts, increasing international
competition, and a host of rising social problems. Business leaders are focusing greater
attention on the issues of education, training, and human resource investments, related
to productivity and workforce quality, than at any other time in recent history.
Ameriea's future depends increasingly on what business, government, and labor can do

together to develop the superior quality of its workforce.
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‘ihe basie economic importance of education and training is being rediscovered
dramatically in this nation. The American Soclety for Training and Development
conteids that learning on the job contributed over helf (55 percent) of all improvements
in this nation's productive capacity between 1929 and 1982. Looking at the recent
economic history of our major competitors around the world, it is clear that acquired
<kills have replaced machines and natural resources as the foundation for production and

service detivery.

PROBLEM3 OF WORKFORCE QU ALITY

I was privileged to serve as a member of the national Commission on Workforce
. Quality and Labor Market Lfficiency over this past.year. Our report, *Investing in
People: A Strategy to Address Americd’s Workforce Crisis® was dellvered to the
Secretary of Labor and released last Labor Day.

The Commission members tepresented a broad range of sectors in soclety, but we
all came away from that experience genuinely concerned about a crisis of workforce
quality in our nation that could threaten the foundations of the American ecenomy. I
was impressed that all of us on the Commission sensed an urgent need for actlon in both

the public and private sectors.

As the report summarizes very well, vast numbers of American students cannot
meet the educatione! requirements of today's workplace, much less those of the next
century. We will face labor shortages that will require the most efficient use of skiils
that already exist within the population. 1t Is important to our long-term competitive

posture to develop a coherent, reliable system of lifetime education and training.

Q I
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A few examples begin to tell the story:

At the New York Telephone Company, only 20 percent of applicants taking an

operator's test in basic skills pass.

Motcrola, Inc. finds that only 20 percent of its applicants zan pess a simple 7th

grade English comprehension or Sth grade math test.

And when the IBM Corporation installed millions of dollars worth of new
computerized equipment in its plants in Vermont, it had to set up classes in
high school algebra for thousands of production employees before they could

operate the equipment.

At the BellSouth Corporation, fewer than 1 in 10 applicants overall meet
qualificetion standards for jobs; fewer than 30 percent of applicants for
clerical jobs could meet skill standards and almost 50 percent of those tested

were not qualified for jobs requiring even light typing.

The list could go on. It demonstrates why business leaders are serious about these
issues. It i3 undeniable that our competiiive advauntage increasingly depends on the
skills, knowledge, and flexibility of our workforce. Tiie jobs being created are more

complex, requiring higher llteracy, communications, and reasoning skills.

he Alliance is deeply concerned about the mismatches between our workplace
nceds and the skills and capabilities of our future workforce. The seriousness of this

mismatch will Increase, because the number of ncw workers will diminish through the
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year 2000, and entry level workers will increasingly be drewn from the bottom half of

the workforce in terms of educational achievement and training.

Disadvantaged youth who will constitute an increasing proportion of the future
workforce are much more likely to be functionally illiterate, to be school dropouts, to
become pregnant as teenagers, to abuse drugs or alcohol. Their economic, soclal, and
educational problems are intertwined. Children reared In pover*y, for example, are one-

third less likely to graduate from high school than other children.
THE CHALLENG2 FOR BUSINESS AND GOVERNMENT

Business and government must take action effectlvely on three fronts to meet this
challenge: workplace training including basic literacy; basle ¢ducation reform; and

second chance systems of ]ob training and support for the disadvantaged.

Workplace Literacy ond Training. Since over two-thirds of today's workers will
remaln in the 1abor market beyond the year 2000, the labor force of the future Is in large
part the labor force we have today. Today's labor Jorce does not meet our needs, and our
needs are going to increase as technological change accelerates and foreign competition

intensifies.

The Labor Department's report of two years ago, Workforce 2000, projects that the
jobs of the next 20 years will be very difterent from the Jobs of today, again requiring
substantially higher skills, These are circumstances that will force us to retrain

experlenced workers if we are to meet the competitive demand for new skilis.
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In our Commission rarnvt, we argue strongly that it is important to create a
business eavironmoun® tndt entourages employers to invest more In their workers.
According to the best in‘ormetion available from the American Soclety for Training and
Ddevelopment (ASTD), American firms spend about 1.5 percent of payroll on training.
The best and most progressive corporations spend about 3 to 4 percent on training.
Information we have from other countries Is spotty, but, fzom my recent travels, 1 found
that Mercedes-Benz in Germany spends 5 to 6 percent on training and invests heavily in

continual upgrading of existing workers.

There I8 no question in my mind that part of the workforce crisis referred t= in the
Commission's report s tled directiy to the need for Americsn firms to spend more on
training, particularly on basic literacy and skill upgrading. The degree of cooperation |
find in Germany around all types of training is dramatic. The concepts of partnership
and shared goals are Important to them. Business, labor, and government operate as a
team at all levels of the economy, and they have been doing so for years. We nced to
find ways to instill that spirit of collaboration among the various sectors of American

society.

QOur natf ~king only its first steps toward addressing basic workplace skills
deficlencies. 1., s an area in which a few larger corporations like 1BM, Xerox,
Eastman Kodak, and Motorola are breaking new ground. Other companies are rapidly
coming to the realization that they need to follow suit. Some corporations have had to
upgrade baslc educational skills before undertaking new product lines, rctooling

manufacturing processes, or implementing new management techniques.
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We must look not oniy at how we train, but also at how we stimulate greater
investment in training. Improving both activities wiil require pubiic and private

cooperation,

We don't have a long tradition in public policy for assisting training and upgrading
on the job. Most of the training that has been done has been financed by corporations,
when they thought it to be nccessary. Now corporations are changing their assessments
of what Is necessary. A problem for many corporations is that state of the art
knowledge about what works most effectively to train or retrain workers is anecdotal

and is not easily shared among corporations in the competitive economy » enjoy.

Independent studies have found that most people learn better when they { rnin
the context of a job. Workers that need basic educstion skills are best trained in a
manner that relates academic skills to practical workplace skil'ls. Some corporations
train on the job site, in the union hall, or at communicy colleges to enhance the dignity
of the learning process, especially when basic literacy is involved, compared to the
institutional =chool settings aszociated with youth and prior failings. Unfortunately, not
enough of thie Is d2ne, but its success in corporate sponsored programs demonstrates that
we ‘have not been creative enough in how we educate and train in conventional

institutions,

We must invent new ways to provide incentives o American firms to help them
invest more in human resource developme.i, which we must do just to remain

competitive in the world market.

We noted in the Commission report that ons obstacle to consistent employer

investments In human capital has been thé loss of such investments through employee




O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

128

turnover. Employers often do not benefit from the expected return on tralning
Investments. The United States has low job tenure compared to other countrles, at about

1.2 years.

Different tralining strategies in other countries llke Germany and Sweden use
systems of longer-term, structured, workplace learning and apprenticeship which tend to
retain employees. France has a refundable training tax credit which essentlally requires

all employers to spend at least a minimum amount on education and training.

The Commission recommended that the United States take another look at tax
policy as a means of stimulating human resource investments. Some of the means we
recommend Include: a corporate Income tax credit for education &4 training expenses;
& personal income tax exemption for all employer-provided education and tralning

benefits; and encouragement of multi-emnloyer training programs.

The Commission did not pretend to be expert about the tax code or varlous
implementation Issues. The report expresses a few quallifications about tiese
recommendations which we could already anticipate. However, the principle goal of
motiveting business and government to Invest In Its workforce is absolutely sound. Some

recent travel experience in Europe has validated this for me personally.

The use of the tax code to alter economic and soclal behavior Is an acceptatle
time-honored tool. The federal government should use such tools to its advantage and
signal to employers that investments in human resources are as important s investments

In research and development.
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Education Reformg. There Is no doubt among business leaders that fundamental

changes are needed in our public educational system.

Education quality must become a national priority, and not Just a local or state
problem. We need to dedicate greater energy, efforts, and rescurces to education

excellence. We have no cholce.

For the first time that 1 can remember, natlonal busiiess leaders and their
organizations are scrious about the education erisls and have come together to form a
coalition which focuses on the quality of eductiion in this nation. This coalition Includes
the Natlonal Alllance of Business, Committee for Economic Development, The Business
Roundtable, Chamber of Commerce of the Unlted States, The Conference Board,
Natlonal Assoclation of Manufacturers, U.S. Hispanic Chamber of Commerce, and

American Business Conference.

I can't emphasize enough how serious business 's about thls issue. The only solution
seems to be restructuring the way we manage and provide education In this nation. We
need systematic changes In the fundamental relationships within education and between
education and fociety. If we are to remaln competitive, the schools must provide the

knowledge and skills necessary for a life-long opportunity of productive employment.

wWhile It is the schools themselves that must change, we beileve that business can
and must heip. We can no longer afford to tinker at the margins and walit for mode.
change. We are after genuine restructuring. Business-education pastnerships of the past
were Jargely "feel good" relationships witl: some community benefits, but they could not

affect the fundamental improvements needed for I2arning.
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These partnerships must focus on changing what exists. The crisls calls for an
‘nnovetive generation of joint ventures bullt on very different relationships between the
publie and private sectors. To accomplish this restructuring, we need to create new

public-private ventures that can produce better ways to educate our citizens.

We need to initiate ventures that affect curricula charges and how we teach,
school management and adm!nistration, upgrading the teaching provession, improving
accountabllity, and making soclal services more readily avallable to our young people

who bring their troubles and problems with them to school.

We also Jave to pay more attention to programs and poliries that address early
prevention and Intervention strategles for at-risk children. Assistance for our young
children must occur as earfiy as possible in their livez. We must Invest In early
preventlon strategles for children at risk to become ready for sehool, and to help their
parents become better skilled at supporting their educational peeds. We need to
finanelally support programs that focus on preschool education, such as Head Start, and
prenatal care for poor women. We recognize there Is a budget crisis in this nation. Our
goal must be to find the necessary resources to support vi>«e kinds of programs, like
Head Start, and move towards full funding by the year 2000.

To help bulld effective new partnerships, and to motivate action, the Altance has
written some publinations far business that talk about how to get involved. They are
bullt on practical experiences and research for developing this new generation of
partnerships and for restrueturing education. They are practical tools for a corporate

action agenda. I will be heppy to provide them to the Committee for your review.

ERIC 1494

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:




E

O

RIC

131

gocend Chca Svatoms for Job Treining end Empigyment. Even if primary and
secondary sohools are improved, there are indlviduals who leave school without the basie
skiils needed to function effectively In the workplace. Providing a "second chance” for
those who are disadvantaged his been a major role of gove nment training programs at
the federal, state, and local levels. Increasingly, the focus of these programs is changing
from providing social services to Providing education and skills as an Ilnvastment in

nutional competitivenezs.

Congress s currently struggling w.th amendmerts to some of these basic systems
like the Job Training Partnership Act, most particularly with how to target these
programs so that they serve more indlviduals who will not make it into the labor m, tket
otherwise. We agree that a more careful ‘ob can be done. Programs can be targated

more based on where the eligible population resides.

The Job Training Partnership Act system has proven to be a good vehicle that we
can buiid upor. The experience of the public/private partnership In this system has been
Incorporated increasingly Into program planning for vocational education and welfare to
work programs. As ! mentloned before, tisls type of partnership model Is a pivot
Ingredlent If we are to improve our education systems or to bolster training in the

workplace,

Government needs to be a more responsible partner In its funding of these efforts.
The federal investment has declined consistently over the last decade. For example, in
1983 the amount of funds provided through federal eppropriations for programs under the
Job Training Partnership Act (JTPA), particularly the program of grants to states and
local service delivery areas for training ecoriomically disadvantaged individuals, were

sufficlent to serve, on average, about 5 percent of the eiigible population. How ITPA
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programs are able to accompllsh only three fourths of what they could do In 1983,

because of reductions In appropriations and inflation costs.

in today's tight labor markets, thesc programs must Increasingly focus on harder to

serve Individuals, further raising program costs and reducing the numbers served.

Just last year, Congress placed a high priority on new Initiatlves that established
comprehensive programs of assista.ce to dislocated workers, under tne comprehensive
trade reform act of 1988, &« d io welfarc reciplents, under the Famlly Support Act of
1988, to provide them with necesssry education, training, and transition assistance into
jobs. Congress male substential commitments in the atthorlzing statutes, but has not
followed through «onsistently with the strategic furding commitments. There Is little
prospect that these programs will be funded ncar authorized levels, limiting thelr

potential impact, and possibly setting them up to fafl,

In my vlew, increased Investment In these second chance programs Is important

given the long haul al.¢ad of us before we see results from education reform.

THE NEED TO INVEST IN EDUCATION AND TRAINING

Business views remedlal education and tralning Investments 23 part of a neccssary
national strategy to restore productivity growth. Individual companles have a profound
Interest In finding ways to restore consistent productivity Improvement, since their very

survival depends on it.

The Investment “y business In worker education and tralning 1s substantlal.

American corporations cazrently spend an estimated $30 billlon on formal tralning

2D
&

ERIC I

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:




E

133

programs for employees. The American Society for Training and Development (ASTD)
predicts that over the next decade these corporations will have to spend as much as $25
billion yearly on remedial education alone. Motorola spends about 60 percent of its

employee training budget on remedial education in basic mati and reading skills.

The important point is that more innovative pa- terships must be forged with
government to achleve common human resource development goals effectively. It is
impressive that businesses are investing billions of dollars in education and training. It

‘il have to spend more to remain competitive. However, each dollar busiress has to
spend on remedial education, that schools failed to provide, is a dollar that cannot be
spent on product research, development, and investments in modern new equipment to

increase the nation's competitive edge.

The problem is most acute for small businesses thut rarely have much of a training
budget to begin with, and are  ced to make do with whichever workers are avallable to
them. Ironically, the nation is counting on small businesses to lead the way with new job

creation.

Education and training investments are a matter of national priority in our
continuing efforts to improve the competitive posture of our workforce in the world
market. Yet, federal investments in these critical areas lag substantially behind the

rising demand for public education anu training services.
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IN CONCLUSION

Mr. Chairman, in my view the facts are inescapable. Investments in .he quality of
our workforce must be a high priority over the next decade. That is why 1 think these

hearings are so critical and timely.

1t is important to reexamine our economic priorities. Life-long training in the
workplace, early childhood development and education restructuring, and secona ghance
systems for those who are failed by traditlonal institutions comprise three critical

elements of long-term economic policy. If we neglect these important responsibilities,

we risk losing our capacity to compete in world niarkets.

American businesses are investing more, and will continue to do so, on basic
literacy, skill upgrading, and training just to survive. Our worry is that the level of
investment may not be sufficient to keep pace with our competitors. This is where

government can encourege changed behavior.

Business and government must work cooperatis ' o improve jublic policies that
will motivate the critical investment of public and private resources. Most ¢. ..3at has
to be done will be done by corporations for their own economic reasons. But for small
businesses, perhaps the tax code could be used to share the costs of training and to
provide them with important incentives that may not be as critical to the large

co. porations.

We call on the Congress for a sustained increase in federal expenditures on human
resource programs. We likewise call for .dditional human capital investments by

American business, states, and local communities.
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The alternative, | believe, 1s an American workforce that is undereducated,

-rndertrained, and ill-equipped to compete In the twenty-first century.

I will be happy to answer any questions you may have,
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Mr. KoLBERG. Senator Gore, if I could just impose for one more
moment, I want to respond directly to Congressman Scheuer. I do
have to leave, but I understand after being here for several hours
his concerns and the concerns of the committee.

First of all, Congressman Scheuer, I know you're frustrated, but
these kinds of hearings do have an impact. I wrote you recently
suggesting you might hold hearings on “Iavesting in People,” the
report I just talked about. It shows the respect that we in business
have for the impact of these kinds of hearings—the hearing today,
the hearings you had several years ago. It may feel like water tor-
ture, but sometimes that finally does get the point across. I believe
that we have made some progress.

Let me point {0 the progress that I think we’ve made in the un-
derstanding of the education problem.

Two years ago, when I appeared before you, I never imagined
that the major national business organizations, to an organization,
would step up to the challenge of the business role in education
reform.

I won’t brag about what we’ve done, but I'll say that we're there.
We're there together, we're there with a real understanding of the
impact of this problem on this society and the need fur American
business to be much more serious at every level, in each of your
States and each of your districts, in reforming education. So I think
something has been done.

On Head Start, you're absolutely right. Our coalition has been
able to agree as a coalition that we need to fully fund Head Start
by the year 2000. Some of us say that’s far too long. We need to
move from 20 percent gradually but surely so that a Head Start
opportunity is available to every pour young person in the United
States as rapidly as we possibly can.

The same is true on chapter I. Chapter I is not fully funded—the
remedial program that the Federal Government has assumed re-
sponsibility for. We need to do exactly the same thing there.

In terms of JTPA, I have just said: it seems to me that that
system, that public-private system has been proven, it works. But,
we are continuing to work with only level funding—and by keeping
it level-funded, we are continuing to let it go downhill.

And that is a very important way to train disudvantaged individ-
uals for johs. We're going to need every single person in our society
over the next years to become productive workers and we need to
provide an opportunity tfor thuse who have m:ssed the first chance
to get another one.

And, finally, let e end by saying I know you were very critical
of Mr. Roberts T. Jones. I would say tc¢ you, (gongressman Scheuer,
a{ld the committee, that I think the admiristration is coming
along.

This who'e work force training issue that I talked about, with
the possibility of the Federal Gcrernment stepping up to this re-
sponsibility, to begin ‘o talk about tax policy and other ways to
help particularly swaller firms make the kind of investment that
they need to make in workers in this countiy, I think there is a
fruitful crea to be worked on there, Congressman Scheuer.

And it seems to me again—let me just end this leng testimony by
saying to you I think these kinds of hearings make a very, very im-
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portant impact on what we're trying to do in the United States. I
believe we're making progress. Slow, uncertain, but progress.

Thank you.

Representative ScHEUER. Well I'in going to rise to a puint of
privilege, since Mr. Kolberg addressed me.

Mr. Kolberg, you said it all. You absolutely said it all. And what
pleases me, but utterly frustrates me at the same time, is that the
Job Training Partnership Act works. It's in place. It’s operational.

We don’t have to have a conference next spring to figure out
what works, how do we achieve a nexus between corporate leader-
ship and school leadership, how do we segue kids from the school
experience w0 the work experience. You're doing it now and it
works.

And I am absolutely at wit's ends to understend how we can be
putting ourselves in a model where there will be a cor.Z:rence next
spring and a report a year from now. You're doing it and by God
we ought to build on it. And I congratulate you for your testimony.

Senator GORE. Let me say, before you leave, Mr. Kolberg, that I
appreciate your appearance here today and the appearance you
made 6 years ago——

Mr. KoLBERG. Is that how long ago it was?

Senator Gore [continuing]. In the series of hearings that I
chaired in the House on these same questions and, indeed, you
made a great contribution there.

Your suggestion for a tax credit in the corporate income tax for
expenditures on training is an interesting one. I wonder if you'd be
willing to couple that with a 1- or 2-percent increase in the corpo-
rate income tax rate which could be used to fully fund Head Start?

Mr. KoLBERG. Senator Gore, I'm not at liberty for my organiza-
tion to come out for a tax increase today——

Senator Gore. Well, you're at liberty to come out for a tax de-
crease.

Mr. KoLBERG. Senator Gore, let me just say in our society— and
I've heaid you go through it again this morning, we have oursel 'es
pretty 1auch in a bind with wax policy—we meet ourselves coming
and going, don't we. We, all of us, want to keep taxes exactly
where they are and yet all of us have our own ideas about what
governm-nt needs to do, wher: we can save, et cetera. I could give
you my own personal list of things that I think the Federal Gov-
ernment could do less of in oder to do this.

I might even believe perscnally that a tax increase is important
but I can tell you that my membership would not—the membership
of the organizations of business don't believe in a tax increase, the
President certainly doesn'’t.

I know that’s not helpful——

Senator Gore. That’s all right.

Congressman Obey.

Representative OBEY. I simply want to apologize to the panel be-
cause I have to leave.

I would simply say to Mr. Kolberg that I'm happy to see him
here again. It brings back fond memories of when he was part of
another administration and this town was somewhat more serious
about dealing with these problems than it is today.
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. would also simply say that with respect to taxes or benefits,
what I long to hear more than anything else is for someone t¢
come into my office sometimne and propose a tax cut for somebody
else, not themselves, and a tax increase on themselves rather than
somebody else, to pay for the programs that we're talking about.
That is when we will truly reach the situation in which people
really care about what it is they're talking about.

Thank you very much.

Senator Gore. Thank you, Congressman.

And thank you, Mr. Kolberg, we hope you make your plane.

We appreciate the patience of our final three witnesses here
today. Why don’t we go next, Mr Knight, ‘o your presentation?
And again if you could summarize it we would appreciate that.
Please proceed.

STATEMENT OF ROBERT KNIGHT, PRESIDENT, NATIONAL
ASSOCIATION OF PRIVATE INDUSTRY COUNCILS [NAPIC)

Mr. KniGaT. Thank you, Senator Gore. I am Robert Knight,
president of the ™ational Association of Private Industry Councils.

In trying to s. bble down a few things to mention briefly given
the lateness of the hour, I think there are three points that I would
like to make.

The first is that while we talk a grea. deal akout public-private
partnerships, the Private Industry Councils are a federally author-
ized partnership that are working in 630 communities around the
country, including some 10,000 business volunteers and about 8,000
volunteers from education, organized labor, community-based orga-
nizations, vocational rehab, and other organizations and agencies
that are key to the task that the committee is considering today.

I hope that we would continue to look, therefore, at Private In-
dustry Councils as incubators or R&D projects. They don’v have all
the answers but they're clearly one place that the Congress and
the administration need to look for what’s working and what isn't
in terms ¢ how we link the needs of private employers to the goals
and objectives of public agencies.

Second, I think Bill Kolberg covered the fact that the Job Train-
ing Partrership Act by and large is working. I would note, as I
travel around the country, that Private Industry Councils—and I'm
speaking now of the busiress volunteers and the other members of
the PIC’s, not the staff—increasingly are coming face to face with
the very crisis we're talking about.

And they come across it in two ways: One is as employers them-
seives and two is in how to effectively utilize Federal job training
money, or State and local job training money, for that matter.

Increasingly, the problem is no longer to convince employers to
try our people, the problem is to find people and give them the
education. There are plenty of employers who are ready to hire
able and motivated individuals.

So the problem is changing. I would note that the Job Training
Partnership Act is up for amendment at this very time in both the
House and the Seiate. Many of the changes that are being pro-
posed would bring us into closer alignment with the realities, there
are some that we might have disagreemen. about but I think in
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the main what you'll find is that at the local level people have al-
ready had to make changes in who they serve and how they serve
them, just because of the nature of who's out there and what em-
ployers need.

My third point would be that I think we have enough programs.
There were two reasons that Private Industry Councils were estab-
lished: one was to try to bring the business community in as a
fuller partner in utilizing the people who come out of public job
training programs.

The other was to try to bring the PIC as a partnership itself, and
bring all the key actors into a situation where they would work to-
gether and coordinate programs more effectively.

My last point, which is covered in my prepared statement, would
be that I think rather than focus on programs we increasingly have
to look a+ putting together community forums. Whether we call
them PIC’s or we get on somebody else's turf and we use another
name may not be the point, but we have to put together the kind
of strategic planning bodies at State and local levels that will in-
volve business, education, organized labor, and others.

I believe that PIC’s are a good starting point. I also believe that
we have not done enough to document both the successes and the
failures of this current system and that we spend very little invest-
ment on actually improving the volunteer process that is taking
place here.

In conclusios., I would just make a couple of other points on how
difficult it is. There is currently a bill, H.R. 7, in the Hous., a pro-
posal to change the various State councils au:l.orized by State and/
or Federal statute and to create one human investment council. I
think this is a very good and positive idea.

It now appears that this idea, a fairly simple one, is being at-
tacked on many grounds basically arguing that the volunteers
can't possibly handle or follow so many different pregrams. We'l
that may indicate that we have too many programs, but I think tl.e
main point is that it indicates that we continue tv want to leok to
volunteers for the wrong things.

A State human investment council shc.ld be looking at broad
policies, goals, missions, oversight rules for overall human invest-
ment strategies, not looking at individual programs. If we have the
right goals in mind for what our volunteer councils can do, I think
we can build on them and they will be ~n invaluable resource in
addressing the problems that this committee has so wisely begun to
lock at.

Thank you, Senator Gore.

[{The prepared statement of Mr. Knight follows:]
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PHEPARED STATEMENT OF ROBERT KNIGHT

Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee. I appreciate the
opportunity to testify at this hearing on "Crisis in the Workplace: The Mismatch of Jobs
and Skills". )

I am Robest Kuight, President of the National Association of Private Industry
Councils (NAPIC).

NAPIC is a nor-profit, membership orgavization of private industry councils. Our
mission 15 10 support PIC and business leadership in fulfilling the goals of the job traiming
system and to promiote } .acies which strengthen public/pn ate partnerships in addressing

critical labor force issucs.

NAPIC is the only national organization speaking on behalf of and setving the
nation’s Pnivate Industry Councils. Our nation wide membership includes some 430 PICs

and state job training coordinating councils (SJTCCs).

Mr. Chairman, your letter of invitation requested our comments on a broad range
of issues related ta the workforce of the next decade and into the next century. Due 10

the expert commentary of the many witnesses before the Commuttee and the time hmat

-_,,\\{iscly imposed upon cach of us, I will be prudent and limit my comments to the roles and

potenual contributions from the ten thousand business volunteers and several thousand
education, labor, public sector and commumty volunteers who serve on our nation's some

630 Private Industry Councils.
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From our vantage point, the cmerging mismatch between jobs and skills can bc‘
approached from at least four ;;crspcctivcs. First, are the host of issucs concerning K
through 12 education, which also might include prenatal and presctool issues. Second
are the issues and challenges before post secondary education, including very important
matters of life long learning. Third, are the concerns with the skills gap as it rzlates 1o
those with marginal attachment to the workforce — those for whon: targeted or "second
chance” job training systems have been developed. Finally, we might iook at the emerging

mismatch from the perspective of employers.

Because PICs have focused on the targeted traning aspects of these problems, I will
largely confine my remarks to this realm. At the same time, I want 10 note that the
various perspectives Overlap, and PICs are grappling with these matters in all their
complexty. For example, PICs are now responsible for implementing dislocated worker
progtams under Title III of the Job Training Partnership Act (JTPA) and PICs are active

in a variety of ‘fforts to strengthen public education.

Private Industry Councils were established pursuant to the Job Tramming Partnership
Act of 1982. Previous to 1982, they had been implemented on a demonstration basis
through the Comprehensive Employment and Training Act (CETA) Amendments of 1978.
In short, we now have over ten years expenence working with the PIC corcept of a

public/private partnership.
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While sthe term "partnership” is today overused and misused to justify almost every
policy and program around, the PIC experience provides the opportunity 1o study che
contributions, as well as the limitations, of public policy and programs as developed through

an actual, bands on, volusteer community institution.

Our experience thus far leads us to observe that PICs have been generzily successful
in improving program quality and employer responsiveness to public programs. Individual
PICs have had notable success in coordinating programs and in public education
improvement efforts. However, the jury is still out on whether PICs in their current
configuration can provide both the: strategic planning at the labor market level and the
broad system coordination that is so desperately needsd among public agencies and

between these pubiic efforts and the work of the privat. sector.

Labor market shortages and mismatches between worker skills and employer needs
offer an unparalleled opportunity for PICs to play a constructive role in linking targeted
job training programs with employers. While this goal was once driven largely by social

conscience, it s now an economic necessity.

PICs find, for example, that employers will need to adopt new approaches to filling
available jobs. Above all, they will have to look to nontraditional pools of workers and
nontraditional ways of accessing these workers. Examples include recruitment of people
with disabilitics, welfare recipients, and older workers who are underemployed, unemployed

or retired. PICs, working with JTPA, welfare JOBS and other funding sources, are id. ally

9 lag
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suited to xind private sector employment opportunities for these populations.

Furthermore, employers are finding it increasingly necessary to invest their own
resources in basic skills training for entry level workers. Consequently, they are morc open
to working with schools and job training institutions that place an emphasis on competency

based, basic skills development.

What have PICs learned as employers have begun to change tiicir views on effective

recruirdent?

First, training programs for adult populations roust be comprehensive. That is to say, the
services offered must address the multiple barriers to employment of the student. It is our
view that an effective job training, placement and retention strategy must include not only
'raining to overcome skill and occupational deficiencies but also services for motivational
problems, substan:z abuse, child care, transportation, housing and a host of other problems

that may have to be resolved before successful integration into the workforce 15 possidie.

Furthermore, job training programs must put a greater emphasis on basic skili
education utilizing competency based approaches that are measured according to the entry

level job requirements of cmployers.

Finally, PICs must work with employers to assist them in making productive

investments in their workforce through basic skills education, responsive benefit programs,
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and continuing education tied 10 upgrading.

What do PIC experiences suggest for the future of job training targeted to specific

population groups?

Above all else, we do not need additional programs. We already have scores of

programs, and cven programs within programs. A catalogue of all the programs intended

10 serve, at least in part, "nontraditions! labor pools” includes JTPA, which is in itself a
series of programs, the welfare JOBS program, the Perkins Vocational Education Act,
Adult Basic Educaton programs, the Job-Service, various programs for in-school youth,

older workers and other worthy programs that could go on for pages.

However, what is missing are the mechanisms that encourage, even compel
coordination at the state and local level. Many observers have suggested that Con  ss not
only stop the proliferation of small programs, but even consider the consolidation of some
exisng programs. Yet, as we meet this morning, 1 know that there are a dozen or more
new programs on the congressional drawing board. A few undoubtedly will be added to
the arsenal of programs alrcady available. Since it has proven difficult to stop this
proliferation and impossible to consolidate exsting laws, the only sensible solution is for

the Congress to zvelop coordination mechanisms that will work.

In March, 1989, the JTPA Advisory Committee, on #hich 1 served, issued Working
Capital: JTPA Investments for the 90'. In this report, the members of the Committee
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noted that .. if properly coordinated, the resources available under a wide range of
Federal programs can be deployed to expand the number of disadvantaged and dislocated
workere served, and extend the ra.ngc of services available to these individuals. In this era
of budget stringency, particularly, we should no longer accept a fragmented, uncoordinated
approach to the delivety of human services. It is inefficient, wasteful and frustrates the

consumers of these services: bo h those who seck training and their potential employers.”

Mr. Chairman, I respectively submit that a major challenge before the Congress and
Administration, in terms of the crisis in the workplace, is that of moving beyond lip sevice
to the goal of a comprehensivs, cffective and efficient human investment strategy. This
current state of fragmentation and overlap has occurred at the federal, state and local

levels. But the challenge is to find solutions, not to lay blame.

In my view, progress toward the goal of a broad based, integrated human resource
delivery system in the United States must come on two fronts. First, we need lsad. rship
from the Congtess and the Administration on the crucial role of employment and treining
in meeting the economic challenges that lie ahead. Second, we need to establsh
institutions at the federal, state, and local levels that can provide pol: y, strategic planming,

oversight and evaluauon of our efforts.
Progress needs 1o be made in structuring federal programs to encourage, and even

reward, coordination. Relatively easy changes that could be made include those of

establishing uniform planning and funding cycles, secking private sector input through a

1a9
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single mMechanism, and creating standard definitions for comrmon dats clements. More
comp'l.'cx tasks (with the potential for significant payoff) include establishi..g uniform
cligibility «tandards where appropriate, utilizing inter-related performance measures,
devsloping common outcome standards, and devising financial incentives that cut across
traditional program boundarics. Some of these actions coutd be accomplished through

executive branch initiatives; others would require legislative revisions.

Additionally, it strikes local volunteers in this field that a cohcrent federal mission
will necessitate a new capacity on the part of federal agencies to translate nat; snal policy
w0 usable guidelines for states and localitics. Whether this could be accomplishes. through
an interagency committee, as suggested in several quarters, or through other means, isa

matter that the Committee might wish to explore.

Even more important, we need cffective partnership institutions at the state and
Jocal levels. A state level institution is important because state funding _.d state agencies
are an indispensible part of human ipvestment strategics. We must have state level policy

and planning if we wish ta maxmize the public ip-estment.

In our judgment, the propeszd state human investment council approved by the
House of Representatives in H.R. 7, amendments to the Carl Perkins Vocational Education
Act, are a positive step toward coordinated planning at the state sevel. The proposed
council would seplace the JTPA State Job Training Coordinating Council and other state

adviscry committees with a single, state-level coordinating body. Opposition to this citange
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has centered on the suggestion that the council would have too many programs t0 keep
track of. While this axgumem may buttress the contention that Congress has enacted 100
many separate programs, it should be ncted, moxc to the point, that this criticism is based
on the notion that councils approve programs. What we need, however. is a state council
that focuses on state human investment strategies. If we are o get past the problcm of
a program mentality, as noted above, we need t0 establish a state council that is
considering missions, goals and objectives across the human investment dimension. Such

a council would function as envisioned by the framers cf this proposal.

Along these same ‘ines, we need a local pantnership body that can approach the
Workforce 2000 challenge from a strategie planning perspective. After all, it1s at the labor
market level that services are delivered and people employed. It is at this level that we
set mussions, ustablish pnionties, develop goals and objectives, and implement coordinated
operations that yield a pay-off for our citzens and our employers. It 1s at the local level
that a score of different programs becomes cither an undersiandable set of services or a

myriad of bureaucracies to be confronted.

It will come as no surpnise to the Commuttee that I believe that the exsung Private
Industry Counciis are the logical body to move local commumties forward. PICs i theory,
and most of the time n pracnce, include local leadership from business, education,
orgamized labor, community based orgamzations, vocational rehabilitation, weifare agencies,
the Employment Service, economic development and other key sectors of the community.

PICs, at their best, are commumty forums where the needs and aspirations of those left

51
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out of the labor market and the needs of employers can be discuss=d in an open fashion.
PICs are business-led, but they draw indispensible vitality from the coalition of interests and

viewpoints that they represent.

PIC volunteers know better than most the barriers to employment faccd-i)y the
"nontraditional” pools of labor mentioned earlier. Because the unemployed increasingly are
characterized by more than one barrier to employment — from poor basic skills, to lack of
credentials or work experience. to substance abuse, to housing and transportation problems,
to child care needs, and the low self esteem that frequently accompames these bamers -
- PIC volunteers recognize the imperative need to coordinate education, social services, job
training and placement and more, if we arc to mount an effective challenge to these

barriers.

But whether we choose tc call this local body by the term PIC or oy some other
name is not really the point. What needs to be done to strengthen and insttutionalize a
local planning body is at the heart of the issue. Based upon our experience, we know
that 1t must be charactenzed by (1) business '~ adership, (2)equivalent leadership from other
sectors, (3) sign-off authority over at least some of the funds at the local level, (4)
performance dnven both intemnally and externaily, and (5) grounded in a partnership

relationship with appropriate elected officials.

‘We also must recogmize areas for further refincment and growth. PYCs may be too

vested 1n one program - JTPA -~ creating turf battles in which the PIC is not perceived

O
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as neutral or at least above the battle. Progress for a local planning body may require a
broader funding base or an independent one. We need to understand how performance
ystems effect coordination, And, we need to learn more about the effectiveness of clear
federal mandates upon the local planning process. For example, JTPA gives joint planning
authority to PICs over lo~a! Employment Service plans. Yet, the planning, process for these
funds has chat_+d in only a handful of places. We need to better understand why PICs
have played only a small role in determining the shape and scope of a major institution in

addressing the Workforce 2000 challenge.

In short, the PIC experience has not been adequately studied and documented.
Federal research and development efforts should put a greater emphasis on understanding
the policy making role of a community group and upon developing Jocal leadership as

appropriate.

The next step in PIC development may be taking place in New Jersey and
Massachusetts. These states have established their PICs as regional employment boards,
responsidle for reviewing, approving and integraung the vanous job traiming programs that
are funded within the community. The rest of the nation should benefit from these

demonstrations, but we need a plan of action if we expect to do so.

In conclusion, I would repeat that we need to move from our current focus on
programs to a focus on the development of labor market policies, planning and oversight.

We need to develop and/or strengthen federal, state and local institutions that czn

I
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implement this task. We need to move on this front with all deliberate speed. The
benefits for me country are clear: scarce resources can be more cfectively utilized; the
impact of successful, individual p;ograms can be magnified; and the problems of individuals,
families and employers can be more realistically addressed.

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my remarks. Thank you .7 the opportunity to testify.

1 would be kappy to answer any questions.

FRIC 154
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Senator Gore. Thank you very much.

Our next witness is kae Linefsky, senior vice president of the
Federation Employment & Guidance Service.

Do you have a copy of your statement?

Ms. LINEFSKY. It's coming in the mail.

Senator Goge. All right. Please proceed. Ii you could summarize
it, we would appreciate that.

Ms. LiNEFSKY. Yes.

STATEMENT OF RAE LINEFSKY, SENIOR VICE PRESIDENT, FED-
ERATION EMPLOYMENY & GUIDANCE SERVICE, AND CHAIR-
PERSON, NATIONAL YOUTH EMPLOYMENT COALITION

Ms. LINEFSKY. My name is Rae Linefsky. I'm chairperson of the
National Youth Employment Coalition, a decade-old membership
organization compcsed of over 50 organizations from across the
couiatry who are involved in increasing educetion, employment and
craining oppurtunities for youth, especiully those who are disadvan-
taged. We represent over 12 million young people.

I'm also senior vice president of Federation Employment & Guid-
ance Service, a very lsvge comprehensive not-for-profit human
service agency located in New York City. We've been in existence
since 1934 and each year this agency serves between 50,000 to
70,000 persons through a whole host of services.

We are mvolved with the unemployed, the physically and men-
tally disabled, our youth—they themselves make up between 5,000
to 7,000 per year—older workers, the displaced, the dislocated, the
homeless, immigrants and refugees, dropouts and welfare recipi-
ents, those at rish of being unemployed or underemployed and the
rest of the categories which might describe New Yorkers and the
other areas where we work.

We are involved in t{raining, retraining—.erhaps we are the
largest JTPA contractor in New York City—and, back in 1981,
began an extensive nationally acclaimed dropout prevention pro-
gram in New York City calied Operation Success.

Cur clients have, over the years, also been employers. Despite
the fact that each year FEGS places between 6,000 to 8,000 people
a year in unsubsidized employment, the relationship between the
private sector or the not-for-profit sector and government needs to
be fine tuned.

In recent years there has been, to the credit of our industries and
businesses and those who represent our present and future work-
ers, an increasing number of partnerships and programs which put
companies in the limelight because of this new and well publicized
thrust by the private sector, provid.ag the sites, sometimes the dol-
lars and thz programs.

Across the country, and in fact with the assistance of many of
the National Youth Empliyment Coalition's members, including
my own organization, FEGS, new programs have sprung up in
every city and State which attenipt to bring togetner the expertise
and the needs of the companies with that of the general popula-
tion. However, some of the efforts are long on publicity.

Cthers are doing what should have been an on-going effort over
the past two decades, but faded because there were workers, at
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least in the short run, and there was an economy and an optimism
that the United States would always have a work force at the top
of the world and that nothing could stop us.

We all are now clearly aware that many of the predictions of the
few, whom industry and some in government didn’t want to listen
to, are coming true. Today, that one-time optimism is be’ng re-
placed with a new awakening. We have a mismatch between the
needs of our industries and business and the skills and interests of
our population. We have many job openings and yet millions are
out of work. We have increased demands for workers for our lower
level jobs as well as an increase for an educated skilled population.

FEGS, many years ago, recognized that a role we needed to play
was one of a broker between the private sector and the population
who needed to be scrved so that these people could become produc-
tive workers in our economy. We needed to find the industries that
some were writing off as not worth pursuing. We needed to reincul-
cate our young people with the aotion that all work for the future
was not just being a computer programmer.

As a result, we started the New York City Furniture Institute as
the training arm for the furniture incustry in the New York Met-
ropolitan Area. That was at a particular time when people said fur-
niture manufacturing could not possibly be alive in New York City.

And what we found we think is true across the country: the
reason that furniture manufacturers were leaving New York City
had less to do with the tax base and EPA regulations but they
couldn’t fill their contracts and they couldn’t fill their contracts be-
cause they didn’t have workers.

We are also filling the same kind of role in the jewelry manufac-
turing industry in New York City.

Our new Building Services Institute is a new partnership which
has broh.n new greund, with the involvement, advice, experience
and money from the Bionx Realty Board, Loce™ 32E and FEGS.

Major apphance repair companies, small and large, gathered to-
gether to help support scholarships for training at our trades and
business school, which is one of the few not-for-profit trades and
business schools in New York State and the cost of these scholar-
ships are far cheaper than running ads in the local papers.

But what have we learned from all this? Making partnerships is
relatively easy. Even schools can learn to work witE private busi-
nesses with all kinds of proven models, although it is often effec-
tive to use translators, like the voluntary not for profit, as a means
to a quick understanding of the differences and needs and goals of
the players and a way to design and implement a program quickly
and creatively.

We have also learned that for almost a decade the onus of creat-
ing a means to make these thrusts happen have not been because
of the Federal Government. Throughout the country new ideas and
new mechanisms and often, perhaps most importantly, new dollars
have come from local sources and local initiatiy

New York State, for instance, wanied to prove prewelfare
reform, prejobs, that there was a population out there, though vn
welfare, who, if given an individualized approach, a host of options,
vocational and personal, and appropriate support, could and would
choose to go off welfare and work.
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They did it. FEGS is pleased to run one of the most comprehen-
sive employment opportunity support centers, or CEOSC’s, where
over 3,000 people voluntarily have come through our doors in the
past 2 years. But they did it with their State tax dollars.

We must reintroduce the concept of career exploration to our
young people as early as the primary grades. I'm sure that when
those of you on the panel were young, from your elementary school
you went to visit what was my version of the bread factory.

I grew up in Philadelphia; you went to the bread factory to visit.
And wher you went to the bread factory, people were -shown not
only how Lread is made, but what their jobs are. We saw people in
an everyday situation doing their job.

That’s not to say that any of us in the end may or may not have
done some.hing that we saw that day, but I don’t know wkhether
you realize that young people throughout this country, primarily in
urban areas, never visit any bread factory. They never have an op-
portunity for any kind of career exploration.

And it must be reminded that career exploration is very differ-
ent from work and work skills readiness. All the talk about work
competencies does not necessarily mean career exploration.

We also must look at our young people who actually graduate
from high school. In many respects, they are the foundation of
most of the economies in our towns and cities and in many respects
they're also the ones that you can never help once they leave
school. Because the way nost funding goes, in reality they’re not
poor enough or they’re not out of work enough or they're not a
whole lot of other kinds of things—and yes, they’ve done what a lot
of people have not been able to do, get a high school diploma.

Somehow we need to be able to look at our funding streams and
not forget about those who are working potentially or probably at
low-level jobs. They already have a part.cular motivation and a
work ethic. Let’s not forget about them.

In the name of local decisi~nmaking and Lhe positive elements of
local control, the Federal Government has all but washed its hands
of new dollars. It is a time when the Federal Government needs to
take the responsibility to look at the whole population and the
whole economy. It is now the time to create a new base, a new
partnership.

Business, industry, the schools, the voluntary not-for-profit agen-
cies, all know the words, we all know them. compacts and partner-
ships. Now, let’s make a new compact, a new partnership. The Fed-
eral Government must join—not only in name or publicity but with
commitment.

I know that you all know that there’s a health professions crisis
out there. Do you realize that part of the problem is not only who
will pay for the technical education of the interested but that there
are thousands, if not millions, who would be our future health
workers but they are not prepared today for the rigors of technical
training. They may need day care for their children. They may
need test-taking skills; support during the long road.

We're pursuing a preparatory institute concept, one that we
t(;ihink is a model which can be used for many different kinds of in-

ustries.
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Our discussion here today has always been about the profitmak-
ing companies and their needs. If you look at the kinds of people
who work for an organization like I do or the kinds of people who
work for 70001, you must realize that today we can’t find eople
out there who are interested in working in human services of any
kind.

And so when we talk about creating a way in which we can im-
prove the work force, please do remember that you need to be able
to find people to help the people be able to get into this work force.

I krow that you kn. ¥ many of our industrial areas can’t find
metalworkers or toolmakers ur diemakers. I'm not even sure that
most of the folks out on the street even know what either of them
zre. | know that you know that the mismatch is not only people to
jobs but also jobs to people.

As the problems of our work force worsen, the Federal Govern-
ment i.ust take a l2ad. Presumably the Federal system is an over-
view of the whole country which most on the local level cannot
have because their mandate is to work with the local problem.

You cannot talk about the problem of our filling more jobs with-
out talking about the problem of illiteracy or the need for Head
Start. How can we talk about increased productivity without talk-
ing abcut day care or after school and vacation activities for the
children of the workers? How can we talk about making the grade
internationally if we’re not talking about the need for English
classes for our foreign born?

For example, it is anticipated that in the 1990’s that the majority
of people living in New York City will in fact be foreign born.

How can you talk about all this without job-related English
while th y're learning job skills? How can we talk about the roie of
business and industry without talking about the interlocking sociai,
educational, vocational, and economic needs of our coantry?

It is the time for an integrated, interdeperndent, and coordinated
approach to looking at our present and future work force.

There must finally be a plan at the highest level which coordi-
nates funds needed: for a skilled work force, sTPA, voc ed, day
care, and economic development.

The role of business and industry is to continue to do what some
have begun to do very well, to not confuse a small program with
major change, to engage the small businesses and to help them find
a way to provide what is needed so that they can get their workers
and to maintain a stable ccmmunity, and to demand that the part-
nership—with a capital “P”—must include the schools, the not for
profits, the local initiatives of city and State, businesses and indus-
tries, and the Federal Government.

It behooves that the last partner mentioned, the Federal Govern-
ment, understand that it has a critical and significant role, a role
of leadership, that cannot be underscored enough, that it also has a
responsibility to bridge and integrate resources and that it has a
mandated commit{ment, not only in supportive terms but also mon-
etarily to make this integration possible, and quickly.

Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Linefsky, togethcr with an at-
tachment, follows:]

.
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF RAE LINEFSKY

Hello, my name ts Rae Linefsky. | am honored to have the opportunity o have a few
moments to discuss soma of my views. 1 am the Chalr of the National Youth Employment
Coalition, a decade-old membership organization, composed of over fifty orgarizations from
across the country, who are involved In increasing education, employment and tratting
opportunities for youth, especially those who are disadvantaged. We represent over tweive
million young people.

1 am also Senlor Vice President of Federation Employment and Guidance Service
(F.E.G.S.), a very l:zrge, comprehensive, not-for-profit human service agency which has been in
existence since 1934. We are located In New York Clity and each year this agency serves
between 50-70,000 parsons through a whole host f services. We are Invotved with the
unemployed, the physically and mentally d'sabled, our youth (between 5-7,000 per year), older
workers, the displaced, the dislocated, the homeless, immigrants and refugees, dropouts,
welfare reciplents, thosa at risk of being unemployed or underemployed and the rest of the
categuries which might describe New Yorkers and the other areas where we work. We are
involved In vocational assessment, career development ssrvices, training, retralning, and buck
in 1981 we began an extensive natlonally acclaimed dropout prevention program in New York
City - Operation Success.

Our clients have over tha years also been employers. Despite the fact that each year
F.E.G.S. places 6-8,000 people per yoar in unsubsidlzed employment, the reiationship between
the private sector, the not-for-profit sector and gavamment needs to be fina tuned.

Inrecent years there have been, to . credit of our industries and businesses and those
organtkzations who represent our present and future workers, an Increasing number of
partnerships and programs which put companies In the limelight becausa of this new and weil
publicized thrust by the pitvate sector who are often providing the site, sometimes the dollars,
and the programs. Cross the country, and In fact with the assistanca of many of the Nationa!
Youth Employment Coalitlon’s members, inciuding my organkzation F.E.G.S., new programs have
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sprung up in every Clty and State which attempt to bring together the expertise and needs of
the companl;s with that of the general popuation.

However, some of thesa efforts are long on publicity, others are dolng what should have
been an ongolng sffort over the past two decades, but faded bacause there ware workars, at
teast in the short run, and there was an economy and an optimism that the United Stutes
would always have a workiorce at the top of the world and that nothing could stop us. We
are all now clearly aware that many of the predictiens of a few, whom Industry and some In
government didn't want to listen to, are coming true. Today that one-time optimism Is being
replaced with a new awakening. We have a mismatch between the reeds of our industries and
businesses and tha skills and Interests of our poptlation. We have many iob openings and,
yet, millions-are out of work. Wa have increased demands for workers for our lower level
Jobs aswell as anincrease for an educated, skiled population.

F.E.G.S., many Yyears ago, recognized that a role wa needed to play was one of a bfoker
between the private sector and the poptiation who needed to be served, - that these people
could bacome productive workers In our economy. We needed to find the industres that some
were wiiting off as not worth pursuing; we needed to reincuicate our young people with the
notion that all work for the future was not Just belng a computer programmer! As a result,
we started the New York Clty Furniture [nstitute as the tralning arm for the fumiture
Industry In the New York metropolttan area ata time whan most said that that Industry was
dead InNew York Clty; we are the same to the Jewelry Manufacturing industry. Our new
Building Services Institute I3 a new nartnarship which has broken new ground with the
Involvement, advice, experlence and money frem the Bronx Realty Board, Local 32E and
F.E.G.S.. Major Apptiance Repair companies, small and farge, gathered together to heip
support schoks ships for tralning at our F.E.G.S. Trades & Business School, one of the few
not-for-profit Trades & Business Schools In New York State - the cost of those scholarships
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Is far cheaper than running ads In the local papers.

But what have we learned from all of this? Making partnerships Is relatively easy; even
echools can leam to work with private businesses wih all kinds of proven modals; although it
is often effective to use transiaors, like the voluntary, not-for-profit agency, asa meanstoa
quick understanding of the differences In needs and goals of the players and a way to design
and Implement a program qulckly and creatively. We have also learnad that for
almost a decada the onus of creating a means to make th-3se thrusts happen have not been
because of the Federal Government.

Throughout the country, riew ldeas and new mechanisms - and often, pethaps, most
importantly, new drdlars have come from local sources and local Inltlatives. New York State,
for Instance, warted to prove, pre-Welfare Reform, pre~JOBS, that there was a population out
there, though onWolfare, w' 3 if given an individualized approach, a host of options -
vocatlonal and personal -, and approprlate support, could and would choosse to go off welfare
and work, Thaydld it; F.E.G.S. Is pleased to run one of thosa Comprehensive Employment
Opportunity Support Centers (CEOSC) where over 3,000 have coma through our doors in the
past two years. They were right. But they did it with thelr State tax dollars,

Alsn we must reintroduce career exploration to our ycung p.-dple as early as the primary
grades. We must stop confusing work readinass skills with career exploration. Just because
som.eons leamns to get to work on time and learns to deal with a boss, doesn't mean this
young person has any ldwa about what careor Interests and opportunities they might have.

We must also look to our young oeople who actually graduate from high school. They
are theJoundation of our work force In most town~ and clties and yet Iittie dollars are
available to traln this group K their education was ,ss thun adequate for moving up inthe
workplace,

In the name of local decislon-making and tha positive elements of :ocal control, the
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Federal govemment has all but washed lts hands of new dollars. It Is a time when the
Federal government needs to take the responsiblity to those in minimum jobs and look at the
whole poputation and the whole ecoriomy. it Is nov the time to create a new base, a new
partnership.

Business, industry, the schools, the voluntary not-for-profit agancies all know the words:
compacts, pannerships. Now let's make a new compact, a new partnership - the Federal
govemment must Join, not only in name, with publicity, but with commitment.

I know you all know that there Is a health professions crisis out there. 00 you realize
that part of the problem Is not only who will pay for tha technical ed:ication of the
interested, but that there are thousands, if not millions, who would be our future health
workers, but that they are not today prepared for the rigors of techrical training, may need
day care for thelr chiidren, test-taking skils, support during the long road? 1 know that you
know that many of our Industrial areas can't find metal workers, or tool and dle makers. |
know that you know that the mismatch Is not only psopla to Jobs, but also jobs to people.

Asthe problems of our workforce worsen, the Federal government must take a lead;
presumably the federal system has an overview of the whole country which most on the focal
level cannot have because thelr snandate is to work with the local problem. You can't talk
about the problem of our filling jobs without talking about the problems of Hliteracy or the
need for Head Start for many more; how can we talk about Increased productivity without
talking. ubout d1y care or after-school and vacation activities for the children of the
workers; how can we ta'% about making the grade intemationally f we are not talking about
the need for English classes for our forelgn bom and job-related English while leaming job
skills? How canwe talk aboutt the role of business and Industry, without tatking about the

interlocking soclal, educational, vocational and economic needs of our country.
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prasent and future woridorce, There must finally be a plan, at the highest level, which
coordinates funds needed for a skill work forcs, e.9. JTPA, Vocatlonal Education dollars,
Iteracy for youth and adutts, ESL, day care, ezonomic development, etc.

“he role of buslness and Industry is to contlnue to do what sathe have begun to do very
well; to not confuse a smali program with major change, to engage the small businesses and to
help them find a way to provide what Is needed so that thay ¢~n got their workers and to
malntaln a stable community; and to demand that tha partnership, with a capltal P, must
Include tha schools, the not-for-profits, the local inklatives of City and State, businesses aind
Industries and... the Fedsral Government.

1t bshooves that the !ast partner mentioned, the Federal Govemment, understand that it
has a critical and significarit role, a role of leadership, that cannot be underscored enough,
that & a'so has a responsibiity to bridge and intey, 3o resources. and that It has a mandated
commitmant, not only In supportive terms, but t;!so monetarly to make thls Integration
possibla - and quickdy.

Thank you.
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Aoom 1N
Natonel 1501
Youth Empioyment Now Yo, K Y 10508
Coaliton (212) 040-1534: $40-1501; FAX 70800

Washingon, D C.

SOME FACTS ABOUT THE NATIONAL
YOUFH EMPLOYA NT COALITION

BACKGROUND' & MISSION

The National Youth Employment Coalition is % nonprofit membership organization comvesei of
agencies from many different backgrounds. All share a common interest: ¥icreasing
employment, eduration and training opportunities for America’s youth, especially those who
ara disadvantaged.

Founded in 1979 by leaders in the fleld of youth employment, the Coalitien strives to respond
to tha costly and comrosive problem of youth unemployment by improving programs and
palicies at the local, state, and national levets. in 1989, members of the Cozlition recognize
that to improve youth empkyment opportunities necessarily rquires addressing a range of
Issues affecting many of o youth, ncluding substance abuse, literacy, school failure and
drop-out, teen pregnancy, foster care, noverty, crima, hausing, “eaith, axd immiyration. The
membership of tha Coalition continues fo troaden. Today more than (ifiy agencies acruse the
country work together to effectively adwress Issues of youth empk.yment.

OBJECTIVES

To improve the public’s understandix; of and support for youth etzployment programs and
initlatives.

To serve 2s 3 clearinghouse of information and 2s z catalyst for ~ative ventures
among Coalition members, voluntary organizations, the educatt 1 system, and the private
sector.

To analyze the impact of present an proposed policies upon the development of a
comprehensiva youth employment policy.

ACTIVITIES

°.e Nationa! Youth Employment Coalition seeks to incresse employment and training
sppociunities for youth through a program of public information, resource sharing, legisiative
and policy analysis, 2ad the encouragement of callaborative ventures. Headquartered in Naw
York City, the Coalition is directed by a ten-member Executive Committee, a fuli-time staff,
and quitod by the mterests and concems of more than (ifty organizations nationwide.

Pubtic Information

While the problems of “at-nsk” youth may at times seem intractabla, we have learned many
effective strategies over the years for turning F'ves arund. Increasing public awa:eness
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about the problems of disadvantaged youth and thewr possile solutions is camed out by the
Coalition through press conferences, roundtable discussions, publications, and 2 monthly
newsletter.

Respurce Sharing

In a time of scarce funding (both public and private) for secial welfzre needs, organizaticns can
benefit and receive support by shanng resources with other crgenizations working toward a

-commen goal. The Coalition serves 2s a network for the shanng of resouces in the fisld of youth

employment and training. Onz Coalition prionty is the dissemination of the latest research
fiwings. A number of Coalition members are at the forefront of the research effor{ into “what
coes an! does not work™ in youth employment. The Coalition s able to reach an audience of
thousands of youth employment professionals through its network of members and affiliates,
providing frontline service providers with information beneficial to their efferts.

Policy and Legislative Analysis

In 1962, the Job Training Partnership Act (JTPA) became law and now serves as the
centerpiece of federal efforts in the field of employment and training. JTPA mandates state and
focal involvement in partnership with business and industry to train eligble youth for
employment. JTPA funds are contracted out to commumity-based agencies to provide training
services. The Coahtion hes cerved as a source af information about the JTPA system, analyzing
the impact of present and proposed changes in federal job training regulations.

Many other legislative issues besides JTPA directly affect youth. The Coalition's Policy and
Legisiative Analysis Task Force in Washington, D.C. menitors research, public policy, and
legislation and advocates to policymakers on current legisiative and regulatory issues affecting
youth employment. The Task Force represents the point of view of frontline service
providers--those youth professionals who actually use federal funds to deliver employment and
training services to disadvantaged youth.

Collaborative Ventures

The Natigna! Youth Employment Coalition encourages the development of local youth employment
coalitions arcund the country. Lecal coalitions are a collaboration of community-based agencies
in a city, state, or regiocn all working under the same local conditions. These local coshitions
allow agencies to work collaboratively to soive local regulatory problems in the administration of
funds, build up networks of client referrzl for services not provided by a pziticular agency, and
disseminate the latest information pertinent-to thew communities” unified efforts in employment
and training. By combining their efforts, resources, and knowledge in a local coalition,
commumty-based agencias can enhiance and improve the services they provide to thair clients.

The first local coalition was formed in New York City. Using that as a madel, the Nationai Youth
Employment Cozlition has provided technical assistance to form additional Jocal coalitions i Los
Angeles, Seattla, and Utah. Other coalition-building effortc have been faunched in cities including
Chicago, Atlanta, Bostrn, and San Franciscd.
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Otrer Activities

The Coalition’s members meet saveral tmes each yesr to discuss the present and future
activities of the Coalition, share information about their respective agencias” ef*~ris, and discuss
curert youth-related issves. In conjunction with these meetings, roundtable discussions ate
held on topics pertinent to youth employment. Past discussions have been on improving JTPA,
job training efforts in other countries, and dropout prevention. Coatition- sponsored roungtables
frequently feature gquest speakers from the employment and training professional community,
business and industry, and government.

The Coalition by virtue of s netwaork of youth service providers and its access 10 more than 12
miltion young people collectively is frequently called upon to help on special grojects. In recent
years, N/EC hes worked with video production compan'es to subsidize and distnbute AIDS
education materials t0 schools, hospilals, youth employment programs, and other
community-based organizations that reach youth. Tte Coalition also heiped produce and
dstbute a non-partisan voler registration curriculwm and poster for use i thousands of
youth-serving programs all across the country. And % conjunction with the New York City Youth
Employment Coalition, NYEC aided in the design and implementation of a special tteragency
program linking drug treatment services with employment and training services for

disadvantaged New York City youth.
FINANCIAL INCORMATION PUBLICATIONS

Support for the Coahtion is denved from three Approaches o Bulding locai  Youth
sources: membership dues, grants from Employment Coalitions, 1986,
corporations and foundations, and gGvernment
coniracts, including the US. Department of Who We Are, What We Do: A Directory of
Labor. Our privale seclor contnbulors have Member Services and Resources, 1988,
ncluded:

JTPA eand High-Risk Youth: A Guide to Effec-

American Express Fourdation tive Employment and Tralning Programs, 1989.
The American Stock Exchange
Charles Stewart Mot Foundation Best Practices: Corporate Partnerships for the
Cittbank, N.A. Employment 2nd Trainmg of Disadvantaged
Ford Foundation Youth, 1989.
General Mills
Hershey Foods Corporation
Wanutacturers Hanover Trust 17 ite:
The New York C ity Trust For Further Information, Call or Write:
Tha Ravson Feundaticn National Youth Employment Coalition

1501 Broadway, Room 1111

New York, NY 10036

212) 840-1834

Rae Linefsky, Chairperson

Linda R. Laughlin, Ph.D., Executive Director,

Barry N. Wcksman, Executive Secretary
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NATIONAL YOUTH EMPLOYMENT COALITION

VOTING MEMBERS

Alternative Schools Netwurk {Chicago)
Ametican Youth Work Center

Bay State SkiTis Corparation

Boys America

Clobs of
The Center for Population Options
Children's Defens= Fund

Chid v:l’ara League of America

Citles , Inc.
E::irrn Stats Ocgonization of Youth Employment Service: (ESOYES)
£ ation Employment and Guidance Service
Girls Clubs of Amesica, Inc.
Grand Straet Settiement
Institute for Educational Leadership
Jobs for the Future —~ Bank Street College of Education
Jobs for Youth, Inc. — Boston
Jobs for Youth inc. - Chicago
Jobs for You!h Inc. - New York
Joint Action in Commumty Ssrvice, Inc.
Mahe lcs Em; Coahﬁont “: ?ﬁ%\e l;roviders
ymen raining Programs
National Atmhtion
Nationa! Association of Privete lndu:try Councils
National Associztion of Service and Conservation Corps
e e P oo
or Fu
National Council of Ls Raza
Nationa! Crime Prevention Council
Natfona! instituts for Work and Learning .
Nations! Network of Runaway ana Youth Services
National Puerto Rican Forum
National Resource c.ntef for Youth Services ~ The University ¢ Oklahoma
National Urban League, Inc.
Rationa! Youth Practitioner’s Network ~ Brandels Unive:sity
New England Comwnuriity Action Association
New Ways to Work {San Francisco!
Neév Y“a'k Ci Youtn Emgloyment Coaliltion
]
70001 Tnhing & lornent Instituts
United Neighborhood of America, Inc.
Utah Youth Emloy-nmt Coa tion
Vocitiona! Foundation, |
Wazhington Stats Auochtim of Employment & Training Professionals
Y.MCA o the USA
Youth Action Program - New York
Youth Network Council of Chicags - IRinois Collaboration on Youth
Youth Service America

ASSOCIATE NON-YOTING MEMBERS

Manpower Demonstration Research Cuvporation
National Aflfance of Business

New York State Dhmton for Youth
Publ/Private Ventur

Youth Action (Wuhington. p.C)
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Executive Committee Members
Chain Taek Force Chales: Altsmatrve £ Navonal Commette for Full
Ree Lnetsiy Policy & Lagisiative (Checage) Empioyment
Fodorton Employment Analysis: Amzacan Youth Work Natonal Coundll of La Raza
and Guaance Sennce Ciiflord Johnson Natonal Came Preventon
Chicron's Defonse Fung Bay State Siolts Coporaton~~ Counal
Vice Chaics: Structure & Boys Chubs of America Natonal Instuts for Werk
Oavid Harris Membership: The Cantar for Foputabon andLsamng
Jobs for Youthr—Now York Lawrence Fitzn Natonal Network of
Runaway and Youth
Lod Strumpt Bay Stats Skis Corporason m:zm“? Seevces
ponal Associaton of League
%‘rva:emeamds Puolic Information: 3 Nabonal Puerto Rican
Jattrey Newman Cae, 11 Schoats, Inc.
Treasuren Nabonal Resourcs Center
Nadonal Chid Labor Frpre State Orpanzabon for Youth Secvices
Hector Wizguez Commitiee of Youth Empioyment
Natonal Puerto Rican Natoral Urban League, lnc.
Forun Immediate Past Chain Nationa! Youth Practbonec’s
Lawrence C. Brown, Jr. and Gudance Secvice
Secretey New Engtand Communay
Esik Pryne Butior st S I Z‘:nab'mﬁ'dmﬁm ﬁ“‘*‘m — .
> Practooner's Yray3$© 3
xmhm Founding Chair: Grand Stroet Sett'yment Franc:sco)
P Elton Jolty instits for Ecucatons) New Yurk Cty Youth
OiCs of Amenca Jobs bor e Futra—Bank  Niow York Stats Divissonor
Exycutive Dirscton Stroet Codaga of Ecucanon
Linda R. Lsughlin, Ph.D, Jobs for Youth—Boston OICs of Amenca, lnc.
Jots for Youth—Chacago Pubic/Prvate Veosres
Jobs for Youth —New York 70001 Tanwy &
Jownt Acton m Communty Employmant lnstase
Uned
o os Fooonc Coiars o
l433003«;!:011c:fSot'W:e Utsh Youth Employment
rovicors
Vocebonal Foundation, inc.
Research Corzoraton Washogion St
Navona! Adkance of Assocxabon ¢ Empicyment
L d & Trarse; Professionals
oy ristonal Assocaton of YMCAGtthe USA,
Countes Youth (Washingron,
Nabonal Assocaton of DeC)
Navonal Assocatonof Cr o
Senvce and Corservabon Colabezaton on Youth
Youth Servico Amenca
Nadonal Cheid Labor
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Senator Gork. Thank you very much. We appreciate that.

Our final witness is Mr. Owen Peagler, chairman of the board of
70001 Training & Employment Institute.

Thank you so much for coming today and thank you for your pa-
tience, we appreciate it.

STATEMENT OF OWEN PEAGLER, CHAIRMAN, BOARD OF
DIRECTCRS, 70001 TRAINING & EMPLOYMENT INSTITUTE

Mr. PeacLer. Thank you, Senator Gore and Congressman
Scheuer. I must say that I'm used to being last and I usually make
some good use of that position. You know, the cliche that the mind
can only absorb as much as the seat of the pants can endure is in
operation here, and so I'm going to commend this report which you
have to you, and I stand by everything in it. But a lot of that has
been said, better than I can say it.

But there's a point of view, I guess, the organization that works
not in the total fabric of the problem but one area: the 70001 has
worked and has been successful over a 20-year period, has survived.

70001 started out as a dropout recovery program funded by the
private sector, by a company—and all that’s in there. But what has
happened is that 70001 put together a program of motivation, of
education, and of preemployment training for high school drop-
.uts—and not the cream of the crop but the real hard core kids,
the kids who are disconnected. And it has been successful over the
years or we wouldn’t b there and we wouldn't be growing.

The fact is that when we talk about motivation of these young
people, they are already motivated kids. It’s just that they are mis-
directed: they are motivated ‘> sell drugs, they're motivated to
steal cars, they're motivated .o do an awful lot of things. And
70001 has developed ways to redirect that motivation.

Now, I'm not going to go into all that, but the fact is—please
accept my assurance—that it’s workir,g. But one of the most inter-
esting things that has happened—and I'm a volunteer and I just
get my jollies out of working with this organization:

Because a dedicated staff took those things that worked with
higt. school dropouts and, with a grant from 2 foundation, took
those ingredients and worked them into a dropout prevention pro-
gram, worked out a curriculum and a program, an actual curi.cu-
lum and took it to the schoris.

That program is in—this is the first school year that—I wish I
had the number, but we must be in 25 target, trial schools. And the
interesting thing is that the school people, traditional educators
are enthusiastic about it. This is change. These are systemic
changes for education. And they were accepted.

And the interesting thing is, and the point—if I'm disjointed, it’s
because there are su many points that I want to address in a very
short time—that pouring money down the present system doesn’t
make senze. We have to have changes in the educational system
and in our job training system that really works.

And the things that are working are there, Congressman
Scheuer, you're correct. We don’t have to go out and do a lot more
research, darn it. It's there. And somewhere along the line we have
to pull together .he means to do wha we know will be successful.
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But the thing of it is it’s like foundations: foundations will fund
you for something that’s new and innova*ive. But if you want to
take one of the things that they've shown as innovative and ask
them for scme money, they'll say we have already done that. The
fact is, we nee. people to say we're going to fund those things that
we know we can do.

We asked the question about do we have the will to do the work
and why aren’t we doing what we know we have to do. I will tell
you that the people we're talking about, the adult illiterates and so
on, aren’t seen. They're invisible.

And the fact is, Congressman Scheuer, you—as I recall when I
was in New York you were very, very much involved in providing
the kind of incentive for not only the war on poverty but the whole
poverty aspect. And you know that those peopie were invisible.

What happened in the drug war? Drugs were not a major prob-
lem until they got into cur neighborhood. Now it's a crisis. Frank-
ly, the problems of disenfranchised youth, minorities and so on, the
problems that they face aren’t going to be a c...is until they affect
us economically and in some other way that hurts. It's finally be-
ginning to happen and that’s the reason - .y we're going to have
the will to tackle the problems.

The homeless you can see. We can’t any more go through
Harlem and you pull the shades down. You didn't have to see that.
Now those problems are downtown.

And I think we're at that point with education and employment.
The roadrunner is out bevond the cliff and he’s about to fall and
the dust is going to rise. ! ,ove that little poof as he hils the bottom
of the canyon. I hope we don’t go that far.

1 think all of the background material that goes with ‘hese com-
ments are in my prepared statement. I commend it to you. 70001 is
an organization that is working on very, very definite programs
that 1.Ill change systems. But I think we have to find the 70001’s,
the jobs for America’s graduates, the others that work. Aud many
of thase programs, including 70001, are JTPA sponsored, they are
local programs sponsored by local organizations and private indus-
fry councils.

So I'm suggesting to you an idea that take the 70001’s, the pro-
grams that are there and move ahead. I think we're ready to move
and I commend those ideas to you.

Thank you.

Senator Gore. Thank you very much.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Peagler, together with ai.. .aecu-
tive summary, follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF OWEN PEAGLER

Mr. hairman and nembers of the Joint Econcmic
Comnittee, thank you fer the opport nity to appear baefore
you teday to testify in celebration of National Job Skills
Week. My name is Owen Peagler, and I am tha Chairman of
the Board of Dirxectors for 70001 Training & Employment
Instituta. 70001 iz a national, non; rofit organization
comrmittad to providing basic skills, enployment readiness
skills, 1life skills and motivation to our nation’s at-risk
young psople. First and forsmost, Senator Gora and
Representative Martinez and all members who co-sponsored
H.5. Res. 195, thaik you for making Natrional Job Skills
Wesk a reality for the forth year in a row. Those of us
i the employment trainirg and education fields deeply
appreciate the fact that you ara opanly demonstrating your
comnitinent and attention to these crit’.:al issues.

The thene of today’s hearing, "2risis in the
Workplace: The Miswmatch of Jobs and Skills," encompasses
the essance of how We view "job skills" today. The topic
is not only timely, but cracial. I will spend # few
minutes this » vning discussing the future labor market
and labor pool espacially with respect to at-risk youth.

I will also illustrate how lagislators, enployment and
training professionals, and busziness psople can

effsctively respond to thesme issuos. I hope ny teat:izony
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will sclidify your understending of the inportance of
dsveloping our nation’s human capit-1 and altering our
training syetam to meet the ﬂn-ds of the competitive
sconony .

Econonic growth in our nation hae reached a critical
peint. In the next faw years, new jobe will ba created ar
such a rate that there will be a job for evarycne who
wants ons. Our labor pool is simultaneously shrinking,
thus wa will experience a labor shortags. Specifically,
it is projected that thers will be 20 million jobs creatad
by the year 2000, and only 15 million available workers.
on the surfZace, it seams that workers will have an
advantagea over enployers bescauss their nanpowar will be in
demand and the supply will be low. Unfortunately, the
nenbers ©0f the labor pool lack the skills to perform, and
the new jobs in the labor market will demand higher skill
levels. Sinply stated, we will expsrience incongruence
betwean jobs and skills. This will aspicusly effact our
economy and our ability to competo with other nations.

In the futura, jobs for péople who cannot read and

write will be axtremely scarcm. Jobs for high achool

dropouts -- even those with good reading skille == will be
hard to come by. In tha past, an employer had his or her
pick of a dozen applicants from which to chooge tha
"perfect” entry-level amployae. That person would begin
at the bottom of a company, learn thae trade and advance up
the carser ladder. The entry-level enployee needad to
come to work prepared to learn, and with a utrong back,

but did not necessarily need tc have rkills beyond thac.
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Today, the path to success is quite diffarent. From the
start, amployers nasd anployees that cin read, solva
problems, communicate with customers, ani undearstand
instruction, in additiocn to baing sager to grow with a job.

To make matters aven more difficult, many of the 35
nilldon available workers are not the "typical® anmployaees
that U.S. business is accustomed ts employing. Tha
national birth rate is daclining, especially among waita
Americapns, so thera will ha fower white entXants. Thus
ninorities will comprise a highsr proportion of the new
entrants in the labor force. Thers ar: a greatsr number
of wonmen in the workforce, including wemen who are single
heads-.f~households. The dropout rate remains at abous
25%, 30 2 sizeable anmount o2 the now employees will not
have a high school diploma. 23-60 million people in the
United States are functionally illiterate. These paople
reprosent tomorxow’s labor pool.

50 what havpuns when there ara ample job
opportunities to provide full employment, but no skilled
workers to £i11 them? What happens to those workers whr
are out of work and do not have transfarable skills? ihat
happens to the employers who can’s run a business % “hout
productive workers? The answer is economic stagnstion,
social chaos, more tax dollars spent on welfare and the
prison system, increase in drug use and sales, and more
and nmore families become homeless. Jobs will be
plentiful, and th.¥ will bs challenging, but the American

labor force is going to ke unprepared to f£ill ‘*hem.
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One way to react to this dilemma is to relax the
irmigration policy and 2411 new jobs with akilled workers
from other countries. It may Le lees expensive to bring
skilled workers into this country than it wi.l ba to pay
for the education and training of the workers we have on
our streets, but imagine thu social implications of this
for the peocpla who would be neglected. Relaxing the
inmigration pelicy will bs ‘ne method employed to addrass
the problen, but wr need to balance it with other me*hods
including training the individuals who reside in Anerica,
Jut have not banefitted from its opportunities. In
addition, when we allow more irmmigrants to entar the
United States, we nust be aware that they will initialiy
need some typae of training ard support, so this "easy"
sulution, may be decsptiva.

Another answer that wa have ssan in the past is
prograns .that provide quick placemsnt and sarvicas to tha
job ready. This can be quite sffective, but tlLis "band
aid" spproach only wcrks with a2 -limited group of
individuals. 1If it is applied.to-an individual whc has
not ‘obtzined sufficient training, he or she may fail,
again causing loss of productivity-for the privata

soployer, .2 .poor referance -for the training agency, and a
negative work racord for the program participant. This
low cost, quick placamant mathod involving ths nost

job-rsady.has weatherad criticism under the Job Training
Partnership Act. ’
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Both methods -- rela.ing immigration and proviading
job plzcement assistance -- ignors ths cora issue. They
overlook tha fact that the labor market needs svery
individual to work - even those paople who at cne time
wers considersd expendable. The econcmic reality iz that
our nation cannot afford to ignore anyona.

While it may seen I have painted a dismal pictura of
our socizl and economic future, I know that you hzve heard
this neszage before. I come before yoﬁ today armed with
encouraging cthoughts and solutions. Thars are ways of
addressing these problems and bridginy the skilla gap.
There are nethods that show promising rasults. There are
thousands and thousands of success stories.

Through my experience with 70003, I have had the
opportunity <o meet the at-risk young peopla that 70001
local programs educats, train, motivata and place in
jobe. From this experience, I can tell you a faw things
about the entry level workers of tomorrow. Tha lessons I
have learned from the 70001 program parcicipants can be
genaralized to anyone who has been overlooed as potantial
"human cspital'. These lessons wers not apparent in the
grinm conciusions drawn concerning tha workforce 2007.

Disadvantaged young people, a major sub-group of
tonmorrow’s workers, contrary to popular opinion ara indeed
motivated. At one point in their lives, thay uay be
motivated to sell drugs, have 2 baby, belong to a gang,

skip school, and sngage in other activities that
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are undesirable by Society’s ctandards. °Progranms directod

"
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oward than are not a waste of time, snergy and nonsy
bacause they often halp young pecpla re-diract their
motivation into moras constructive pursuite.

The othar leason I learned from ny contaCt witiu thase
young peoples is that they want the exsst eana things fron
1ife that you and I do. Thoy want to feal like they
bslong, they want happinese, they want to be self
esufficiant, they v'ant to have control ovar their destiny,
and livs with dignity.

I an sharing this with you bacause although the
workforce 2000 pressnts difficult, frightening problens, =
¥now that young peopla, oldar peopla, ninorities, single
mothars, and others in tha "new labor forcae! ara not 2
worthleas population. I want to asaure you through ny
axperisnca, these individuale are not flaved, thay care
about work and their frtursa. They want to ba part of the
American mainstream. I cannot emphasize these points
anough.

Programs that provide psople with the opportunity to
gsecure szploynent have a t¥emendous effact. Firat, it
ro-directea their motivation in a positive manner. Sacond,
it gives them the chancs to obtain the things thoy want
out of lifa. Third, the self respact, identification, and
poeitiva feadback associzted with a job in our socisty,
can help Peopla overcomae the other problems that face
then. The dignity raaulting  fr.m employmant can help
£ight the war on drugs, Xeep paople out of crininal
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activity, and break the cycla o2 poverty. rfourtk, 3ob
training helps our nmation‘’s sconony by ensuring that we
have trained, litarate, work ready, ambitious acployaex
and consunhars for the future.

There are nany aeffactive programs cparating today.
The federal, state and local governments are doing thair
part by allocating resources to job wraining and education
through the Job Training Partnership Act, vocational
sducation, JOBS under the Fanily Suppcrt Act, and prograns
for education of the disadvantagad (such as Chapter I and
Head Start). Thaae pPrograns work stfec-ivaly to addraas
tha job training needs deafined by local labor narkets.

In conjunction with the public programs, the busineaz
cornunity is also participating and baeccaing 1nvolbod in
the i{sstea. For axXamplae, 70001 bagan in partnarship wath
a businesc. 20 years ago, .n Wilmington, Lalaware, local
exocttives becama distressed to see the extraordinarily
high nurber of young psople not at school, but Zsraly
standing around on street corners, directionleee and
{dle. They dacided thsrs nust be somathing they could
do. With a szall investment, thay rented space, hired
staff and ¥ Jan a program to recruit, educats, and
re-direct the lives of high school dropouts who lacked the
initiative to meat the challanges of the workplaca.

Today, 70001 operates 128 programs for in- and
out-of-school youth who ars at risk of not succeading.
70001 continues to work with businaess.s in cormunities
wharae their local prigrans ars halping davelop antry-icvel

workars. They operatec by effectively combining public and
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privats fut.is to provide the mont conprehsnsive prograzs
possible. This iv just one o2 the hundreds ¢ exanples of
how business involvemant can positively offect a progran.
Tan Years ago, business peopls dia not want to speak with
us about at-risk youth, Nuw «hey ars not only wiliing to
1isten but thay will devits resources and stafl tinms to
the progran.

We are witnassing the marxiage of economi: and
altruise. 2t ons tize the tWwo werc rarely uttarsd in the
sane ssntence. Thay saaned like npposite conceptg becausa
pacple thought the only "pay-of2" of halping others was
faoling warm inside. Recent cost~bone.its analysia show
that avery Jllar spont on educsrion and training results
in greaczer saviigs on unenployt checks, walfars, the
justice systen, and hoxmelessnoss. It is critlicdl chaw
public and prlvate organizations that effactivsly work
with the workforcae of tomorrow (young people, older
Americans, linited-English proficient individuals,
nminorities, singls mothers) “srm partnerships with
businecses that are willing to assist in their efforts. A
partnarship can ba designed in any numbar of ways. Thore
can be nerntoring relationships, internships, financial
guppor> for the progranm, on~the-job training positions,
and any other innovative arrangement. All result in
inprovad programs, qualified ezmployees, and a more
pleasant community environment. Federal, state and local

governments must continue tc support and encourage these
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partnerships to ensure success. There %é?no denying that
the raturn on the invaestmant is worthy, and av.ryon;
profits.

Job ekille, full employment and prosperity are
central to ovarcoming NMoet of ocur nation’s difficulties.
1 want to ba clear that the answar is not throwing noney
at all of eociety’s problems, hoping for i easy
solution. W¥e cannot continue to take funds from one
problem that seens lwse czucial teday and use it to
address another that saems mora critical. Reeources nust
be- coxbinad in a plannes manner to target the root of the
problem. Only then will solutiocns be effectiva in the
long run and will our efforts truly have an impact.

It iz encouraging that nmy colleaguas and I are heve
today discussing job skillg. By your attention to thi
iseue, I realize you rlreacy appraciate all tha
inplications of the labor shortaga and skills gap.
Through my testimony, I hope I reinforced the urgency of
the issua and tho fact that there curzently are nathods
with which to zddress it. I hopz you will ancourage your
colleaguas in the Housa and Senate to reccgnize ths
importance of job ekilla twyaining and continue to rally
support around thie issue.

Again, thank you for providing the opportunity to
offaer teatimcny this morning. I will bs happy to ansver

any queations you have.
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ZXECUTIVE SUMMARY

The folloving report is ba:ad on an exploratory study of the technical
training divisions of three manufacturing £irms, and cne company that
produces and sells training services. Based on the initial hypothesis
that nev technologies and market conditions are reshaping the skills
vorkers need, and the workers employers want, the report explores this
hypothesis and exanines how training professionals are responding to new
problens and opportunities they consequently face. The following tables

preserts basic dzts and information on the £irms examined here.

Firps in Study ¥

Fim Product Revenues Enployees Technical

Training Staff

tngine, Inc Industrisl §570 27,000 70
Engines

Control, Inc. Control $660 10,000 25
Systenms

Zlevator, Elavators 1,900G 43,000 250

Inc. and Repair

Training, Training 70 1000 30

Inc. Programs

* The nunbers here are estimates of revenuex and exployeel for the
flagship operations of the firat three companies, based on both public
financial report:s and estimastes provided by company personnel. The
training staff numbers include technica! rainers only and exclude
personnsl involved in management and sup.rvisory training. Estimates for
Training, Inc. are for the coapany as & vhole.
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Table II

Training .Division Activities

Blxm Activities

Engine, Inc. Runs vocational schnol for its
spprentices, trainu entry level
iperazors on besic skills, davelops
coursss for manufacturing
snginsers, trains psrts-planners (
who create flov chsrts for tha
novenent of parts through a
particular production sequonce),
creates videodiscs with the help of
outiide vendors.

Control, Inec. Trains opeérstors on basic skills,
both in machining and assembling
circuits, davalops and conducts
courses for its snginsers on naw
control systecs.

Elevator, Imc. Participates in industry-union
consortium, produces technicel
training materials to updste
tschnicians snd installers, man.ges
2 system of hisdquazters steff,
regional trainsrs and treaining
voluntears who coms froz the lins
‘side of ths houss.

Training, Inc. Sells prellea selving training
-.course for supsrvisors and
operators in manufscturing
settings. Xlso conducts spacial
taining eudits and provides
corsulting on training services.

Is currently daveloping naw
products, s.g. a training courss on
internal innovation.

181
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Ths zeport is organired into seven saections. The first gection
exanines the coutextual forces that are reshaping the damand fc
training, the sacond examines hov these contextusl changes specifically
reshate skfll structures, the third shova how workers' chinging
chzracteristics ars changing their skills, ettitudes and expectations,

the fourth assessss hov traiuers sre responding to these different

changes, the f4fth highlights the linits of training as 1 instrument of
organiraticnal change and skill forzaticn, the sixth suzmarzies the key
findings of the study and the geventh assesses che policy implications of

these findings.

Fourteen Hvootheses

Tbe following ‘ourteen hypotheses _ -aszent the key conclusions of the
study. 4s hypethises, they are presenzed to help guide further study on

the 1iuks ™ tween training, tke new tachnologies, and emecging market

conditi{ons .

1. The modernizaticn of zagufscturing sets the stage for the
txausformatics 5f training. Managers modernize factories to mest
w3obsl compstition by upgrading quality, incressing the variaty of

goods they produce, and beconing pore responsive to changing customer

demunds.
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2. To modernize, managers undortake two critical steps. They invest
in autozated systeas and machines and they rationalize the flow of
paterisls, so that the the rhythzs of continuous and sustained flov of
zaterials and parts beglns to rsplace the job shop character of
production. In indusirlas that work with metals and solidg, this
entails & major. reorganization of the work process. At Engine, Inc.
this means replacing a functional layout bzsed on machine types with a
product layout besed on the similarities tetwaen parts. At the saze
tim the machines themselves becone more multifunctional as sutozation
and the nicroprocessor enzble a single mschine to pexform many

functions.

3. Offices and sexrvice settings face similar challenges and pressures
For :xample, facing the c.allenge of cozpetition and changing
technologies the call center at Elevator, Inc. had to more
systenaticslly use its daza base, train its receptionists to
nderstand elevators, and is currently organizing them into regionsl

uaits.

4, The need for manusl and craft skills declines, though zkilled
mechanics are still engaged in the hand/brain directed production of
new toois and parts. But workers need three nev meta-skills; they
Z.st hive better basic reading and numeracy skills, thay must be able
to think more abstractiy by exanining ralationships, function: and
contex=s rather han objects and situations, and they ;:m:: take 2

polyvalent or holistic role as they do their work.

O
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5. The baxic skills becoms more important as the rate of technical
change ml;es "hand-me down" knowledgz obsolete avmc workers must resd
instructions and prints to know wvhat to do. Abstract knowledge
becones more iuportant as vorkers monitor ulectronically governed
machinas, and ave called upon to monitor prxodustion trends, solve
problens and communicate with enginaers. VFor example, the elevator
nechanics at Elevator, Inc. c¢an no longer simply see and touch Jaulty
geaxrs and vheels to zssess and repair a malfunction. Instead they have
to understand the nore abstract logic of circuits and controls.

Polyvalence and holisn energe as the new vechrologies integrate de.ign

and zanuafacturing, the drafting room arnd the stop floor, so that
workers, runagers and enginee.z, must have a deeper under:itanding of

one another's roles.

6. Skill profiles and triining are affected by the quslifications of
the vorkers, the culture of careers, und the recalibration of the
links between internal job ladders and educational backgrnund. Where
tachnical colleges are linked to industry, factories can obtain the
skilled vorkmen whc have associstes degreds to repzir and maintain
electronic aid electro-mechinical mchln‘ary. They face more obstacles
and must invest more yesources in devsloping the engineering talent
they need at the top and the shop £loor talent they need at the
bottom. Heeding polyvalent engliteers, thaz is, engineers conversant
with the different disciplines and speciaslities that shape the

manufacturing procezs, factory managers must develop a new training
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systen to retrain and upgrade thisir current enginearing staff, while
st ths same time liinking theas engineers nore coupletaly with the
designers ho create nevy products and process. Similarly, operators
working at: the shop floor have weak baaic reading and arithmetic
skills. This can create obstacles to factory modernization since
reading becores more irportant as instructions and blueprints replace
hanc-re dovn imowledge, and arithmetic becomes important as operators
are asked to assess tTends and deviations in the quslity of the

output.

7. Educatiocnal qualification and continuous training may reduce the
significance of seniority in shaping internal careers within a
company. Thus, at Engine, Inc. an increasing proportion of the parts
planners cone fron four year colleges rather froa the shop floor, the
salesmen for Elevator, Inc. come out of college rather than the
fizld,at the Elevator, Inc. call ceiater, an increasing number of
receptionists cre going to college, tht .aintensnce technicians at
Control, Inc. have tvo-year agsociaste degrees, snd the engineers st
Control, Inc. axe now taking coapsny spousored ccurses to become

familiar with the new technologies of control.

8. Operatora enter the shop floor with a nev relstionship to
authority. They want to know why they must do something rather than ‘
Just do what they are told, and they are less willing to work at the
same job or machine for a large part of their vork lives. They want a
piece of the action and wsnt to “ut thamselvea into the picture.

Mariagers and supervisora rsmain apbivalent about this emerging culture
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of authority. Wanting to tap vorker knowledge and win their
cooperation in rationalizing the shop floor they encoursge

participation, but fearful of the chaos that night result, they

may tighten controls if workers show too much initistive. It

seems thit first line supervisors and foremen come to express

nanagenent’s ambivalence, often feeling that training restricts

their ability to gat the pruduct ocut the door. Finally, though

workers want to participate, they may lack the basic skil) and the

problen solving skills to mske themselves effective. This
suggests that training's function is not only to eneble workers to
solve problems but to provide workers and managers with a shared
framework or langusage for communicating with one another about
problems, so that the anxieties and discomfort assoclated with

cormmunicating betueen levels is reduced.

9. As a zesult of changes in technology, labor supply, and gkill
profiles the training function is being upgraded and is being
progressively linked into business unit pianning. Trainers who once
lived in an organizational ghetto isolated both from onc another, the
sl 7 floor and uppar managemsnt, now have increasingly publs: aund
walui  roles and are expecred to contribute to the profitability and
integ* .y of the manufacturing operation. Au tvaining’s role is more
visibly linked to the busziness units, trainers themselves need no
longer cous up from the shop floor but can come from a range of
profassions and disciplines. While expanding . 1 opporxtunities open
to non-technical professionals and diversifying ihe skill base in

training diviszionz, this development may also block the upward
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wob._.sty of :trainers who, though lacking education, have "shop

smarcs.”

10. 4s technologies change rapidly, the training dapartment pusc
develop methods for delivering "just in time training™ that balances
the naeds to help workars master & nev technology without training
thenm too far in advance so that their skills decay becsuse they have

no nev machines to work with.

11. To accomplish its more valued mission, trainers are increasingly
using interactive videodisc technology. Such programs mix video
segments with computer screens and yuestions, are structured to
provide immediate feedback to students, and enable the student to
return to old sogments or move forward to new ones at will.
Inveractive videoprovides good refurns on investment when crainees are
dispersed and are large in number. Moreover, since esch student can
go at his or her own pace, average training time par student can fall
by as zuch as £ifty percant. In the longer run, training witha
interactive video will be delivered through video stations adjacent to
the shop floor. ‘upervisors, often reluctant to rslesss grouds of
vorkars for training will find it easier to release one worker at a
time at fraquent interva.t to master & particulsr skill or review a

particular product.
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12. There are nonetheless limits to training's ability to improve
worker competence and:skills. As machina systams are sutomated,
workers need to daepen and sccelerate thair laari-ings from experience,
since they mozt frequantly taks action in novel or unexpected
situations. Work dasigns that help integrats working and learning,
suct as the spplication of Statistical Process Control, Just in Time
production systems, group tachnologies, and the development of
semi-sutonomous teams, can halp workers focus their attention on
snomalies, cnd understand the production process as a whole.
Horeover, such new work designs also resorganize the working
relationships between mansgers, supervisors, operators and engineers.

To implement such designs managers must change plant culture.

13. Undersmphasizing lesrning, and confusing learniig with training,
managers often neglect the links betwaen work designs and learning
vhile sometimes hoping that training can resolve work cesign and
relationship problens on the shop floor. They slternatively

undervalue or overvalue training.

14. Working ss steff personnel with 2 limited budget, training
profassionals cannot aingla-handedly link work dasigns to learning.
Instead, they must work closaly with those msnagers interestad in

trensforning plant process and culturs.

o

15




185

, POLICY IMPLICATIONS
- . e e
This study highlights four possible avanues for policy training
relatad to aducation and ‘economy.
Ed
1. Tha problam of adult illitarscy and peopla'’s daficits in basic
skills nay amerge as an obstacle to ~conomic davelopamsnt. Ironically,
the developument and application of high technology systams strasses
the workforce's underdevelopsd basic skills not %ts prasumed inability
to vork at high-tech professions. Reading, interpreting, and problem

solving, become extremely important vhen inormal methods of training

and wvork organization give way to mora formal onas.

2. The shift to sbstract and conceptusl skills rather than manual
and situstional skills, might lead educators to axpand thair concapt
of basic aducation. This study suggasts that poti\ods of thinkiug and
relating may become more important than the skille.' parformance of a
particular task since the latter changes with tachnology. Four

methods may amerga as kay:

a. Problam solving using tha classical mathods of sciantific
reasoning, nat is, discovary by induction basad on hypothasis

testing ard tha usa of dir:onfirming ~videnca.

b. Jtatistical reasoning to assess tha maaning of trends

varisnces, probabilities and frequancias
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c. zystens thinking to sssess the links between & problem and its

context, and & role end its setting

d. the old but continued importance of thinking in shapas and

geonetries, and visuslizing three dimensions.

3. The importsnce of two-yeer colleges, the obsolesce.ice of
perticular manual skills, the reletively poor prepera‘jon of students
vho go to vocationsl schools, indeed, ths sbsence &3 Hoschlander
points out, of any criticsl difference in the courszes taken by
vocational end non-vocational students, suggest thst at leest in the
U.S. the vocaticnsl high schools csnnot ba expected to play a critical
role in reshsping technicsl educstion. We seen to be developing
insteed & desper edult sducetion sysiem both outside and w. ain
compeniea in vhich ecults, faced with cereer opportunities or blocks,
ectively and freely choose to learn skil.3. This suggests thst high
school should emphasize & generzl esducation. But to prepire the new
operatora they should focus incressingly on basic skills and core

nethods rather than on particuler skills or simply the cssual

snattering of course vork that oftsn shepes curriculums today.

4. Governmant procursment policy can shape training ectivities. While
curTently governmant sgents audit training departments, procuring
avewr.)s in the futurae might consider reverding contractors who use job
designs az leerning end treining mechsnisms. SPC not only improves
quality, It elso snables operetors to leern when end why
axanufecturing process Jefls.  Other "learning at vork” designs, such
e3 QC circles, tean systems and "pay for knowladge" compensation

schemes might be rewarded.
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S. In devaloping s policy of training and ratraining we should no
longer urve the insge of the "diaplaced worker" ss thes frimevork for
policy thinking. Incrssaingly, the employed, as well as the
unsmployed, must bs retrained, and policy should focus not only on
thozs laft ocut and laft bshind but also o 4 mainatrearz companies
and aducationsl institutiona tha: will shaps the poat-industrial edult
sducation systems. In particulsr, vs nssd to avaluata the links
batwasn the high schools, the comzunity collsgea, ths technicel
colleges, the vocational achoola, ths training depsrtments, and the
training cozpsniis to see if their relsationships beat serve our
retraining needs. V.at planning and coordination mechanisazs should be
developed to mors effectively integrate thair iffarent efforts? How
can vs sllov these institutions to operate within a spirit of
entreprzneurship vhile at the same time atsurirg that their separste

safforts add up to ¢ coherent aet of national initistives?
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Senator Gore. I'm going to recognize myself for 5 minutes and
then Congressman Scheuer.

You mentioned, Mr. Peagler, the drug problem i1 Irawing an
analogy to the way we approached it and the length of time it took
ixs to be concerned about it. But let me ask you about drugs direct.
y.
In the programs run by your corganization, and the experiences
that you have haa in looking at this field, what percentage of the
tra:nees have a drug nroblem and how do you deal with that?

Mr. PEAGLER. I'll tell you that it's my understanding and my ex-
perience, in going to our programs in about 129 iites around the
country, that we have youngsters who are coming .n who have had
severe drug problems but they've either shaken the problem or on
their way, that oui programs do not in any way help a youngster
through that, the ‘Jrag problem. But we do have youngsters who've
been thro' 'k it, we've had pushers who've come close to dying and
said I've got t¢ get out of this and so on. Onl;, peripherally are our
youngsters connected to drugs—they are out of 1t and on their »ay
Lit——

Senator Gore. All =ight.

Ms. Linefsky.

Ms. LINEFSKY. It has absolutely devastatad, I think, N w York
City. And it has devastated in several different ways. In terms of
some of the vouth that are, let's .ay, in our normal vut of school
programs, the classic kind of JTPA, what you find with them, very
few of them are actually taking drugs, because what both the staff
and they will say is they could never make it into the progiam.
But they'll se!: and they'll sell and they’ll sell it and they'}! say I'm
only going to sell it for so long so I can get my mother a new apart-
ment.

In our welfare programs it has devastated the p¢.a! not so
much for the women who are in there but rather the partners,
issues of spouse aduse, kinds of things that are going on in apart-
ments.

In our su  .ls w2 see the sume things as we do in terms of our
out-of-schoo: youth. A hid whose really hung out on drugs heavily
is never going to make it in on a daily basis into school. But
they’'re going to be selling, they’re going to be dabhling.

And if you—don't ever underestimate. I always thi..k about
watching—+.ben people are in different parts of the country, the
devastating ¢ff: :t. I've been in this kind of business, whatever you
want to call it, fc: about 25 years. And I've been with the organi.za-
tion that I'm with now for about 8 years. And what I do is bring
staff together and usk them the difference between v.hat they see
today versus what they saw 3 years ago. There's not a staffer, not a
program that does not say that we live in a different world, = total-
ly different world. When you want to talk about crisis, you're talk-
ing about a capital “C.”

Senator Gore. Mr. Knight.

Mr. KniGHT. I think whot you'd find, Senator, is that generally
in our program those who are serious abusers, serious in that
sense, are rciferred somewhere and they run into the very problems
of limited resources for drug abuse treatment.
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I was talking to a PIC chairperson recently though, who indicat-
ed one dimensivn of the problem—and I'm not sure where recre-
ational drug use ends and serious abuse begins—but he was telling
me these are people who could complete training programs but, as
an increasing number of employers use some kind of drug screen-
ing for new hires, they have to talk to clients in JTPA programs
about which employers those are and find out whether they still
\évish to go.in. They aren’t sure who is and who isn't affected by

rugs.

But what they were finding at one point was that over 50 per-
cent of their referrals at this particular place to these employers
were not passing drug screens. And I suspect that the problen: may
even be worse than that.

Ms. LiNErsky. Senator Gore, when Mr. Kolberg talked about
New York Telephone, there’s another aspect: New York Telephone
has a rather rigid drug screening program and their numbers were
massively high, I mean way over 50 percent. Forget about for the
moment whether someor. e could read or write but absolutely could
riot pass the drug test.

Mr. KniguT. One might also add that these employers that are
using drug screens are frequently the best-paying jobs in a given
community, so that intensifies the nature of the problem.

Senator GORE. Ms. Linefsky, how easy is it for young people to
obtain information today about the kinds of johs they can expect to
be looking for when they graduate frora high school?

Ms. LiNersky. Almost none. And 1.'s almost none in two different
ways: not only the youth or, that we normally talk about, the dis-
advantaged, the disenfranchised, but I have two children of my
own and presumcbly that they come from a background where
they should know about this sort of thing. There is almost nothing
going on in major urban areas that talk about what I mentioned
before about career exploration.

The classic thing of someone who wa's in and talks about: Let
me tell you about my job. It doesn’t eve~ happen any more. So you
have young people being forced to make decisions sometimes along
a vocational program, for example, rather than straight academic,
they have no idea what they’re choosing. They have no idea wheth-
er that’s the right road to take or whether, in the end, they're
going to get a job.

Senator GORE. So if it’s not realistic for them to become a rock
star or a prefessional footkall player, then the rest of it is sort of
up in the air?

Ms. LInersky. It is almost by chance. If you were to do a study
about how kids wind up in second chance programs across the
country, I would assume that 90 percent of them make it having
nothing to do with what is being trained, it's becausc they heard
you're treated well, someone cares about you, a friend got a job at
the end of it; it's much more that. It has nothing to do with a de-
cided goal. .

The other thing is that most young people are never given the
experience to understand the difference between working for legal
money—to get work experience sc you get legal money in your
pocket, having nothing to do with having a career. The fact that
people change their jobs many, many times.

793




190

And if I were to ask you what your first job was, ’'m assuming
that it had nothing—maybe—nothing to do with what you do now.
Young people have no sense of that.

Senator Gore. Right.

VWell, my time has expired. I have a number of other questions
for the record, as I'm sure that other members of the committee do.

Let me now call on Congressman Scheuer.

Representative ScHeuer. Well, thank you, Senator Gore. I've en-
joyed this panel very much and I've iezarned a great deal from it.

One of the things I've learned, Mr. Peagler, is that vour testimo-
ny was not disjointed, as you said. You said it all. You said two
things that are important for us to understand: tkat there are a It
of good things going on out there now that are working, and this is
what Ms. Linefsky said, too.

And, second, you said it’s a question of will. It’s a question of de-
termination. It's a question of whether we're going to put the re-
sources there to bring these programs to life that, in effect, we're
now carrying out on sort of a research and demonstration basis.
They’re little laboratories. And they work.

The problem is that we treat programs that work the same way
as we treat programs that fail. We don’t know how to take the fail-
ures and cut out with a surgeon’s scalpel those elements that cause
failure and then give them more resources. And we don’t know
how to say when a program works, like Mr. Peagler’s and Ms. Lin-
efsky’s, by God, we have something good here, let’s go for it and
let’s enlarge it and extend it.

It’s painful to me, we know so much about what does work: the
National Alliance of Business is conducting excellent prugrams,
right in New York City, that we all know about. They're for, all of
these businessmen, full funding for Head Start.

It depresses me that we're not doing these things. But I suppose
in the fullness of time we will, but we’re going to hurt our society
and we’re going to cripple our own youth to the extent that we
don't get at it now and put the resources to work in programs that
demonstrably work.

And that doesn’t mean that we can’t know more; of course we
can know more. We should keep on studying, we should continue
oversight, we should continue accountability. But let's zo with
what we know works and put the resources where the successful
programs are in place.

I thank this panel very much. It was a very fine panel and I look
forward to working with you all in the future.

Senator Gunz. Well I, too, want to thank the panel. We will have
further questions in writing.

I want to thank you, Congressman Scheuer, for your fine leader-
ship in this area. I always enjoy werking with you

And I appreciate the contributions all witnesses today have
made. We're going to continue the committee’s interest and in-
volvement in this subject. It is, or course, vital that we find a for-
mula for success.

As has been noted, we know what to do for the most part. We
have to find ways to convince the administration to offer leader-
ship, ways to convince our colleagues in thc Congress to demon-
strate a readiness to follow that leadership and work with the ad-
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ministration when and if that leadership is forthcoming to change
our current approach. We're certainly encouraged by the initiatives
that are beginning to take place in the »rivate sector.

But again, with the committee’s thanks, we will adjourn this
hearing. Thank you.

[Whereupon, at 12:20 p.m., the committee adjourned, subject to
the call of the Chair.]

[The following written questions and answers were subsequently
supplied for the record:]
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RESPONSES OF
WILLIAM H. KGLBERG, PRESIDENT, NATIONAL ALLIANCE OF BUSINESS
TO WRITTEN QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR ALBERT GORE
FOR THE RECORD OF THE JOINT ECONOMIC COMMITTEE HEARING OF TUESDAY,
OCTOBER 31, 1989,

Questions: "How would you respond to Dr. Klein's concern that job training programs in
the past have trained people for dead-end jobs rather than open-end jobs with a ladder of
promotion and success? Is this an accurate criticism of job training programs? Do
participants in current job training programs generally obtain jobs that have little
opportunity for promotion?”

Responses: Past programs under the Comprehensive Employment and Training Act
{CETA) were often criticized in evaluations for being designed in the public sector by
public institutions withiout adequate information about the real labor market needs of
employers in the community or with knowledge of available jobs, let alone what levels of
skills employers would require of entry level employees. That was reflected in training
for inappropriate or unavailable jobs in the labor market. There was also a large
component of public service employment which was temporary and not intended to
include training nor to be directed to a career ladder. We did find, however, that even in
public service employment, there were benetits accrued for those who had not worked
betore by providing the credential of having worked in a public institution which the
individual could use in seeking other employment.

In 1982 with enactment of the Job Training Partnership Act (JTPA), that criticism
was remedied in part by establishing formal structures, having private sector leadership,
to oversee the skill content, design, and operation of local job training programs. The
involvement of employers in partnership with elected officials also added credibility for
program outcomes among the business community because of the structured involvement
of business peers.

Prom this experience, we have learned a great deal about what works and what is
5til' needed to improve programs under JTPA. Amendments in 1986, and the pending
legi.lation currently before Congress make substantial improvements toward enriching
the quality of services that must be provided based on assessments ot individual needs
and directing programs toward providing a "continuum" of cervices that prepare
disadvantaged individuals for entry level employment. The most important changes
being made in the JTPA system are to design services with greater attention to basic
skills, literacy, and remedial education components so that individusals are given access
to a broader range of educationai services to prepare them for the labor market. Since
the program is serving larger numbers of "harder-to-serve" individuals, the components
of support services needed (o deal with complex so.:al problems are increasingly
coordinated with training. The programs are designed largely according to statutory
intent which overcome substantial barriers to employment among the eligible clientle to
that they can enter the labor market with employers who have jobs with career
potential. They sre not intended to provide the professional or technical competencies
of individuals with higher education or long work histories.

Protessor Klein's assessment is perhaps better addressed by looking at the nature of
the workplace that clients of public job training programs are being prepared to enter.
Some general observations are needed to put expectations of the training programs in
perspective. Most of the technical job skills that determine career potential are taught
by the employer on the job, The public programs heve primarily addressed the basic
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skills, pre-employmant competancies, and basic occupational skiils. The issue of career
potential is more closely related to job placement, not to technical skills training. The
placement should be an important consideration for public program administrators in
terms of carefully identifying employers having the potential for additional skill training.
The technical training an individual receives on the job is what qualifies them for higher
paying jobs, even if thase jobs are not with the same company.

We have learned that the nature of the job is even iess important than assessing the
potential of that job to provide murketable experience and training after employment. A
commonly used example of criticisin of public programs is that many individuals are
placed in fast food jobs. Even in fast food, wherc there have been excellent examples of
career advancement for some of the harder to serve client groups like welfare mothers,
the measure of success was the company's attitude toward providing training and
opportunity, not In the nature of the job or the public treining program which prepared
the individual for employment.

We recognize past program problems which, i1. the first few years of JTPA,
emphasized job placements as the primary measure of success. That attitude has been
modified somewhat with greater attention being paid to the tyTes of jeb placements and
the quality of services being provided to prepare individuals for jobs. The problem is
further being addressed by the system moving to performance measures accounting for
longer term placement and earnings increases. Those meusures provide proper incentives
to the system to ensure that people are capable of staying employed and advancing their
earnings.

Question: "How do you identify the skills needed for promotion and success and how do
you teach them?"

Response: This question was the basis of.extensive research on basic skills recently
completed by the American Society for Training and Development under grants from the
U.5. Department of Labor. Their findings demonstrate a range of skills not easily
taught, but which employers find valuable. Those skills include such things as leadership,
initiative, team work, attitudes, and other nersonal skills that are harder to teach. No
one has developed the perfect model for teaching them. There are various models
developed by corporations, and some from adult literacy programs which have been
oriented toward workplace preparation, but most are based on the unique skills of the
teachers or the individual commitment of companies and few have been standardized
into teaching methods or curricula.

Question: "How do you:measure the success or failure of-your programs and, if
successful, what means do you suggest for disseminating successful program models?"

Response: There hat been a recognizable progression in public policy for measuring
suceess in job training programs. It.bas moved from measuring "process" or compliance
to measuring program tmpact and quality. JTPA began to move from the compliance
measures of CETA to measures-of:program outcome. Now the move is to emphasize and
-neasure the long term impact of participation in the program. That will force greater
attention to program design and to the quality of services provided in areas such as basie
skills. The Manpower Demonstration Research Corporation (MDRC) has undertaken a
long term evaluation project under the U.S. Department of Labor to measure the impact
of programs on inaividuals who go through JTPA compared tc similarly eligible
individuals who do not participats in the programs.

Q .
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There are other national organizations, like the Alliance, whick work to provide
technical assistance, share program models, and disseminate information on best
practice within the system. The information shared at national, regional, and state
conferences of these organizations, and the state organizations of JTPA professionals, is
another source for providing successful program models to other areas.

It is clear that the need for technical assistance and information sharing is greater
than the resources currently available. This problem is recognized by the Department of
Labor. The Administration proposed a greater investment in technical assistance in their
recent legislative package amending JTPA, and those provisions were incorporated into
the Labor and Human Resources Committee bill currently pending ir: the Senate. if
implemented, this initiative should help alleviate past problems.

Question: "With many American corporations under pressure to cut costs and cut
oayrolls, both from foreign competition ana the threat of takeovers, how can firms be
induced to invest in workers they may have to fire later just in order to survive? What
kind of business environment would encourage businesses to invest more in their
workers?"

Response: As | mentioned in my testimony, American businesses are operating in a
period of exceptional change and chellenge, resulting {rom new technology, demographic
shifts, increasing internaticnal competition, and a host of rising domestic social
problems. These factors have changed the environment in which business management
and investment decisions are made. Much of the change in Amarican business is being
driven by competition and reactions to labor shortages. Emplovers have had to focus
more creative energy on recruitment of employees. it is true that many employers are
faced with workforce reductions toreorganized in the face of competition. But a
significant trend is occurring nationwide, evzn in companies facing layoffs. That trend is
to increase investments in workers that are remaining on the job. Companies clearly
have tocompete based on quality now. They recognize that you cannot produce a quality
product without quality people. That requires investments in human talent.

The Motorola company, a recent recipient of the Baldridge Award for quality, is a
prime example of where American corporations need to go. They undertook an
assessment of employee skills and were able to not only identify literacy problems in the
workforce, but also technical skill deficits that needed to be addressed. Upgrading their
workforce has been a major priorlty to the point to where they are now second to none in
their market.

Few corporatlons, except for a few of the larger ones and mid-size companies like
Motorola, are able to nvest as much as is necessary to upgrade their entire workforce.
It is for this reason that we are convinced that the federal and state governments need
to examme policy incentives that will make the dlfference in whether or not marginal
corporations invest in worker quallty to the degree necessary.

Question: "Would this (the French approach) be a viable approach for the U.S. to take to
overcome its training protlems?”

Response: | used the French tax pollcy as an example of the fact that other governments
among our major international competitors have already moved to provide innovative
poiicies to address their workforce competitlveness problems. The Alliance Is not expert
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Question: "A tax incentive for training has also been suggested. What are the pros and
cons of this appraach, aside from its potential affect on the federal deficit?"

Response: Several observations on current law are helpful starting points in beginning to
think about a niche for tax "credits" as an incentive (again with the caveat that this is
ot intended to be an expert analysis). Most expenditures for human development and
training are immediately expensed under current law, rather than being amortized like
physical canital investments over a period of years. Wages of trainees, wages of
trainers, educational fringe benefits, and short-lived trainin{ materials are all
immediately deductible currently from corporate inc om~. (A special case exists in which
training costs can be amortized. if the training can be considered as a component of
firm "start up costs," the training can be amort'zed. Capital equipment purchased for
training would be excluded from the definition of eligible training expenditures, because
it Is amortized under current law).

These deductible training costs are treated much like deductible research and
development costs under the corporate tax system. (The tax code alsc allows a tax
credit for increasing research and development expenditures. If more research and
development is undertaken in a current tax year, relative to an average of previous
research ard development, then one-fifth (20%) of the increase can be deducted directly
from the taxpayer's tax }iability. No such explicit tax credit exists for education and
training). Training costs are already subsidized by the tax code as allowable deductions
and business expenditures.

The most pertinent distinction in this discussion might be a proposed change from
the current treatment of training expenditures as a tax deduction (deducted from
amounts otherwise considered taxable income) to their treatment as a tax credit
(subtracted directly from tax amount due). Current law provides the tax benefit of
having training costs fully dedustible. The tax cradit would be more of an incentive to
increase training investments, because the eligible amounts of expenditures would be
credited directly against the employer's federel corporate tax liability.

Another distinction that currently exists is between personal income tax treatment
for employee expenditures or self-employed individuals (primarily small businesses), and
the corporate tax code treatment of employer expenditures for education and training.
If an individual wants to self-invest in education to generate a higher stream of future
income, tuition and other out-of-gocket costs are not deductible as costs of generating
income, unless clearly linked to the taxpayer's current occupation.

One option reviewed by the Commission's researchers is to combine employer
expenditures on education and training with research and development into one category
of expenditure. This w-uld treat investment in researth und development and human
skill development identically under the corporate tax code. Firms could also have the
option of carrying the costs of investment in human capital forward to offset gains in
subsequent periods similar to the operation of the research and development tax credit.
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enough on the French model to suggest its appropriateness one way or the other to the
American economy. However, the American Society for Training and Development has
summarized some of the pros and cons in their publications. One key observation they
make is that the French system does not specify who is trained or what kind of training
should be covered. As a result, the tax incentive does not always translate into training
or benefits for the line workers, but is used up instead on upper level management.
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In the case of this proposal, Congress would recognize explicity that the tax credit
would not achieve neutrality betv:een education or training compared to other forms of
Investment In the tax code. The tax credit would deviate from this neutral ideal because
of the soclally desirable results. As the Commission's research concluded, due to the
complicated incentives Introcaced by the tax credit, further analysis of the incentives
are probably needed.

If anew trainin,, tax credit Is modeled after the current research and development
tax credit, but not directly folded into it so that triining and development are viewed as
asingle investment credit, a more modest option might be to add & second tax credit tler
for training that would apply to amounts above what is currentl; deductible, which could
then provide additional Incentive to invest more funds above a level determined against a
base period of prior years' expenditures.

One qualiffeation of the tax ctedit might be that it apply only to expenditures that
cover portable skils to which it can be assumed there will be broader economic benefits
acerued to society and between firms. Specific training for a particular employer's
requirements, speciflc only to that employer's production and t..at job, would continue to
be borne by the employer out of ccoromic necessity (unless, perhapi the amount exceeds
the average annual expenditure over a previous perlod of years as abve). Also,
education or training taken purely for enjoyment but which never generates a stream of
taxable income would not be treated as human capital investment. However, drawing
such a distinetion Is admini;tratively difficult.

Another option discussrd in the Comm!ssion's research would be to extend the
income exclusion for emplovar-paid education (under section 127 of the current code,
commonly calied employer tuition assistance programs) in a manner that would reduce
the current disparity between investment in skills useful in the surrent job and a non-
current job. In other words, it would not distinguish between job-related and non-job-
related benefits. If firms permitted non-job-related educational pursuits, so would the
tax authorities, becsuse of the overall social benefit.

Finally, there a nced to better define what types of expenses could be covered by a
tax credit so that it related to those elements of workforce training most appropriate to
a public or shared responsibility in the private sector. The most prominent example
would be incentives for private employers to provide workplace literacy training, or
basie remedial educacion for employees, for tmployers to work in that area of training
1n which workers failed (e.g., public education systems), or whose basic educational skills
are now out-pac_3 by new competitive demands or technology.

This question is one that Is only beginning to be explored by major national busines.
organizations in response to employer nceds and will need much me.ce thorough discussion
and development before It can be answered Properly. The Alliance plans to participate
actively in those d!scussions in the coming menths and will work clocely with the
Committee as recommendations can be developed.
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RESPONSES OF OWEN PEAGLER
TO WRITTEN QUESTIONS

January 30, 1990

Scnator Albert Gore
United States Scnate
washington, DC 20510-4202

Dear Senator Gore:

I approciated tho opportunity to testify before the Joint
Economlic Comnittee hoaring on "Crisis in the Workplace:
the Miseatch of Jobs and Skills."™ I believe the hearing
properly addressed the problem by using the word

» risis.™ Today’s cconomic and social condition in the
United States is at a critical point. The hearing helped
to bring the issues to the forcfront of the national
agonda and will hopefully assist in your efforts and those
of your colleagues to bring about improved programming and
ure of public funds.

70001 Training & Employment Insititute scrvas thousands of
young people across the nation who are having difficulties
succeoding in school and in the workforce. Our experience
with those young people is both discouraging and
encouraging. We are placing thousands of peo,le back on
tho track to successful workforce untry by teaching the
nocessary motivation, attitudes and skills, and the youth
participants are rerponding and succeeding. On the other
hand, we serve a tiny fraction of those who ncod our

holp. 1In fact, statistice ahow that prograns funded under
the Job Training Partnership Act serve only 5% of tho
cligiblae population. This figure is frightening when you
cynsider that our cconomy noods the JTiA cligibles who are
unserved as much as those that are served.

More monoy is needed and could help improve and oxpand
programs, but increasing the funding levels alone is not
the answer. Sizply put, money must be directed to arcas
where results are apparent and funding added where revalts
are indicated. We do nsod to undertake further study of
the problens under discussion, but we know cnough alrcady
to redirect our offort., and funding, for more effective
regults, while wa contitue to search for more cfféctive
answers and responses.

. 501 School Stroat, SW e Suta 650 @ Wastngton, OC 20024-2713 4 202/484-0103
Fax: 202/468-7595
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Enclosed are my responses to the quastions that you posed
attor the hearing. I sincsrely hops that the idzas that X
have expressed are useful to you and Xour collicaguea and
are not too late in coming. IXf X can'bs of further
assistance, pPleaze fesl free to contac’. xe.

Nr. Ovwen Peagie? b(l/\

Chairman, Board of Directors
70001 Training & Employment Xnstitute

Sincere

Encl.
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QUESTIONS SUBMITTED BY SENATOR GORE

Joint Economics Committee
Answexrs by: 70001 Training & Employment Institute

1. On April 12, 1989, Professor Lawrence Klein of the
University of Pennsylvania and winner of the 1980 Nobel
Prize in Economics testified before the JEC on a broad
ringe of topics, including job skills and education.
During the hearing, Dr. Klein said:

¥e need more youth job training. We need more
on—-the-job training. I think the programs that we’ve
had in the past didn’t really made a big dent in that
problem becausk I think they didn’t train people for
open-end jobs with a ladder of promotion and

success. They tended to be mainly dead-end positions.

How do you resptnd tc Dr. Klein’s concern that job
training programs in the past have trained people for
dead-end jobs rather than open-end jobs with a ladder of
promotion and success™ Is this an accurate criticism of
job training programs? Do participants in current job
training programs generally obtain jobs that bave little
opportunity for promotion?

Training programs sometimes nlace individuals in jobs
without a career ladder, bu: saying that the jobs are
"dead-end" is really too pessimistic, especially when
we talk about youth. Although a particular job does
not have a clear career ladder, tne work-readiness
skills that are learned in a first job are
transferable; an employee learns critical wnrk habits
and values that will improve his or her chances for
success on any job.

HWe also nust remember that today the labor market is
different than in the past. People need a higher
level of skills to succeed. Employers ask for entry
level workers who can read, write, comprehend, solve
problems, make decisions, and follow instruction.

Any training program that helps people acquire these
skills will help them succeed and progress throughout
the labor market.

Any positive work experience will be helpful when
looking for another job. A person’s first job is not
mnecessarily the only job he or she will ever have, ¢»
if there is not potential for promotion, he or she
cun take the acquired skiils and move t¢ a job with
greater growth potential. 70001 feels that helping
our participants realize the value of any work

- expetience is crucial to their success.

Ric 204
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-—How do you identify the skills needed for promotion and
success and how do yon teach them?

Identifying and teaching the skills necessary for
promotion and success is not an easy task. Different
jobs have different promotion criteria. It may
involve typing a certain number of words per minute
or another measure of excellent job performance.
Promotion can also be hased on duration with a
company. There are rarely set "benchmarks" for
promotions; it is sometimes a matter of chance,
timing, or the will of a supervisor, thus teaching
the skills that ensure a promotion is nearly
impossible.

on the other hand, most employers would say that
promotions are partially determined by how hard a
person works, by his or her attitude toward
supervisors, co-workers and work in general, by his
or her attendance and promptness in addition to job
performance. 70001 believes that teaching young
people pre-employment/work maturity skills and basic
education coupled with motivation and confidence
provides the keys to success. Feeling important,
that you can do a good job, that your efforts are
valuable and appreciated leads to the perseverance
that breeds achievement and often turns what some
might say is a "dead-end" job into a chance of a
lifetime.

2. How do you measire the success or failure of your
programs and, if successful, what means de you suggest for
disseminating successful program models?

A program’s success can be measured quantitatively by
comparing the program’s actual results with the
program’s intentions. The Job Training Partnership
Act system uses performance standards to determine
the success of the programs within their delivery
system. These measures include outcomes such as the
number of participants that are placed on a job, that
go back to school, that reach a certain ~=ompetency
level, that are no longer receiving welfare checks,
and other: .

These standards provide evaluative information, but
you must make sure the measures you are employing
actually reilect what you intend to. Consider the
following:

Program #1 serves high school gracuates. It
places an average of 90% of their participants
into entry level jobs per year. Program #2 works
with school dropouts who read below the fifth
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gradz level. Avnually, program #2 places 15% of
their participants on jobs. The rest increase
their educational level by two grades. Which
program is more successful?

The two are not comparable -- one is not necessarily
moxe beneficial than the other. Simply put, any
meisure of "program success" must reflect the
population being served and the goal of the
intervention. We must also consider the fact that
there are many positive results that are more
difficult to measure quant.tatively, such as
improving one’s self esteem or overcoming a drug
addiction. These often are the most important steps
to securing a job, and may be the best indication of
a program’s success, however, they are not always
considered during the evaluation process.

once a program is evaluated as "successful®, it
should be 1 .ced in a clearinghouse that provides
information and evaluation of different program
models. This way, individuals who are responsible
for designing the programs for their area would be
aware of what is readily available and would not
attempt to re-invent the wheel. Research and
development is also important as we continue to
improve on our successes.

Employment and training personnel rely on
professional development opportunities to learn about
successful program models. Through professional
associations and conferences we have mechanisms “o
share ideas and progress. Continual support for the
professional development of employment and training
personnel is probably the most effective means
through which to disseminate and the replicate
successful piograms models.

3. With many American corporations under pressure to cut
costs and cut payrolls, both from foreign competition and
the threat of takeovers, how can firms e induced to
invest in workers they may have to fire later just in
order to survive? What kind of business environment would
encourage businesses to invest more in their workers?

Employers must realize that "human capital® is as
important and necessary as "machine capitol." over
half of the improvements in America’s productive
capacity between 1529 and 1982 were attributable to
learning on the job. This is in contrast to a 20%
contribution made by investments in machine capital.
(E.F. Denison, Trends in American Economic Growth
1929-1982. p.3. DC: Brookings Institute, 1982).
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Human capital will never be oubsolete, especially not

with the labor shortage that is facing us. Training
is an effective method to improve employee
productivity along with a company’s competitive edge
and profits. This fact alone should be justification
to create a business environment that encourages
training -~ both basic skills and job specific skills
training.

Business must develop a strategic plan for their
growth in consultation with individuals who are
responsible for a community*s development. Once they
determine how taeir business might grow they will see
the value of investing resources in training their
employees. They will be able to create and
illustrate a definite career plan for employees and
business plan for themselves. Money spent on
training will be filtered back into the business.

Not only will they see direct benefits =--
productivity and profits -- training improves the
cormmunity in which employers live, work and raise
their families. Helping to solidify the work force
will benefit the entire nation in the long run. The
initial investment of time and resources will pay
off.

:
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4. Some countries have been more serious than the U.S.
in training and retraining the work force. An example is
Franca, which requires that "firms must either spend a
specified minimum percentage of their payroll to training
their employees or pay that same percentage ir o a
government administered *raining fund." Would this be a
viable approach for the U.S. to take to overcome its
training problems?

Although France’s model sounds like a viable and

logical solution, there are some issues and problems

that must be addressed before we decide to implement

it in the United States. First, we would need agree
upona solid definition of "trainin¢". Also, we would
need to determine whether or not the training should
occur at the work place or elsewhere, during business
hours or after work, be job specific or general in
content, inclule basic skills enhancement or just

r technical tra.ning. 1In addition, we would have to

| consider the administration, monitoring, sanctions

[ for non-compliance, and issues such as whether or not
to pay employees for their participation, to name but

’ a few.
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We need to think about the different effect on small
and large companies cf mandating the expenditure of a
percentage or the payroll on training. Muny large
companies have training built into their corporate
budget, and often have elaborate educational/training
facilities on the work site. They can afford to put
that money aside and invést in theii employees. They
also recognize the long-térm benefits of the initial
commitment of resources. Small businesses are not so
fortunate. They don’t have many employees, SO it
would not be feasible to have on-site training
programs or a "private" training contract designed to
7it their needs. They also may not have the
resources up-front to invest in the training costs,
and sending their employees to training at any given
time will reduce their profits which they may need
just for day to day operatiorn.

Smal. companies would be most likely to contribute to
the government administered training program,
referred to in France’s example. If there is a
training tax on businesses for a government program,
the government should be sure that those who
contribute benefit. This leads to the discussion of
what would be done with the governmentally-
administered funds. Would :hey be contributed to the
JTPA system or another training system? Would
businesses be able to see a ben:fit of the government
system, or wculd they see it as just another tax?
Would the governmentally-adninistered traininy funds
provide job specific training, I=neral employment
skill, or basic remediation?

Businesses do not like government intervention; they
despise the idea of more taxes. Handling the issue
of training with a mandatory tax or spending minimum
would place training in a negative light. Businesses
must seec a need and a benefit in order to "buy into"
the concapt of training their workers. Those of us
who have been working in the employment and ‘raining
field know how important it is to have private
industry on our side when it comes to training
issues. Associating "training'" with "taxes" may
work against our efforts.
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